Characterization of heme oxygenase-1 induction in human endothelial cells

Dissertation zur Erlangung des Doktorgrades der Fakultät für Chemie und Pharmazie der Ludwig-Maximilians-Universität München

vorgelegt von

Nicole Bildner

aus Berlin

2002

Erklärung

Diese Dissertation wurde im Sinne von § 13 Absatz 3 bzw. 4 der Promotionsordnung vom 29. Januar 1998 von Frau Prof. Dr. Angelika. M. Vollmar betreut.

Ehrenwörtliche Versicherung

Diese Dissertation wurde selbständig ohne unerlaubte Hilfe erarbeitet.

München, im November 2002

.....

(Unterschrift des Autors)

Dissertation eingereicht am

1. Gutachter:

Frau Prof. Dr. A. M. Vollmar

2. Gutachter: Herr Prof. Dr. A. Pfeifer

Mündliche Prüfung am: 03.12.02

Meinen Eltern und meinem Freund Karl

CONTENTS

1 Intr	oduction	7
1.1 Bac	kground and aim of the work	9
1.2 The	e heme oxygenase-1	11
1.2.1	The family of heat shock proteins	11
1.2.2	The heme oxygenase system	12
1.2.2	1 Physiological function	12
1.2.2	2 The three heme oxygenases	13
1.2.2	3 Regulation of heme oxygenase-1	13
1.2.2	4 Cytoprotective potential	14
1.3 For	ms of cell death	15
1.3.1	Necrosis	15
1.3.2	Apoptosis	16
1.3.2	1 Overview	16
1.3.2	2 Mechanisms	16
1.3.2	3 Apoptosis in vascular disease	19
1.4 Tur	nor necrosis factor	20
1.4.1	Overview	20
1.4.2	Signaling by TNF-α	20
1.4.3	TNF-α and the endothelium	22
1.5 The	e natriuretic peptides	23
1.5.1	History	23
1.5.2	Structure	23
1.5.3	Biosynthesis	24
1.5.4	NP Receptors and Signaling	25
1.5.4	1 History	25
1.5.4	2 Structure and ligand selectivity	25
1.5.4	3 Signal transduction	26
1.5.5	Distribution and known effects of the natriuretic peptides	27
1.5.6	Cytoprotective effects of ANP	28
1.6 Asp	irin	29
1.6.1	History	29
1.6.2	Known effects	30
1.6.3	New therapeutic aspects and limits of the prostaglandin hypothesis	31

CONTENTS

1.7 The	e MAPK family	32
1.7.1	Extracellular signal-regulated kinase (ERK)	33
1.7.2	The c-jun N-terminal kinase (JNK)	34
1.7.3	p38 MAPK pathway	35
1.7.4	Regulation of the transcription factor AP-1 by MAP kinases	36
2 Mat	erials and methods	39
2.1 Ma	terials	41
2.2 Cel	l culture	42
2.2.1	Solutions	42
2.2.2	Cell isolation of HUVEC	42
2.2.3	Cultivation of HUVEC	43
2.2.3	.1 Passaging	43
2.2.3	.2 Freezing, storage and thawing	43
2.3 Ch	aracterization of HUVEC by means of von Willebrand factor	44
2.3.1	Immunfluorescence	44
2.3.1	.1 Solutions	44
2.3.1	.2 Antibody	44
2.3.1	.3 Experimental procedure	44
2.3.2	Flow cytometry	44
2.3.2	.1 Solutions	44
2.3.2	.2 Experimental procedure	45
2.4 We	stern blot analysis of proteins	46
2.4.1	Solutions and antibodies	46
2.4.2	Sample preparation	48
2.4.3	SDS polyacrylamide electrophoresis	49
2.4.4	Semidry blotting	49
2.4.5	Incubation with antibodies	50
2.5 cG	MP measurement	50
2.5.1	Solutions	50
2.5.2	Experimental procedure	51
2.6 Det	tection of mRNA	52
2.6.1	Isolation of RNA	52
2.6.2	Determination of RNA concentration	53
2.6.3	Agarose gel electrophoresis	53
2.6.4	Reverse transcription	54

CONTENTS	
----------	--

,	2.6.5	Polymerase Chain Reaction	55
	2.6.5.	Used primers	55
	2.6.5.2	2 Conditions	55
2.7	Elec	trophoretic Mobility Shift Assay	57
,	2.7.1	Isolation of nuclear and cytosolic protein	57
,	2.7.2	Binding reaction and electrophoretic separation	58
2.8	Fluo	rescence microscopy after Hoechst staining	58
2.9	Hae	macolor staining	59
2.1	0 Casj	pase-3 like activity measurement	59
	2.10.1	Principle of the activity measurement	59
,	2.10.2	Solutions	60
,	2.10.3	Experimental procedure	61
	2.10.3	.1 Treatment of cells	61
	2.10.3	.2 Caspase-3 like activity assay	61
	2.10.3	.3 Protein determination – Pierce Assay (BCA assay)	61
2.1	1 Prop	oidium iodide staining	62
,	2.11.1	Principle	62
,	2.11.2	Solutions	63
,	2.11.3	Experimental procedure	63
2.1	2 MT	ſ-Test	64
3	Resu	lts	67
3.1	ANF	•	69
ĺ	3.1.1	Induction of HO-1 protein expression by ANP	69
	3.1.1.	Characterization of HUVEC by Flow Cytometry and Immunfluorescence	e 69
	3.1.1.2	2 Evidence for the existence of functional NP receptors	71
	3.1.1.	3 Time and concentration dependent induction of HO-1 protein by ANP	72
	3.1.2	No induction of HSP70 after treatment with ANP	73
ĺ	3.1.3	Receptor specificity of the ANP effect on HO-1	74
	3.1.3.	cGMP analogue 8-Br-cGMP	75
	3.1.3.2	2 NPR-C ligand cANF	75
•	3.1.4	Molecular mechanism involved in the HO-1 induction by ANP	76
	3.1.4.	Influence of ANP on HO-1 mRNA	77
	3.1.4.2	2 Influence of ANP on the activator protein-1 (AP-1)	78
	3.1.4.	3 Involvement of the MAP kinases	82
,	3.1.5	Potential protective effect of ANP on TNF-α-induced cytotoxicity	88

CONTENTS

	3.1.5.2	Caspase activity measurement	90
	3.1.5.3	Propidium iodide staining – Flow Cytometry	91
	3.1.5.4	MTT Test	92
	3.1.6	Potential protective effect of ANP on etoposide-induced cytotoxicity	93
	3.1.6.1	Fluorescence microscopy after staining with Hoechst 33342	94
	3.1.6.2	Caspase activity measurement	94
	3.1.6.3	Propidium iodide staining – Flow Cytometry	95
3.	.2 Aspi	rin	97
	3.2.1	Induction of HO-1 protein expression by aspirin	97
	3.2.2	Molecular mechanism involved in the HO-1 induction by aspirin	98
	3.2.2.1	Influence of aspirin on HO-1 mRNA	98
	3.2.2.2	Influence of aspirin on activator protein-1	99
	3.2.2.3	Involvement of the MAP kinases	101
	3.2.2.4	cGMP production after stimulation with Aspirin	106
	3.2.3	Potential protective effect of aspirin on TNF-a/etoposide-induced	
		cytotoxicity	107
	3.2.3.1	Microscopic investigation	107
	3.2.3.2	Caspase activity measurement	108
	3.2.4	Characterization of NF- κ B activation by TNF- α	109
4	Discu	ssion	111
4 4.	Discu 1 ANP	ssion	111 113
4 4.	Discu .1 ANP 4.1.1	ssion ANP induces HO-1 expression <i>via</i> activation of ERK and JNK	111 113
4 4.	Discu .1 ANP 4.1.1	ssion ANP induces HO-1 expression <i>via</i> activation of ERK and JNK MAP kinases and subsequent induction of AP-1 DNA-binding activity	111113113
4 4.	Discu 1 ANP 4.1.1 4.1.1.1	ANP induces HO-1 expression <i>via</i> activation of ERK and JNK MAP kinases and subsequent induction of AP-1 DNA-binding activity ANP induces HO-1 expression at the protein and mRNA level,	111 113 113
4	Discu 1 ANP 4.1.1 4.1.1.1	ssion ANP induces HO-1 expression via activation of ERK and JNK MAP kinases and subsequent induction of AP-1 DNA-binding activity ANP induces HO-1 expression at the protein and mRNA level, but has no effect on HSP70	111113113113
4 4.	Discu .1 ANP 4.1.1 4.1.1.1 4.1.1.2	ANP induces HO-1 expression <i>via</i> activation of ERK and JNK MAP kinases and subsequent induction of AP-1 DNA-binding activity ANP induces HO-1 expression at the protein and mRNA level, but has no effect on HSP70 cGMP mediates the induction of HO-1	 111 113 113 113 114
4 4.	Discu 1 ANP 4.1.1 4.1.1.1 4.1.1.2 4.1.1.3	ANP induces HO-1 expression <i>via</i> activation of ERK and JNK MAP kinases and subsequent induction of AP-1 DNA-binding activity ANP induces HO-1 expression at the protein and mRNA level, but has no effect on HSP70 cGMP mediates the induction of HO-1 ANP activates JNK and AP-1 DNA binding	 111 113 113 113 114 115
4	Discu 1 ANP 4.1.1 4.1.1.1 4.1.1.2 4.1.1.3 4.1.1.4	ANP induces HO-1 expression <i>via</i> activation of ERK and JNK MAP kinases and subsequent induction of AP-1 DNA-binding activity ANP induces HO-1 expression at the protein and mRNA level, but has no effect on HSP70 cGMP mediates the induction of HO-1 ANP activates JNK and AP-1 DNA binding ANP induces the phosphorylation of ERK, but has no effect on	 111 113 113 113 114 115
4 4.	Discu 1 ANP 4.1.1 4.1.1.1 4.1.1.2 4.1.1.3 4.1.1.4	ANP induces HO-1 expression <i>via</i> activation of ERK and JNK MAP kinases and subsequent induction of AP-1 DNA-binding activity ANP induces HO-1 expression at the protein and mRNA level, but has no effect on HSP70 cGMP mediates the induction of HO-1 ANP activates JNK and AP-1 DNA binding ANP induces the phosphorylation of ERK, but has no effect on p38 MAPK	 111 113 113 113 114 115 116
4 4.	Discu 1 ANP 4.1.1 4.1.1.1 4.1.1.2 4.1.1.3 4.1.1.4 4.1.1.5	 ANP induces HO-1 expression via activation of ERK and JNK MAP kinases and subsequent induction of AP-1 DNA-binding activity ANP induces HO-1 expression at the protein and mRNA level, but has no effect on HSP70 cGMP mediates the induction of HO-1 ANP activates JNK and AP-1 DNA binding ANP induces the phosphorylation of ERK, but has no effect on p38 MAPK Role of AP-1, JNK and ERK in the induction of HO-1 	 111 113 113 113 114 115 116 117
4 4.	Discu 1 ANP 4.1.1 4.1.1.1 4.1.1.2 4.1.1.3 4.1.1.4 4.1.1.5 4.1.2	 ANP induces HO-1 expression <i>via</i> activation of ERK and JNK MAP kinases and subsequent induction of AP-1 DNA-binding activity ANP induces HO-1 expression at the protein and mRNA level, but has no effect on HSP70 cGMP mediates the induction of HO-1 ANP activates JNK and AP-1 DNA binding ANP induces the phosphorylation of ERK, but has no effect on p38 MAPK Role of AP-1, JNK and ERK in the induction of HO-1 	<pre>111 113 113 113 113 114 115 116 117</pre>
4 4.	Discu 1 ANP 4.1.1 4.1.1.1 4.1.1.2 4.1.1.3 4.1.1.4 4.1.1.5 4.1.2	ssion ANP induces HO-1 expression via activation of ERK and JNK MAP kinases and subsequent induction of AP-1 DNA-binding activity ANP induces HO-1 expression at the protein and mRNA level, but has no effect on HSP70 cGMP mediates the induction of HO-1 ANP activates JNK and AP-1 DNA binding ANP induces the phosphorylation of ERK, but has no effect on p38 MAPK Role of AP-1, JNK and ERK in the induction of HO-1 ANP does not confer protection of HUVEC against TNF-α and etoposide-induced cytotoxicity	 111 113 113 113 114 115 116 117 118
4 4. 4.	Discu 1 ANP 4.1.1 4.1.1.1 4.1.1.2 4.1.1.3 4.1.1.4 4.1.1.5 4.1.1.5 4.1.2 4.1.1.5 4.1.2	ssion ANP induces HO-1 expression <i>via</i> activation of ERK and JNK MAP kinases and subsequent induction of AP-1 DNA-binding activity ANP induces HO-1 expression at the protein and mRNA level, but has no effect on HSP70 cGMP mediates the induction of HO-1 ANP activates JNK and AP-1 DNA binding ANP induces the phosphorylation of ERK, but has no effect on p38 MAPK Role of AP-1, JNK and ERK in the induction of HO-1 ANP does not confer protection of HUVEC against TNF-α and etoposide-induced cytotoxicity	 111 113 113 113 113 114 115 116 117 118 120
4 4. 4.	Discu 1 ANP 4.1.1 4.1.1.1 4.1.1.2 4.1.1.3 4.1.1.4 4.1.1.5 4.1.1.5 4.1.2 4.1.1.5 4.1.2 4.1.1.5 4.1.2 4.1.1.5 4.1.2	ssion ANP induces HO-1 expression <i>via</i> activation of ERK and JNK MAP kinases and subsequent induction of AP-1 DNA-binding activity ANP induces HO-1 expression at the protein and mRNA level, but has no effect on HSP70 cGMP mediates the induction of HO-1 ANP activates JNK and AP-1 DNA binding ANP induces the phosphorylation of ERK, but has no effect on p38 MAPK Role of AP-1, JNK and ERK in the induction of HO-1 ANP does not confer protection of HUVEC against TNF-α and etoposide-induced cytotoxicity rin Aspirin induces HO-1 expression <i>via</i> activation of JNK/SAPK and	 111 113 113 113 114 115 116 117 118 120
4 4. 4.	Discu 1 ANP 4.1.1 4.1.1.1 4.1.1.2 4.1.1.3 4.1.1.4 4.1.1.5 4.1.1.5 4.1.2 2 Aspin 4.2.1	ssion ANP induces HO-1 expression <i>via</i> activation of ERK and JNK MAP kinases and subsequent induction of AP-1 DNA-binding activity ANP induces HO-1 expression at the protein and mRNA level, but has no effect on HSP70 cGMP mediates the induction of HO-1 ANP activates JNK and AP-1 DNA binding ANP induces the phosphorylation of ERK, but has no effect on p38 MAPK Role of AP-1, JNK and ERK in the induction of HO-1 ANP does not confer protection of HUVEC against TNF-α and etoposide-induced cytotoxicity rin Aspirin induces HO-1 expression <i>via</i> activation of JNK/SAPK and subsequent induction of AP-1 DNA binding activity	 111 113 113 113 113 114 115 116 117 118 120 120
4 4. 4.	Discu 1 ANP 4.1.1 4.1.1.1 4.1.1.2 4.1.1.3 4.1.1.4 4.1.1.5 4.1.1.5 4.1.1.5 4.1.1.5 4.1.1.5 4.1.1.5 4.1.1.1 4.1.1 4.1.1 4.1.1 4.1.1 4.1.1 4.1.1 4.1.1 4.1.1 4.1.1.1 4.1.1	ssion ANP induces HO-1 expression via activation of ERK and JNK MAP kinases and subsequent induction of AP-1 DNA-binding activity ANP induces HO-1 expression at the protein and mRNA level, but has no effect on HSP70 cGMP mediates the induction of HO-1 ANP activates JNK and AP-1 DNA binding ANP induces the phosphorylation of ERK, but has no effect on p38 MAPK Role of AP-1, JNK and ERK in the induction of HO-1 ANP does not confer protection of HUVEC against TNF-α and etoposide-induced cytotoxicity rin Aspirin induces HO-1 expression via activation of JNK/SAPK and subsequent induction of AP-1 DNA binding activity Aspirin induces HO-1 expression at the mRNA and protein level	 111 113 113 113 113 114 115 116 117 118 120 120 120

4.2.1.3 Aspirin has no effect on the phosphorylation of ERK and p38 MAPK	123
4.2.1.4 Role of JNK/AP-1 in the induction of HO-1 by aspirin	123
4.2.2 Aspirin is not able to protect HUVEC against TNF-α- or etoposide-	
induced cytotoxicity	124
4.3 Outlook	126
5 Summary	127
5.1 ANP	129
5.2 Aspirin	129
6 Appendix	131
6.1 Abbreviations	133
6.2 Alphabetical order of companies	135
6.3 Publications	137
7 References	139
Cited publications	141

1 INTRODUCTION

1.1 Background and aim of the work

Endothelial cells play a critical role in the progression, control, and resolution of inflammation. In their normal state, they serve as an antithrombotic and antiinflammatory barrier between blood and tissue, regulating blood flow and permeability of blood vessels to immune cells as well as to micro- and macromolecules. (Hennig et al.1999, Choy et al.2001) Under inflammatory conditions, endothelial cells become activated by exposure to proinflammatory stimuli such as TNF- α , promoting vasoconstriction, vascular permeability, expression of adhesion molecules, coagulation and thrombosis, as well as causing endothelial injury and apoptosis. Injury of the endothelial monolayer by induction of apoptotic cell death, e.g. by TNF- α , plays an important role in the pathophysiology and progression of atherosclerosis (Dimmeler et al. 1998, Rossig et al. 2001, Mallat and Tedgui 2001). In order to counteract cell damage caused by the inflammatory response, endothelial cells can upregulate a set of protective proteins, such as the members of the family of heat shock proteins like HSP70 and HSP32 (Heme oxygenase-1, HO-1). Especially HO-1 has come into the focus of interest during the last years due to its prominent cytoprotective properties protecting endothelial cells from apoptosis (Siow et al 1999). In this context, the effects of the atrial natriuretic peptide, ANP, and aspirin on HO-1 in HUVEC were investigated.

<u>ANP</u> is a polypeptide hormone playing an important role in the regulation of blood pressure and cardiovascular homeostasis. The vasoactive peptide is mainly synthesized and secreted by the atrium of the heart in response to atrial stretch and pressure and exerts a variety of potent regulatory effects in the cardiovascular system, such as diuresis, natriuresis and vasorelaxation (Levin et al. 1998, Misono 2002). In addition to its well-characterized renal and cardiovascular actions, ANP possesses a much broader biological profile than assumed a couple of years ago. First observations pointing to additional biological functions of ANP, e.g. in the immune system, were the detection of the expression of ANP and its receptors in macrophages (Vollmar and Schulz 1994, Vollmar and Schulz 1995, Kiemer and Vollmar 1997) and in the thymus (Vollmar and Schulz 1990a), indicating that ANP might also influence immunological functions. Recent works confirmed the important role of ANP in the immune system, as it was shown to reduce the expression of important mediators of inflammation in macrophages, such as TNF- α (Kiemer et al.2000a, Tsukagoshi et al.2001), cyclooxygenase-2 (Kiemer et al.2002a) and nitric oxide synthase (Kiemer and Vollmar 1997, Kiemer and Vollmar 1998). In addition to its inhibitory action on inflammatory mediators, induction of protective proteins by ANP was hypothesized to confer protection against TNF- α -induced apoptosis, a central event in inflammatory diseases, such as atherosclerosis, septic shock and rheumatoid arthritis. To date, mechanisms leading to the upregulation of cytoprotective proteins such as heat shock proteins remain unknown and were therefore the subject of the first part of the present work.

<u>Aspirin</u> is a well-known anti-inflammatory drug, introduced for the treatment of inflammatory disorders and joint diseases, such as rheumatoid arthritis, in 1899, based on its analgesic and antiinflammatory effects (Jack 1997). These widely documented properties of aspirin have been ascribed to its ability to inhibit prostaglandin production by inhibition of the enzymatic activity of cyclooxygenases (COX). In recent years, an increasing number of

studies has reported additional protective effects of this non-steroidal antiinflammatory drug against colon cancer (Thun et al.1991) and cardiovascular disease (Mehta 1998, Lauer 2002), as well as its ability to delay the onset of Alzheimer disease (Flynn and Theesen 1999). Inhibition of COX activity can only in part account for these recently observed effects, suggesting that aspirin may exert part of these activities by modulating COX-independent pathways. In this context, aspirin treatment has been demonstrated to result in increased expression of the heat shock protein HSP70 and HSP60 (Jin et al.1999, Amberger et al.1999), inhibition of iNOS expression of adhesion molecule expression, and down-regulation of MCP-1 (Amberger et al.1999). However, it is widely unknown if aspirin is able to influence the expression of HO-1, especially basal levels of this important heat shock protein. Therefore the aim of the second part of this work was to characterize the effect of aspirin on the heat shock protein HO-1, as a potential new cytoprotective target.

In this context, the following questions were to be answered:

I) Influence of ANP on HUVEC:

- 1.) Is ANP able to induce the expression of the cytoprotective proteins HO-1 and HSP70 in human umbilical vein endothelial cells, HUVEC?
- 2.) Which receptor mediates the induction of HO-1 observed after treatment with ANP?
- 3.) What is the molecular mechanism of HO-1 induction by ANP?
 - a) Does ANP influence HO-1 mRNA levels?
 - b) Does ANP have an impact on the activity of the transcription factor AP-1?
 - c) Does ANP modulate AP-1 activity *via* the phosphorylation status of MAP kinases?
 - d) Is there a causal relationship between the effects of ANP on the transcription factor AP-1 and ANP-induced upregulation of HO-1 protein?
- 4.) Do HUVEC treated with TNF- α under the employed cell culture conditions die by apoptosis or necrosis?
- 5.) Does the upregulation of HO-1 protein by ANP confer protection against TNF- α -induced cytotoxicity?

II) Influence of aspirin on HUVEC:

- 1.) Is aspirin able to influence HO-1 expression in HUVEC?
- 2.) What is the molecular mechanism of the detected upregulation of HO-1 protein levels?
 - a) Does aspirin influence HO-1 mRNA levels?
 - b) Does aspirin affect AP-1 DNA-binding activity?
 - c) Does aspirin affect AP-1 by influencing the activity of MAP kinases?
 - d) Is there a causal relationship between the effects of aspirin on the transcription factor AP-1 and aspirin-induced upregulation of HO-1 protein?
- 3.) Is aspirin able to protect HUVEC against TNF- α -induced apoptosis?

1.2 The heme oxygenase-1

1.2.1 The family of heat shock proteins

Heat shock proteins (HSP), also called stress proteins, play a role in development and normal cell function. Constitutively expressed HSP function as molecular chaperones and participate in protein synthesis, protein folding, oligomeric assembly, transport, and translocalization processes between intracellular compartments, as well as switches between active/inactive protein conformations (Hendrick and Hartl 1993). These processes require the existence of proteins in an unfolded or partially folded conformation, which exposes interactive regions within the proteins that can lead to deleterious protein aggregation. Heat shock proteins bind to these interactive regions, thus preventing aggregation and enabling the folding of polypeptides (Becker and Craig 1994). Besides constitutive expression, stress proteins can also be induced by a variety of stress situations, including hyperthermia, viral infection, exposure to heavy metals, ischemia, anoxia, and oxidative stress (Goldbaum and Richter-Landsberg 2001, Wagner et al. 1999).

Heat shock proteins are classified into subfamilies according to their molecular weight (Goldbaum and Richter-Landsberg 2001). The HSP70 family comprises multiple members. The constitutive cytosolic form HSC70 has a molecular weight of 73kDa and is only moderately inducible. The inducible form HSP70 with a molecular weight of 72 kDa is only weakly constitutively expressed and is strongly induced during oxidative stress conditions (Goldbaum and Richter-Landsberg 2001). Members of the HSP70 family fulfil important chaperone functions. They bind to and stabilize newly synthesized unfolded precursor proteins, thus preventing improper protein interactions, misfolding, and aggregation of these precursors. HSP70 proteins therefore contribute to correct protein synthesis, translocation across biological membranes, and protein folding and assembly into organelles (Becker and Craig 1994). During stress conditions, HSP70 proteins prevent cell damage by binding to damaged or denatured proteins and preventing protein aggregation, thus providing the opportunity for either correct refolding or degradation of these damaged proteins (Becker and Craig 1994). Besides, HSP70 is able to attenuate the inflammatory response by interfering with the activation of the proinflammatory transcription factor NF- κ B and consequently with the expression of inflammatory enzymes (Feinstein et al. 1996) and cytokines like TNF- α (Snyder et al. 1992). HSP70 expression is induced in response to various cellular stress and enables the cell to cope with inflammatory conditions such stimuli as ischemia/reperfusion injury (Chen et al. 1997) or sepsis (Hotchkiss et al.1993) and other inflammatory diseases (Kohn et al. 2002, Feinstein et al. 1996), as well as apoptosis (deMeester et al. 1997).

HSP32 is a small stress protein and belongs to the heme oxygenase family of proteins. It is synthesized in response to heat shock, heme, and oxidative stress. Accumulating evidence suggests its role in protecting cells from oxidative stress, as described in detail under 1.2.2.

1.2.2 The heme oxygenase system

1.2.2.1 Physiological function

Heme oxygenase (HO), originally discovered in 1968 by Tenhunen et al., catalyzes the initial and rate limiting step in the oxidative degradation of heme (Tenhunen et al. 1968). Together with the heme synthetic enzyme δ -aminolevulinate synthase it regulates the cellular levels of the prooxidant heme, yielding equimolar amounts of biologically active catabolites. Heme released from oxidized free hemoglobin constitutes a potentially harmful molecule due to its ability to intercalate into cell membranes where it promotes deleterious iron-dependent reactions leading to ROS generation and membrane lipid peroxidation (Ryter and Tyrell 2000). Acting in concert with NADPH-cytochrome P450 reductase as reducing agent, HO catabolizes the breakdown of heme, released mainly from hemoglobin of senescent erythrocytes, from myoglobin or cytochromes (Maines 1997). HO-1 cleaves the α -methene carbon bridge and yields equimolar amounts of biliverdin IX α , carbon monoxide (CO), and iron (Ryter and Tyrell 2000). In mammalian cells, biliverdin is subsequently converted to bilirubin by bilverdin reductase, and released iron is used in intracellular metabolism or sequestered into ferritin (figure 1).



figure 1: heme degradation by heme oxygenase-1

1.2.2.2 The three heme oxygenases

To date, three isoforms of the HO protein have been identified, all of which are encoded by separate genes. HO-1 is the inducible isozyme (Ryter et al. 1999). Under basal conditions, the 32 kDa protein is expressed at low levels in endothelial cells, as well as in kidney, liver, and most abundantly in spleen, where senescent erythrocytes are sequestered and red blood cell hemoglobin is degraded (Maines 1997). Apart from its major substrate heme, HO-1 synthesis is known to be up-regulated by a variety of non-heme inducers, including heavy metals, cytokines, hormones, endotoxins, oxidants, and heat shock (Otterbein and Choi 2000, Choi and Alam 1996). Induction of HO-1 is also highly sensitive to exposure to agents causing oxidative stress, such as UV irradiation, sodium arsenite, hyperoxia and glutathione depletion, indicating that HO-1 induction may be a protective strategy of the cell in the cellular defense mechanism against oxidative and inflammatory damage (Keyse and Tyrrell 1989, Elbirt et al. 1998, Oguro et al. 1998, Otterbein et al. 1999). HO-2 is a constitutively expressed 36 kDa protein and can be detected mainly in the brain, endothelium and testes. The only inducers of HO-2 identified to date are adrenal glucocorticoids (Maines 1997). The more recently discovered third isoform HO-3, 33 kDa in size, is like HO-2 constitutively expressed, but exhibits only low catalytic activity and may function in heme binding and heme sensing (Immenschuh and Ramadori 2000). It has been found in brain, heart, kidney, liver, testes and spleen (Siow et al. 1999).

Each isozyme is highly evolutionary conserved in its amino acid and nucleotide sequence. Between HO-1 and HO-2, however, the similarity of amino acid and nucleotide sequence is merely 43% (Maines 1997). HO-3 is closely related to HO-2 and shares 90% amino acid homology. A 24-amino acid segment is completely conserved among all forms, with only exeption of a single residue, and forms a hydrophobic pocket (heme pocket) that binds the heme pyrrol rings 1 and 2 through electrostatic interactions (Maines 1997).

1.2.2.3 Regulation of heme oxygenase-1

Stimulation of HO-1 expression by most stimuli is primarily controlled at the transcriptional level and involves gene activation and *de novo* enzyme protein synthesis. Several response elements located in the 5^{\circ} distal flanking region and the promotor of the HO-1 gene have been identified and characterized, including consensus sequences necessary for the binding of transcription factors such as activator protein 1, NF- κ B, and heat-shock factor 1 (Choi and Alam 1996, Maines 1997, Hartsfield et al. 1998, Hartsfield et al. 1999). AP-1 seems to play a crucial role in the control of the heme oxygenase 1 gene as demonstrated by a multitude of reports stressing the importance of this transcription factor in the induction of HO-1 in response to diverse stimuli (e.g. Camhi et al. 1998, Alam et al. 1995, Wiesel et al. 2000).

Upstream signaling pathways implicated in the regulation of HO-1 expression include redox signaling, protein kinase C, protein kinase A, protein kinase G, as well as the mitogen-activated protein kinases, described in detail under 1.7 (Immenschuh and Ramadori 2000).

1.2.2.4 Cytoprotective potential

Accumulating evidence suggests that HO-1 induction in addition to its role in heme degradation might confer cellular protection against oxidant insults and serve a vital function in maintaining cellular homeostasis. HO-1 has a diverse spectrum of cytoprotective effects that, apart from its ability to remove the pro-oxidant heme molecule, are mostly associated with the different end products of heme catabolism.

The HO product biliverdin is rapidly converted into the bile pigment bilirubin which possesses potent free radical scavenging and antioxidant properties (Stocker et al. 1987, Clark et al. 2000). Bilirubin has been demonstrated to provide cellular protection to neuronal cells exposed to oxidative injury by hydrogen peroxide (Dore et al. 1999) as well as in a model of ischemic heart injury (Clark et al. 2000). Iron, released during the enzymatic degradation of heme, is cytotoxic due to its ability to generate ROS by Fenton chemistry, but is promptly sequestered into the iron storage protein ferritin, the synthesis of which is upregulated by iron. Ferritin exerts antioxidative effects that can be ascribed to its capacity to sequester iron, which lowers the prooxidant state of the cell by removing free iron, and to its ferroxidase activity, catalyzing the oxidation of ferrous iron to ferric iron to enable intracellular storage of iron in biological systems (Balla et al. 1992). HO-1 also upregulates an iron ATPase located in the endoplasmatic reticulum resulting in augmented cellular iron efflux (Ferris et al. 1999, Barañano et al. 2000). CO, the third catalytic product of HO-1 activity, can also mediate important cellular functions and has been shown to exhibit potent cytoprotective effects. This gaseous messenger can promote vasodilatation via activation of soluble guanylate cyclase and subsequent formation of cGMP. Therefore CO can maintain blood circulation at sites of inflammation, counteracting the deleterious effects of coagulation and thrombosis (Sammut et al. 1998) Via the same mechanism, CO is able to suppress platelet activation or aggregation. Most interestingly, CO has also been reported to protect endothelial cells from undergoing apoptosis (Brouard et al. 2000, Brouard et al. 2002) and to provide protection in models of lung injury (Otterbein et al. 2000), effects that are reported to be mediated via cGMPindependent pathways, such as activation of p38 MAPK.

HO-1 induction is observed in a number of disease states, such as ischemic stroke or Alzheimer's disease (Panahian et al. 1999, Papolla et al. 1998). Evidence that the induction of HO-1 has therapeutic implications in the treatment of diseases associated with oxidative stress has been provided by various *in vitro* studies demonstrating a cytoprotective potential of this

heat shock protein in models of lung injury (Otterbein et al. 1999), TNF- α -induced apoptosis (Polte et al. 1997, Petrache et al. 2000) or ischemia/reperfusion injury (Katori et al. 2002). Recent studies in HO-deficient mice have further strengthened the important cytoprotective role of this protein. The mice lacked the ability to reuse iron and were characterized by progressive anemia, tissue iron deposition, chronic inflammation, and delayed growth, as well as increased susceptibility to oxidative stress (Poss and Tonegawa 1997). These results in HO-1 knockout mice were additionally confirmed by a first case of human HO-1 deficiency. The boy displayed the same pathological findings, but compared to HO-1-targeted mice, endothelial cells and the reticuloendothelial system were even more affected (Yachie et al. 1999, Kawashima et al. 2002).

In view of this significant antiinflammatory and cytoprotective potential of HO-1 protein, induction of HO-1 gene expression by non-stressful stimuli appears to be a promising target and a novel approach to the therapeutic treatment of diseases associated with oxidative stress, such as atherosclerosis, septic shock, and rheumatoid arthritis. Cytotoxic injury, mostly the induction of apoptosis, of endothelial cells plays a pivotal role in the pathophysiology of inflammatory diseases such as atherosclerosis (Choy et al. 2001, Guevara et al. 2001, Takahashi et al. 2002) and sepsis (Haimovitz-Friedmann et al. 1997, Munshi et al. 2002). Therefore, the next chapter deals with the characteristics and mechanisms of the two forms of cell death that can be distinguished.

1.3 Forms of cell death

When investigating cell death, two basic forms of death associated with characteristic morphological changes can be distinguished: apoptosis and necrosis.

1.3.1 Necrosis

Necrosis, also referred to as accidential cell death, is a passive death process occuring after major pathological cellular injuries, characterized by failure of cellular homeostasis (Raffray and Cohen 1997). Whereas apoptosis can affect single cells, necrotic cell death mainly occurs in cell groups and is often observed when cells are confronted with severe and sudden injury, such as ischemia, sustained hyperthermia, or high doses of toxic agents. Morphological changes characteristic for necrosis are intense eosinophilia, cell and organelle swelling, vacuolization, as well as simultaneous protein denaturation and hydrolysis (Majno and Joris 1995). Necrotic cells display progressive cell and organelle membrane dysfunction, which disturbs ion homeostasis and finally leads to the collapse of internal homeostasis. Nuclear changes include karyolysis, the non-specific DNA breakdown by increased DNase activity.

Finally, membrane rupture of the necrotic cell results in the liberation of cellular contents which activate the host inflammatory response (Raffray and Cohen 1997).

1.3.2 Apoptosis

1.3.2.1 Overview

Apoptosis, also referred to as programmed cell death, is an evolutionary conserved physiological process of cellular autodestruction. This active, energy requiring process plays a central role in development, maintenance of homeostasis and host defense of multicellular organisms. Apoptotic cell death occurs during normal morphogenesis, tissue remodelling as well as in response to pathogenic infections or other irreparable cell damage and enables the elimination of unwanted cells and cells damaged by disease or toxic agents (Chang and Yang 2000). Due to the crucial physiological role of apoptosis, dysregulation of this process is implicated in a variety of diseases associated with a lack of apoptosis, such as cancer, viral infections or autoimmune disorders, as well as with diseases involving pathologically increased apoptosis, such as AIDS and neurodegenerative disorders like Alzheimer's disease or Parkinson's disease (Thompson 1995).

Apoptosis was first described in 1972 by Kerr et al. and given its name according to the image of leaves dropping off from a tree (*apó*, meaning "from", *ptósis*, meaning "a fall") (Kerr et al. 1972). Cells dying from apoptosis exhibit characteristic morphological changes, including plasma membrane blebbing, followed by cell (body) shrinkage and fragmentation of the cell into membrane-bound apoptotic bodies, which are finally phagocytosed by macrophages or neighbouring healthy cells and eventually degraded in lysosomes. Biochemical changes typical for apoptosis are DNA fragmentation into discrete fragments of multiples of 180 bp, chromatin condensation and exposure of phosphatidylserine residues on the cell surface, which mark the cell for elimination by macrophages. Since plasma membrane integrity is maintained throughout the whole process of apoptosis, intracellular contents are not released into the circulation and potentially harmful inflammatory responses do not occur, in contrast to necrosis, which is accompanied by pronounced inflammation.

1.3.2.2 Mechanisms

Apoptosis is a highly conserved and strictly regulated form of cell death, which is reflected in the stereotypic morphological changes that occur during the execution of the apoptotic programme. The crucial component of this apoptotic machinery is a family of proteases, called caspases. Caspases are cystein proteases that cleave their target proteins after specific aspartic acid residues (name "caspase" originates from *cysteinyl aspartate-specific proteinase*) (Green 2000). According to their substrate specificity, the 14 caspases identified to date can be divided into subgroups of which the initiator (caspase-6, -8, -9, -20) and effector caspases (caspase-2, -3, -7) are involved in apoptosis (Chang and Yang 2000). Caspases can be found in all mammalian cells where they are synthesized as inactive proenzymes (zymogenes). Activation occurs by proteolytic processing, mostly by other caspases.

Activation of initiator caspases

Two distinct pathways leading to the activation of initiator caspases can be distinguished. The first is triggered by ligand binding to death receptors, the second involves the mitochondria.

Upon ligation of a death receptor, adaptor proteins, such as FADD, are recruited to the cytoplasmic tail of the receptor *via* their death domain. FADD in turn recruits procaspase-8 and -10 *via* the death effector domain, which brings these zymogenes into proximity with one another and allows the autocatalytic processing of the procaspases to form the mature enzymes (Ashkenazi and Dixit 1998). The activated initiator caspases can then cleave and activate several downstream caspases, the effector caspases. (see 1.4. for more detail). *Via* the cleavage of the proapoptotic bcl-2 family protein Bid, caspase-8 can activate the mitochondrial pathway by inducing cytochrome c release (Green 1998).

The mitochondrial pathway is associated with a drop in the mitochondrial membrane potential, involving the opening of a mitochondrial channel at the inner membrane, called the permeability transition pore (Green 1998). This leads to swelling of the mitochondrial matrix, rupture of the outer membrane and release of cytochrome c into the cytoplasm. Cytochrome c associates with Apaf1, procaspase-9 and dATP to form the apoptosome complex, which results in activation of caspase-9. Cytochrome c release is triggered by various cellular stresses, including cytotoxic drugs, growth factor withdrawal, heat, free radicals, hypoxia, and DNA damage (Chang and Yang 2000, Green 1998).



figure 2: pathways of caspase activation and apoptosis

Execution of apoptosis

The initiator caspases activate effector or executioner procaspases, acting in a caspase cascade (Thornberry and Lazebnik 1998, Chang and Yang 2000). Effector caspases cleave a variety of cellular substrates possessing a specific tetrapeptide recognition sequence. The cleavage of these key substrates in the cell finally leads to the execution, packaging and disposal of the cell. Among the targets of effector caspases are several proteins stabilizing the cell structure, such as actin, lamin A, and α -fodrin. Cleavage of these proteins results in destruction of cell structures, such as the cytoskeleton and the nucleus. Moreover, caspases inactivate various regulatory proteins that possess anti-apoptotic properties, including the DNA repair enzyme PARP (poly(ADP-ribose) polymerase) and the antiapoptotic Bcl-2 family proteins Bcl-2 and Bcl-x_L (Chang and Yang 2000, Thornberry and Lazebnik 1998). Taken together, caspases lead to the elimination of the dying cell, by cutting off cell-cell-contacts, reorganization of the cytoskeleton, inhibition of DNA repair and replication, destruction of DNA and nuclear structure, induction of phosphatidylserine exposure which targets the cell for phagocytosis, and disintegration into apoptotic bodies.

1.3.2.3 Apoptosis in vascular disease

Endothelial cells regulate the homeostasis of the vessel wall by influencing vascular tone, adhesion of platelets and monocytes, growth of smooth muscle cells, and production of extracellular matrix (Alvarez et al. 1997, Vane et al. 1990). Injury of the endothelial monolayer by apoptotic cell death is regarded as a critical event in the pathophysiology and progression of inflammatory diseases, such as atherosclerosis, endotoxic shock or ischemia/reperfusion injury (Brouard et al. 2000, Choy et al. 2001). Endothelial apoptosis is an initial event in the development of atherosclerosis, since it leads to increased endothelial cell turnover which critically impairs the function of the endothelium (Hennig et al. 1999). The resulting loss of vascular wall integrity and increase in vascular permeability promotes the migration and deposition of lipids, monocytes and smooth muscle cells into the intima, where they can cause further damage and initiate plaque development (Choy et al. 2001). Infiltrating leucocytes secrete growth factors and cytokines which stimulate smooth muscle cell proliferation. Moreover, endothelial apoptosis, e.g. induced by cytokines like TNF- α , propagates atherogenesis by increased coagulation, since apoptotic endothelial cells become procoagulant by exposure of phosphatidylserine residues and extracellular matrix on the surface (Guevara et al. 2001). Coagulation can further increase proliferation of smooth muscle cells and macrophages.

Taken together, apoptosis of endothelial cells plays a fundamental role in the pathophysiology of inflammatory diseases, as it compromises the physiological functions of the endothelium, important for vascular homeostasis, leading to endothelial dysfunction (Choy et al. 2001). Cytoprotective proteins counteracting proapoptotic events therefore represent a promising target for the therapy of atherosclerosis as they affect atherosclerotic lesion formation at an initial step. The heat shock protein HO-1, discussed in detail under 1.2, possesses potent antiinflammatory (Willis et al. 1996, Poss and Tonegawa 1997) and antiapoptotic properties (Petrache et al. 2000, Brouard et al. 2002) and therefore constitutes such an interesting target. The present work analyzes the mechanisms leading to upregulation of HO-1 in response to ANP and aspirin and investigates whether upregulation of HO-1 can confer protection against apoptosis induced by TNF- α , a cytokine produced during inflammatory diseases the next chapter gives an introduction into effects and signaling mechanisms of this important cytokine.

1.4 Tumor necrosis factor

1.4.1 Overview

Tumor necrosis factor α (TNF- α) is a potent proinflammatory cytokine, produced by many cell types, including macrophages, monocytes, lymphocytes, and fibroblasts, in response to inflammation, infection, injury, and other environmental challenges (Baud and Karin 2001). TNF- α belongs to a growing family of cytokines that, apart from lymphotoxin, LT α , are expressed as membrane-bound surface proteins from which the soluble forms are released by proteolytic cleavage. First reports about the existence of a biological substance, possessing anticancer activity, date back to the 19th century, when Coley observed the shrinkage of tumors in patients undergoing a severe bacterial infection (Idriss and Naismith 2000). However, it was only in 1984 that human TNF was isolated from activated macrophages and T-cells and its cDNA cloned. In the meantime, TNF- α is known to exert a broad spectrum of effects, including lymphocyte and leukocyte adhesion, activation and migration, induction of other cytokines and immunoregulatory molecules, fever, shock, acute phase response, cell proliferation, differentiation, and apoptosis (Baud and Karin 2001, Liu et al. 1996). Therefore, TNF- α plays a key role in the regulation of immune function and the inflammatory response. Sustained elevation of TNF- α has been implicated in a variety of different inflammatory diseases, such as atherosclerosis, sepsis, and rheumatoid arthritis (deMartin et al. 2000).

1.4.2 Signaling by TNF-α

TNF- α exerts its numerous effects by interaction with two distinct cell surface receptors, the TNF-R1 (p55) and the TNF-R2 (p75). These receptors belong to the TNF receptor superfamily, the members of which possess an intracellular tail, a single transmembrane domain and an extracellular ligand-binding domain (Wajant and Scheurich 2001). TNF- α occurs in the circulation as a homotrimer of soluble TNF or as the membrane-bound form. Upon binding to TNF-R1 or TNF-R2 it leads to receptor trimerization, triggering a number of intracellular events that eventually result in such diverse effects as induction of apoptosis, activation of NF- κ B or activation of MAP kinases or Akt (Wajant and Scheurich 2001).

The TNF-R1 possesses an intracellular protein-protein interaction motif of about 90 amino acids, called the death domain (DD) (Wallach et al. 1997). After binding of TNF-α to the TNF-R1, several adapter proteins are recruited to the receptor. The first protein recruited to the TNF-R1 *via* its DD is TRADD (TNFR1–associated death domain protein) which serves as a platform for three further signaling proteins, the DD containing RIP (receptor-interacting protein-1) and FADD (Fas-associated death domain protein), and the non-DD containing TRAF-2 (TNF-receptor-associated factor-2) (Chen and Goeddel 2002). These proteins recruit key enzymes to the receptor that mediate the downstream signaling events (figure 3).



figure 3: signaling by TNF-R1

TRAF-2 and RIP mediate the activation of NF- κ B by recruiting the I κ B kinase multiprotein complex to the receptor where the catalytic IKK α and IKK β subunits become activated by phosphorylation, a step that has been associated with different kinases, such as NIK (NF- κ Binducing kinase) and MEKK-1 (Baud and Karin 2001, Wajant et al. 2001). The activated IKK complex in turn phosphorylates I κ B, resulting in its ubiquitination, degradation and translocation of the released NF- κ B to the nucleus where it initiates the transcription of different genes, frequently involved in acute and chronic inflammatory states, such as adhesion molecules and other cytokines (Baud and Karin 2001). On the other hand, NF- κ B activation mediates the expression of a variety of early responsive anti-apoptotic genes after binding of TNF- α to the TNFR-1, such as the bcl-2 member A1 (Ackermann et al. 1999) and members of the inhibitor of apoptosis family, cIAP1 and 2 (Devereaux et al. 1999). TRAF-2 has also been shown to mediate the activation of the three MAP kinase pathways leading to activation of JNK, p38 MAPK and ERK (Wajant and Scheurich 2001). As outlined in chapter 1.7, all three MAP kinases have been implicated in the regulation of DNA binding activity of the transcription factor AP-1, providing another opportunity for TNF- α to influence the activity of important target genes.

Apart from regulating gene transcription by activation of important transcription factors, another important effect elicited by TNF- α via the TNF-R1 is activation of the caspase cascade resulting in apoptosis. TNF- α initiates apoptosis by recruiting FADD to the TNF-R1-TRADD complex. FADD serves as an adapter protein for caspase-8 with which it can interact via its death effector domain (Ashkenazi and Dixit 1998, Chen and Goeddel 2002). Recruitment to the receptor leads to autocatalytic activation of caspase-8, initiating the activation of the caspase cascade including effector caspases such as caspase-3 (see chapter 1.3.2.2).

Binding of TNF- α to the TNF-R2 which does not possess a death domain leads to the direct recruitment of TRAF-2 to the receptor. TRAF-2 in turn mediates the activation of the MAP kinases and NF- κ B as well as the antiapoptotic components cIAP1 and 2. Since this receptor lacks a death domain, it is not involved in the induction of apoptosis by TNF- α (Wajant and Scheurich 2001).

1.4.3 TNF-α and the endothelium

The endothelium constitutes a major target for proinflammatory cytokines such as TNF- α , which has been reported to play a central role in the pathophysiology and progression of inflammatory diseases, such as atherosclerosis. TNF- α -induced endothelial injury by apoptosis of endothelial cells is regarded as a critical event that can initiate the development of atherosclerosis (Choy et al. 2001) (for the role of apoptosis in vascular disease see 1.3.2.3). Moreover, TNF- α is also able to induce reorganization of the cytoskeleton resulting in formation of intercellular gaps, increase the expression of adhesion molecules, and induce the release of vasoactive substances (Wójciak-Stothard et al. 1998, Madge and Pober 2001). Exposure of endothelial cells to TNF- α , produced during inflammatory processes, thus critically compromises the physiological functions of the endothelium and can therefore serve as the initial trigger for the development of atherosclerosis. Consequently, it is of great interest to elucidate signaling mechanisms leading to the expression of cytoprotective proteins that are able to block TNF- α -induced apoptosis as the initial event in atherosclerotic lesion formation. In this context, ANP and aspirin were tested for their ability to upregulate heat shock proteins and to interfere with TNF- α -induced apoptotic cell death.

1.5 The natriuretic peptides

1.5.1 History

In 1981 de Bold et al. made the interesting observation that i.v. application of atrial muscle extracts into rats resulted in a massive natriuresis and diuresis (de Bold et al. 1981). It was assumed that the atrial extract contains a potent natriuretic factor and soon afterwards the first member of the family of natriuretic peptides, the "atrial natriuretic peptide", ANP, was isolated and cloned (Kangawa and Matsuo 1984). A few years later, a structurally homologous peptide with similar pharmacological spectrum to ANP was isolated from acidic extracts of porcine brain and therefore designated "brain natriuretic peptide", BNP, but was soon discovered to be predominantly expressed in the ventricle (Sudoh et al. 1988). In addition to BNP, another natriuretic peptide was isolated from porcine brain and named "C-type natriuretic peptide", CNP, according to ANP and BNP (Sudoh et al. 1990). In the kidney, the atrial natriuretic peptide, called urodilatin which was isolated from human urine (Schulz-Knappe et al. 1988, Forssmann et al. 2001). The latest member of the natriuretic peptide family was isolated from the venom of the snake *Dendroospis angusticeps* by Lisy et al. and named DNP, possessing potent natriuretic activity in humans (Lisy et al. 1999).

1.5.2 Structure

The common structural feature of the natriuretic peptides is a 17-amino acid peptide ring, formed by a disulfide-bond between two cystein residues (at positions 105 and 121). The amino acids in the ring structure are highly conserved and this structure appears to be essential for receptor recognition and biological function (Inagami et al. 1987). Due to the strong homology within the ring structure, 10 of these amino acids are identical in all natriuretic peptides, whereas the amino acids either amino-terminal or carboxy-terminal to the ring structure are quite divergent (figure 1).

<u>ANP</u>: ANP is a 28 amino acid peptide. Its amino acid sequence is almost identical throughout mammalian species with the only exeption at position 110, which is methionine in humans, dogs, and cows, compared to isoleucine in rodents, such as mouse, rat, and rabbit.

<u>BNP</u>: BNP is composed of 32 amino acids and its ring structure differs from that of ANP in only 5 amino acids. Its amino acid sequence exhibits only 59% sequence homology between different species and is therefore much less conserved compared to ANP (Rosenzweig and Seidmann 1991).

<u>CNP:</u> CNP contains only 22 amino acids and possesses the primary structure with the greatest difference compared to the other natriuretic peptides, since it completely lacks the C-terminal

tail and ends at the C-terminus after the last cystein participating in the formation on the 17-residue ring (Rosenzweig and Seidmann 1991).

Urodilatin: Urodilatin is the product of the atrial natriuretic peptide gene expressed in the kidney and is generated by alternative biochemical processing of the ANP prohormone. It only differs from ANP in 4 additional amino acids added to the N-terminus (Schulz-Knappe et al. 1988).



figure 4: structure and amino acid sequence of the human natriuretic peptides (ANP, BNP, CNP and urodilatin). The homologous amino acids are shaded black.

1.5.3 Biosynthesis

Each natriuretic peptide is encoded by a separate gene. As characteristic for peptide hormones, the natriuretic peptides are synthesized as pre-pro-hormones. ANP is synthesized primarily in the cardiac atria as a precursor of 152 amino acids, called prepro-ANP. Cleavage of a signal peptide at the N-terminus yields a prohormone of 126 amino acids that is stored in atrial granules (Rosenzweig and Seidmann 1991). In response to certain stimuli, such as increases in atrial strech or pressure, pro-ANP is cleaved by serine proteases into equimolar amounts of a 98 amino acid amino-terminal fragment (ANP 1-98) and the biologically active 28 amino acid carboxy-terminal fragment, the active ANP (ANP 99-126) (Rosenzweig and Seidmann 1991). The amino-terminal fragment is further cleaved into smaller fragments (ANP 1-30, ANP 31-67, ANP 79-98) which also possess biological activity, but information

regarding their biological significance is limited. The mature ANP is released from atrial myocytes into the circulation by exocytosis (Dagnino et al. 1991). The synthesis of the other natriuretic peptides is analogous to ANP, the synthesis of a precursor protein, followed by cleavage into biologically active fragments.

1.5.4 NP Receptors and Signaling

1.5.4.1 History

The discovery of the natriuretic peptides and their potent natriuretic and diuretic properties raised the question how these effects are mediated. The first step towards an understanding of the signaling mechanisms of ANP and its relatives was the observation that injection of ANP results in formation of cyclic guanosine-3[°], 5[°]-monophosphate (cGMP) (Cantin et al. 1984). Further studies were able to demonstrate that cGMP is the second messenger mediating most of the effects of ANP (Leitmann and Murad 1986). Investigation of the binding sites for ANP demonstrated the presence of two binding proteins of different size. Only interaction with one of these proteins leads to the formation of cGMP (Leitmann et al. 1986). The other non-guanylate cyclase coupled receptor was characterized by Maack et al. and termed "clearance receptor", since it was found to be responsible for the clearance of natriuretic peptides from the circulation (Maack et al. 1987). In 1989 Schulz et al. identified the cDNA sequence of two guanylate cyclase coupled receptors, which were designated NPR-A and NPR-B.

1.5.4.2 Structure and ligand selectivity

Figure 5 shows the structure of the NP receptors which are single transmembrane domain receptors. The two guanylate cyclase-coupled receptors, 120-140 kD in size, consist of an extracellular ligand binding domain, a single transmembrane sequence and an intracellular domain containing a juxtamembrane domain, kinase homology domain, dimerization domain, and the guanylate cyclase catalytic domain (figure 2) (Sharma 2002, Misono 2002). Thus, in these receptors, receptor and effector systems reside in one molecule. The NPR-C, 60 kD in size, is the most abundant receptor of the NPR and possesses a similar extracellular domain compared to the other NPR, but only a truncated intracellular tail of 37 amino acids (Levin 1993, Tremblay et al. 2002).

Due to the fact that the amino acid sequence of the extracellular domain is only 30-40% homologous (Cohen et al. 1996), the three receptors exhibit different ligand selectivity. The NPR-A binds NP in the order ANP>BNP>>CNP, whereby BNP is 10-fold less potent in stimulating this receptor (Misono 2002, Lucas et al. 2000). CNP is the specific ligand for the NPR-B with the highest affinity for this receptor (Suga et al. 1992). The NPR-C exhibits much lower ligand selectivity and binds all three ligands with the following degree of affinity: ANP>CNP>BNP (Maack et al. 1996, Silberbach and Roberts 2001).



<u>figure 5: model of the structure of the three natriuretic peptide receptors</u> (NPR-A, NPR-B, NPR-C)

1.5.4.3 Signal transduction

The intracellular domain of the two guanylate cyclase-coupled receptors (NPR-A and NPR-B) contains a guanylate cyclase (GC) catalytic domain as well as a kinase-like domain. At the basal state the kinase homology domain (KHD) interacts with the GC-like domain suppressing its activity (Chinkers and Garbers 1989, Lucas et al. 2000, Sharma 2002). In the absence of ligand, the receptors exist in a homo-oligomerized state, each monomer being phosphorylated on key serine and threonine residues within the KHD (Chinkers and Wilson 1992, Potter and Hunter 1999). Oligomerization and phosphorylation are required for high affinity ligand binding. Binding of ligand induces a conformational change of the KHD leading to the binding of ATP to a glycine rich region in the KHD. ATP binding causes an allosteric change in the GC-like domain resulting in the derepression of guanylate cyclase

activity and subsequent conversion of guanosine triphosphate into cGMP (Kurose et al. 1987, Chang et al. 1990, Chinkers et al. 1991, Potter and Hunter 1998). Besides, association of ATP with the KHD results in a reduction in ligand affinity of the extracellular domain (Larose et al. 1991) as well as in dephosphorylation of the KHD (Potter and Garbers 1992, Potter and Hunter 1999, Potter and Hunter 2001), which desensitisizes the receptors to ATP and ligand.

The primary function of the NPR-C is to act as a clearance receptor. After binding of ligand, the receptor complex is internalized, followed by lysosomal hydrolysis of the ligand and subsequent recycling of the receptor to the cell surface (Cohen et al. 1996). However, several studies provide evidence that this receptor has additional biological functions, such as the inhibition of adenylate cyclase activity (Savoie et al. 1995, Anand-Srivastava 1997). Moreover, ANP and NPR-C-selective analogues have been demonstrated to be able to activate phospholipase C. Both effects seem to be mediated *via* a signaling mechanism involving the participation of G-regulatory proteins (Levin 1993, Anand-Srivastava 1996, Murthy et al. 2000). The interaction of the NPR-C with these two intracellular effector systems, adenylate cyclase and protein kinase C, might explain some of the observed NPR-C-mediated effects, such as inhibition of endothelin production (Hu et al. 1992), proliferation and invasion of matrix by endothelial cells (Pedram et al. 1997), activation of endothelial NO synthase in gastric smooth muscle cells (Murthy et al. 1998), inhibition of COX-2 (Kiemer et al. 2002a), or inhibition of MAPK in astrocytes (Prins et al. 1996).

1.5.5 Distribution and known effects of the natriuretic peptides

ANP and BNP are both predominantly found in the heart as cardiac hormones. In adults the highest concentration of ANP is found in the left atrium, followed by the right atrium, the right ventricle and finally the left ventricle (Venugopal 2001). 1% of the total atrial mRNA codes for ANP (Venogupal 2001). Apart from the heart, ANP is also expressed in lower concentrations in the tissues of the lung, brain, kidney, adrenals, gastrointestinal tract, thymus and the eye (Vollmar and Schulz 1990b, Sahai and Ganguly 1992, Salzmann et al. 1998). The main pharmacological actions of ANP include the inhibition of the renin-angiotensin-aldosterone system and enhanced glomerular filtration rate, resulting in diuresis and natriuresis, increased vascular permeability, relaxation of the vascular smooth muscle, resulting in a reduction of blood pressure, as well as antimitogenic effects on endothelial, smooth muscle, and myocardial cells (Levin et al. 1998, Venugopal 2001, Suzuki et al. 2001). The central effects include inhibition of salt appetite and water drinking as well as inhibition of vasopressin secretion (Levin et al. 1998).

BNP is primarily expressed in the ventricles and atria of the heart followed by the brain and the amnion (Venugopal 2001). Like ANP, BNP is secreted to the circulation and exerts

similar biological effects. However, circulating levels of BNP are much lower than ANP levels.

CNP is predominantly synthesized in the nervous system and the endothelium of the blood vessels and exerts primarily autocrine and paracrine actions (Stingo et al. 1992, Venugopal 2001, Silberbach et al. 2001). CNP lacks the renal effects of ANP and BNP and therefore has no natriuretic or diuretic properties. It decreases arterial pressure (Stingo et al. 1992) and has also been implicated in cell growth control (Suga et al. 1993).

1.5.6 Cytoprotective effects of ANP

In the first years after the discovery of the natriuretic peptides, they were mainly associated with the regulation of blood pressure and cardiovascular homeostasis (Levin et al. 1998). Intensive research in the following years demonstrated the expression of the natriuretic peptides and their receptors in a variety of tissues outside the cardiovascular and renal system, including thymus (Vollmar and Schulz 1990a) as well as macrophages (Vollmar and Schulz 1994). The role of ANP in the immune system was further confirmed by the observation that ANP inhibits thymocyte proliferation and thymopoesis (Vollmar et al. 1996, Vollmar 1997). The antiinflammatory potential of ANP became obvious with the finding that ANP reduces the NO production in LPS-stimulated macrophages by inhibiting the expression of the inducible NO synthase at the transcriptional and posttranscriptional level (Kiemer and Vollmar 1997, Kiemer and Vollmar 1998). Other inflammatory systems attenuated in their expression by ANP are cyclooxygenase-2 (Kiemer et al. 2002a) and TNF- α (Kiemer et al. 2000a, Tsukagoshi et al. 2001). Due to these interesting effects, ANP might interfere with diverse pathological conditions associated with inflammatory responses. For instance, ANP has been demonstrated to confer protection against ischemia/reperfusion injury (Gerbes et al. 1998, Bilzer et al. 1994), the induction of heat shock proteins being a possible mechanism, since ANP has been shown to evoke a heat shock response in rat livers undergoing ischemia and reperfusion (Kiemer et al. 2002b). Protective effects of ANP have also been reported for drug-induced nephrotoxicity (Polte et al. 2002, Capasso et al. 2000, Murakami et al. 1999) and for ventricular hypertrophy (Silberbach et al. 1999, Kishimoto et al. 2001). However, mechanisms mediating the expression of cytoprotective proteins in endothelial cells have as yet not been elucidated.

Taken together, the results of the past years indicate that ANP has a much broader pharmacological profile apart from its cardiovascular functions, suggesting that it plays a role in the immune system and exhibits immunomodulatory, antiinflammatory, and cytoprotective effects. To further elucidate the cytoprotective potential of ANP it is necessary to identify the intracellular targets as well as the signal transduction mechanisms mediating these protective effects. Heat shock proteins, especially HO-1, constitute a possible target for ANP in
endothelial cells and might contribute to its antiinflammatory, antiatherogenic, and cytoprotective potential. However, information on the influence of ANP on HO-1 in endothelial cells is rare and completely lacking concerning signal transduction mechanisms. The first part of the present work therefore investigates the mechanisms leading to upregulation of HO-1 after ANP treatment and the cytoprotective potential of this effect.

1.6 Aspirin

Aspirin and its active metabolite salicylate are the oldest known members of the family of nonsteroidal antiinflammatory drugs (NSAIDs), aspirin being the most widely used NSAID. The world production of aspirin has been estimated to amount to many thousand tons a year, with an average consumption of about 80-100 tablets per person per year in industrialized nations (Vane et al. 1990, Vane and Botting 1998).

1.6.1 History

The history of aspirin dates back until about 3,500 years ago, when in ancient Egypt, the Ebers papyrus already recommended the use of salicylate containing plants for the therapy of rheumatic pains. 1,000 years later, Hippocrates described the use of willow bark, containing salicylic acid, to reduce the pain of childbirth and to reduce fever (Vane et al. 1990). In the 18th and 19th century the first clinical trials were performed with willow bark, but it took until 1859 that the active compound, salicylic acid, was synthesized chemically by Herrmann Kolbe, resulting in the broad application of the drug as an external antiseptic, antipyretic, and antirheumatic drug (Vane and Botting 1998). In 1897, Felix Hoffmann, working as a chemist at Bayer, synthesized acetylsalicylic acid, by acetylating the hydroxyl group on the benzene ring of salicylic acid in order to eliminate the unpleasant taste of salicylic acid. This new drug was introduced in 1899 under the name aspirin, the "a" coming from acetyl and the "spir" coming from Spirea ulmania, the plant from which salicylic acid was originally isolated (Jack 1997). By the early 1900s, the therapeutic spectrum of aspirin was known to include antipyretic, antiinflammatory, and analgesic effects. Later, several other drugs were discovered that shared some or all of these effects, such as phenacetin, acetaminophen (paracetamol) and phenylbutazone. Due to the similarities in their therapeutic actions, these drugs were classified into one group, the aspirin-like drugs, also called nonsteroidal antiinflammatory drugs, to clearly distinguish them from the also antiinflammatory glucocorticoids (Vane et al. 1990, Jack 1997).

1.6.2 Known effects

Despite their diverse chemical structure NSAIDs possess the same therapeutic properties. They relieve the swelling, redness, and pain of inflammation, reduce general fever, and cure headache. Moreover, they also share the same side effects, causing gastric upset, delay the birth process, and in high doses damage the kidney. The antithrombotic effect is now recognized as a therapeutic action and used for the therapy of cardiovascular disease (Vane et al. 1990, Vane et al. 1998). The fact that this chemically diverse group of drugs all exert the same therapeutic actions and side effects strongly suggested that these drugs possess a common mode of action.

It was not until 1971 that Vane et al. found the inhibition of prostaglandin synthesis by inactivation of the enzyme cyclooxygenase to be responsible for the therapeutic actions of aspirin (Vane 1971). The enzymatically active cyclooxygenase, also called prostaglandin endoperoxide synthase (PGHS) was isolated in 1976 (Hemler and Lands 1976) and cloned in 1988 (Merlie et al. 1988) and catalyzes the first step in the biosynthesis of prostaglandins. It is a membrane-bound heme- and glycoprotein with a molecular weight of 71 kDa and two catalytic sites. The site exhibiting cyclooxygenase activity cyclases arachidonic acid and adds the 15-hydroperoxy group to yield prostaglandin G₂ (PGG₂). At the peroxidase site, PGG₂ is converted to prostaglandin H₂ (PGH₂), which is subsequently converted to the prostaglandins D₂, E₂, F_{2α}, I₂ (prostacyclin) and TXA₂ by specific synthases. Both cyclooxygenase and peroxidase activity are combined in the same bifunctional protein molecule (Amann and Peskar 2002).

Two COX isoforms encoded by different genes are known to exist. The first isoform, COX-1, is constitutively expressed in the endoplasmatic reticulum of most cells and possesses physiological functions, playing an important role in tissue homeostasis. The inducible isoform, COX-2, is expressed in very low levels in the cells and can be upregulated by proinflammatory stimuli, such as LPS, and by cytokines, such as TNF- α , as well as growth factors (Xie et al. 1992). COX-2 produces prostaglandins that are involved in the inflammatory and mitogenic response. Aspirin inhibits both isoforms of COX by irreversible acetylation of a specific serine residue (serine 530 of COX-1, serine 516 of COX-2), abolishing the binding of arachidonic acid at the cyclooxygenase active site (Vane et al. 1998, Awtry and Loscalzo 2000). Since COX-2 is considered as a crucial mediator of inflammation, it has been suggested that the antiinflammatory actions of NSAIDs are due to the inhibition of COX-2, whereas the adverse effects, irritation of the stomach, renal toxicity, can be attributed to inhibition of the constitutive COX-1.

1.6.3 New therapeutic aspects and limits of the prostaglandin hypothesis

In recent years, the theory that inhibition of prostaglandin synthesis solely accounts for the therapeutic effects of aspirin has been questioned due to the observation that doses of aspirin that are effective in the treatment of inflammatory diseases are much higher than those required for inhibition of COX. Moreover, salicylic acid, lacking an acetyl group, was shown to be a weak inhibitor of COX, but is equally effective against arthritis compared to aspirin (Abramson and Weissmann 1989, Weissmann 1991). Finally, in recent years an increasing number of studies has reported additional protective effects of this non-steroidal anti-inflammatory drug against colon cancer (Thun et al. 1991, Sandler et al. 1998, Gupta et DuBois 1998), its ability to delay the onset of Alzheimer disease (Flynn and Theesen 1999, Breitner 1996), as well as protective effects in cardiovascular disease (Mehta 1998, Diener 1999). Inhibition of COX activity can only in part account for these recently observed effects, suggesting that aspirin may exert part of its antiinflammatory and antitumor activity by modulating cyclooxygenase-independent pathways.

Especially the beneficial therapeutic effect of aspirin in vascular disease is increasingly recognized (Numano et al. 1995, Lauer et al. 2002). The protection of the vasculature conferred by aspirin is primarily ascribed to the prevention of thrombus formation, but also to the aspirin-mediated protection of endothelial cells against the cytotoxic effects of activated platelets (Numano et al. 1995). In addition to its inhibitory action on platelet activation, representing a central event in vascular damage, aspirin has also been demonstrated to exert direct cytoprotective effects against oxidant-induced endothelial damage (Podhaisky et al. 1997). To further understand these cytoprotective actions of aspirin, it is necessary to elucidate the intracellular targets and the signal transduction mechanisms mediating these effects. In this context, new targets for the pharmacologic actions of aspirin have been described. Aspirin has been reported to interfere with enzyme systems, such as the mitogenactivated protein kinases (Tegeder et al. 2001) as well as with the activation of transcription factors, such as NF-KB (Kopp and Gosh 1994), which frequently initiates the transcription of different genes, such as adhesion molecules and cytokines, implicated in acute and chronic inflammatory states. Moreover, aspirin treatment has been demonstrated to result in inhibition of iNOS expression (Amin et al. 1995, Katsuyama et al. 1999), suppression of adhesion molecule expression and down-regulation of MCP-1 (Amberger et al. 1999), altogether important mediators of the inflammatory response. In several cell models, including endothelial cells, aspirin has been shown to increase the expression of the heat shock proteins HSP70 and HSP60 (Jin et al. 1999, Amberger et al. 1999). However, apart from one report describing an inhibitory action of aspirin on LPS/IFN γ -induced HO-1 expression (Chen et al. 2002), information on the influence of aspirin on this important heat shock protein, especially on basal HO-1 levels, is completely missing. Therefore, the second part of the present work

investigated the influence of aspirin on HO-1 expression, the signal transduction mechanisms involved and its potential cytoprotective action.

1.7 The MAP kinase family

Chapter 1.2 deals with heme oxygenase as a potential target, mediating cytoprotection against apoptosis of endothelial cells. This heat shock protein is regulated at the transcriptional level, mainly *via* the transcription factor AP-1. The members of the MAP kinase family are critically involved in the regulation of this transcription factor. The following chapter therefore gives an introduction in the complex network of this enzyme family.

The mitogen-activated protein kinases represent an evolutionary conserved signal transduction system activated in response to a great variety of extracellular stimuli, such as cytokines, growth factors, neurotransmitters, hormones, cellular stress, and cell adherence (Widmann et al. 1999). By regulating intracellular processes such as gene expression, cell proliferation, differentiation, survival or death, this family of serine/threonine protein kinases enables the cell to respond to such external stimuli (Barr and Bogoyevitch 2001). Mitogen-activated protein kinases are expressed in all eukaryotic cells. To date, more than twelve MAP kinases have been identified in mammalian cells, that form a complex network of signaling and belong to three different subfamilies: the extracellular-signal-regulated kinases (ERK), the c-jun N-terminal kinases/stress-activated protein kinases (JNK/SAPK), and the p38 MAPK (Widmann et al. 1999) (figure 6).



figure 6: mitogen-activated protein kinase (MAPK) signal transduction pathways

All MAP kinases characteristically phosphorylate substrates on serine or threonine residues adjacent to proline residues and are therefore termed proline-directed serine/threonine kinases. Another characteristic feature of the MAP kinases is their activation by a phosphorylation cascade that consists of at least three kinases (Widmann et al. 1999). The first component of this pathway is a MAPK kinase kinase (MKKK). MKKK are serine/threonine kinases that are activated either by phosphorylation through a MAPK kinase kinase kinase (MKKKK) or by interaction with small GTP-binding proteins of the Ras or Rho family. Upon activation, MKKK phosphorylate and activate the next downstream MAPK kinase (MKK) (Widmann et al. 1999). MKK are dual-specificity enzymes that recognize and phosphorylate a threonine-Xtyrosine motif (X can be different amino acids depending on the respective MAP kinase) in an amino acid sequence called the activation loop of their MAP kinase substrates. This phosphorylation induces a conformational change of the activation loop, aligning the catalytic amino acid residues and enabling substrate binding and catalytic activity. Phosphorylation on both threonine and tyrosine is required for activation of MAP kinases, which then in turn phosphorylate and activate substrates on serine and threonine residues. Substrates for MAP kinases include transcription factors, other protein kinases, phospholipases, and cytoskeletonassociated proteins (Widmann et al. 1999).

In addition to the regulation by phosphorylation of a characteristic motif in the activation loop by the upstream kinases, MAP kinase activity is controlled by a family of dual-specificity MAPK phosphatases (MKP), which remove the phosphates of the critical tyrosine and threonine residues. The MKP can be devided into two groups. Either, they are encoded by growth factor or stress-inducible genes and are predominantly expressed in the nucleus, or they are not transcriptionally regulated and located in the cytosol. Different MKP specifically dephosphorylate and inactivate the members of the different MAPK subfamilies (Pearson et al. 2001).

1.7.1 Extracellular signal-regulated kinase (ERK)

This subfamily includes the kinases ERK-1 and ERK-2, which are ubiquitously expressed 44and 42-kDa isoforms, activated by extracellular stimuli, such as growth factors (EGF, PDGF) or mitogenic stimuli. Many different receptor types are capable of activating the ERK pathway, such as tyrosine kinase receptors, G-protein coupled receptors, and cytokine receptors. Ligand binding of these receptors mostly leads to the recruitment of Ras to the receptor *via* different adapter proteins, promoting formation of Ras:GTP (Downward 1996) at the plasma membrane, which recruits the MKKK Raf1 to the membrane, where it is activated by phosphorylation at tyrosine, serine and threonine residues (Marais and Marshall 1996). This in turn leads to the activation of MEK-1/2, the MKK in the phosphorylation cascade of the MAPK. MEK-1 and MEK-2 act as dual threonine/tyrosine kinases, phosphorylating the Thr-Glu-Tyr sequence in the activation loop of the catalytic domain of ERK-1/2 (Whitmarsh and Davis 1996). Activated ERK-1/2 phosphorylate substrate proteins at serine or threonine residues located within a proline-directed motif. Cytosolic proteins reported to be phosphorylated by ERK are the p90 S6 kinase RSK, MAP kinase-interacting kinase (Mnk), cytosolic phospholipase A₂ and the juxtamembrane region of the EGF receptor (Lin et al. 1993, Seger and Krebs 1995, Whitmarsh and Davis 1996). Besides, ERK-mediated phosphorylation of the EGF receptor, Raf1 and Mek1 reduces their activity, providing a negative feedback mechanism for the control of the activity of the ERK pathway (Whitmarsh and Davis 1996). Apart from the modulation of cytoplasmatic proteins, activated ERK translocates to the nucleus, where it can phosphorylate a number of different transcription factors, such as Elk1, c-Myc, Ets1 or STAT proteins (Widmann et al. 1999).

ERK activation is associated with enhanced cell proliferation (Seger and Krebs 1995, Pages et al. 1993) and differentiation (Qui and Green 1992) and implicated in cell cycle regulation in some cell types (Tanemoto et al. 1992). Moreover, activation of ERK is reported to confer protection against apoptosis in several cell types (Xia et al. 1995, Gardner and Johnson 1996). This cytoprotective effect is suggested to occur by inhibition of cytosolic caspase activation and phosphorylation of the proapoptotic Bcl2-family protein Bad (Cross et al. 2000).

1.7.2 The c-jun N-terminal kinase (JNK)

This subfamily of the MAP kinases was identified in 1991 and comprises isoforms that are the products of 3 different genes. Differential splicing and selection of alternative exons results in a total of 10 different JNK isoforms (Gupta et al. 1996). JNK1 and JNK2 are expressed ubiquitously, whereas JNK3 is restricted predominantly to the brain and testes (Yang et al. 1997). JNK have been demonstrated to be activated in response to various extracellular stimuli, such as growth factors, cytokines, and cellular stress, like heat shock, hyperosmolarity, UV-radiation, DNA damage, and ischemia/reperfusion (Barr and Bogoyevitch 2001). JNK can be activated through different receptor types, including the TNF receptor family, G-protein coupled receptors, tyrosine kinase receptors, and cytokine receptors. Activation of the JNKs occurs by phosphorylation at threonine and tyrosine in the Thr-Pro-Tyr motif within the activation loop by MKK4 and MKK7 (Widmann et al. 1999). Upstream of MKK-4/7, several MKKKs have been implicated in the activation of the JNK pathway, including MEKK-1-4. These MKKKs phosphorylate MKK4/7 and activate their kinase activity (Barr and Bogoyevitch 2001). Further upstream, the small GTP-binding proteins of the Rho family, especially Rac and Cdc42, have been reported to function as upstream activators of the JNK pathway (Barr and Bogoyevitch 2001, Widmann et al. 1999).

The majority of the JNK substrates identified to date are transcription factors, such as c-jun, ATF-2, Elk-1, p53, DPC4 and NFAT4, resulting in efficient transcription of the target genes, since JNKs have the ability to activate transcription factors as well as to stabilize them (Widmann et al. 1999). In addition to transcription factors and nuclear proteins, further

substrates have been idenfied to be phosphorylated by JNK, such as the antiapoptotic bcl proteins Bcl-2 and Bcl- x_L (Kharbanda et al. 2000, Shia et al. 2001), suggesting a role for JNK in the regulation of apoptosis.

Activation of JNK is generally associated with stress responses, inflammation, and apoptotic cell death, and has been shown to be involved in apoptosis induction in response to growth factor withdrawal, stress, DNA damage, and binding of FasL on the cell surface (Widmann et al. 1999). A role for JNK in apoptosis has been described in several in vitro models (Xia et al. 1995, Hu et al. 1999, Wang et al. 1998). Initiation of c-jun-dependent transcription during apoptosis is suggested to lead to the expression of pro-apoptotic proteins, such as Fas ligand (Kasibhatla et al. 1998). However, there are also investigators reporting that JNKs are not involved in the apoptotic response (Liu et al. 1996) and can even enhance cell survival under certain circumstances (Roulston et al. 1998).

1.7.3 p38 MAPK pathway

The p38 family consists of four homologous isoforms (α , β , γ , δ) that are the products of different genes. HUVEC produce p38 α , β , γ protein, whereas p38 δ is not found in these cells (Herlaar and Brown 1999). Different p38 MAPK are activated by cellular stress, such as UV irradiation, osmotic shock, heat shock, lipopolysaccharide, protein synthesis inhibitors, by certain cytokines, such as TNF- α or IL-1, and by G-protein coupled receptors (Whitmarsh and Davis 1996, Herlaar and Brown 1999). Similar to ERK and JNK, p38 MAPK is activated by phosphorylation on threonine and tyrosine in the Thr-Gly-Tyr activation motif (Raingeaud et al. 1995). MKK3 and MKK6 are the protein kinases responsible for this phosphorylation step, and these MAPKK themselves are in turn targets for the upstream regulators MKKK, such as Tak1 or the p21-activated kinase (Pak), that has been shown to be activated by the small G-proteins of the Rho family, Cdc42 and Rac1 (Bagrodia et al. 1995, Zhang et al. 1995). Other MAPKKK are discussed to play a role in MKK3/6 activation, including Tak1, Ask1, and Sprk (Widmann et al. 1999).

Upon activation, p38 MAPK can phosphorylate and activate a number of different substrates, such as MAPK-activated protein (MAPKAP) kinase 2 and 3 which in turn phosphorylate small heat shock proteins such as the 27-kDa heat shock protein HSP27 (Rouse et al. 1994), an F-actin binding protein involved in cytoskeleton structure. Other substrates targeted by p38 MAPK are transcription factors. p38 MAPK phosphorylates ATF2, Elk1, as well as Chop, a member of the C/EBP family of transcription factors.

Like JNK, p38 MAPK is implicated to play a role in apoptosis (Schwenger et al. 1997, Brenner et al. 1997, Takahashi et al. 2002). Moreover, it is suggested to affect many different biological functions, such as the production of cytokines in hematopoetic cells, cytokine-

stimulated cell proliferation, platelet activation or cardiac hypertrophic growth (Widmann et al. 1999). Therefore, p38 MAPK plays a major role in cytokine signaling and production and is associated with stress responses, inflammation and apoptosis.

All three MAP kinases are involved in the regulation of the transcription factor AP-1, that plays a pivotal role in the transcriptional regulation of HO-1. Therefore, the next chapter outlines the regulation of AP-1 activity by MAP kinases.

1.7.4 Regulation of the transcription factor AP-1 by MAP kinases

The redox-sensitive, inducible transcription factor AP-1 comprises a family of related transcription factors, the majority of which consists of either c-jun/c-fos heterodimers or c-jun/c-jun homodimers. AP-1 has been implicated in the regulation of a wide range of genes involved in a great variety of biological processes, such as cell proliferation, differentiation, inflammatory processes, and apoptosis. AP-1 activity has been reported to be regulated by several members of the MAP kinase family at the level of transcription of jun and fos genes as well as by posttranslational modifications. Due to the described role of AP-1 in HO-1 induction (Camhi et al. 1998, Lavrovsky et al. 1994), the following chapter will give an overview of the regulation of AP-1 activity by MAP kinases.

ERK activation leads to the phosphorylation of the transcription factor Elk1, which stimulates its ability to bind to the serum response elements (SRE) in the promotor of the c-fos gene, forming ternary complexes with serum response factor and DNA and activating transcription. Therefore, activated ERK stimulates AP-1 activity through induction of c-fos expression, since increased amounts of c-fos protein can combine with c-jun after translocation to the nucleus to form AP-1 dimers (Karin 1995, Pearson et al. 2001). Moreover, ERK phosphorylation and activation of the S6 kinase p90rsk results in translocation of this kinase to the nucleus, where it regulates c-fos and c-jun activity (Widmann et al. 1999). c-jun is also a direct target for ERK, but phosphorylation by ERK does not occur at the N-terminal stimulatory sites, but instead at one of the inhibitory sites located next to the C-terminal DNA binding domain, therefore resulting in decreased DNA binding (Karin 1995, Pearson et al. 2001).

p38 MAPK is reported to activate ATF-2 by phosphorylation at Thr-69 and Tyr-71 within its N-terminal activation domain, resulting in increased transcriptional activity and therefore induces c-fos expression (Widmann et al. 1999, Barr and Bogoyevitch 2001). Elk1 is also phosphorylated by p38 MAPK on several residues within the C-terminal transactivating domain (Widmann et al. 1999, Barr and Bogoyevitch 2001, Pearson et al. 2001).

JNK regulates AP-1 activity by phosphorylating c-jun and activating transcription factor-2 (ATF-2), stimulating their ability to heterodimerize and activate transcription via the TPA

(12-O-tetradecanoylphorbol-13-acetate) response element (TRE), therefore inducing increased c-jun expression (Karin 1995). Elk1, involved in the induction of the c-fos gene, is another direct target of JNK (Widmann et al. 1999, Barr and Bogoyevitch 2001). Moreover, JNK-mediated phosphorylation of serine 63 and 73 within the N-terminal activation domain of c-jun leads to a posttranslational upregulation of c-jun activity. This phosphorylation results in increased stability of c-jun and increases its DNA binding affinity as well as transcriptional activity as either homodimer or heterodimer with c-fos (Karin 1995, Pearson et al. 2001, Barr and Bogoyevitch 2001).

Given the pivotal role of AP-1 in the transcriptional control of the heme oxygenase gene, the influence of ANP and aspirin on MAPK and AP-1 activity were investigated in the present work.

2 MATERIALS AND METHODS

2.1 Materials

Rat ANP 99-126 ("ANP") was purchased from Calbiochem (Schwalbach, Germany). 8-BrcGMP was from Sigma (Taufkirchen, Germany), and cANF from Saxon Biochemicals (Hannover, Germany). Tumor Necrosis Factor-α was obtained from Sigma-Aldrich Chemie GmbH, (Taufkirchen, Germany) and etoposide from Calbiochem (Schwalbach, Germany). Cell culture medium (M 199) and penicillin/streptomycine were from PAN (Aidenbach. Germany). Fetal calf serum (FCS) was from Biochrom (Berlin, Germany) and Endothelial Cell Growth Medium (ECGM[®]) from Promocell (Heidelberg, Germany). Endothelial Cell Growth Supplement was purchased from Sigma-Aldrich Chemie GmbH (Taufkirchen, Germany). Plastic ware was from Peske, Aindling-Pichl, Germany. The enhanced chemoluminescence protein detection kit was from NEN (Köln, Germany), Complete[®] from Roche (Mannheim, Germany). Antiserum against the "von Willebrand-factor" was obtained from Serotec LTD (Wiesbaden, Germany). Anti-phospho-JNK and anti-phospho-ERK monoclonal mouse anti-human antibodies and anti-phospho-p38 polyclonal rabbit anti-human antibody were from Cell Signaling (Frankfurt/M., Germany), peroxidase-conjugated goat anti-mouse and goat anti-rabbit antibodies were from Jackson Immunolab (Dianova, Hamburg, Germany) and anti-p38 antibody from Calbiochem (Schwalbach, Germany). Anti-HSP70 antibody was obtained from Santa Cruz (Heidelberg, Germany) and anti-HSP32 (HO-1) monoclonal mouse anti-human antibody from BD Transduction Laboratories (Heidelberg, Germany). The primers for RT-PCR for GAPDH and HO-1 were purchased from MWG-Biotech AG (Ebersberg, Germany). All other materials were obtained from either Sigma-Aldrich Chemie GmbH (Taufkirchen, Germany) or Merck-Eurolab (Munich, Germany).

2.2 Cell culture

2.2.1 Solutions

<u>PBS (phosphate buffered saline):</u>		<u>PBS (phosphate buffered saline)⁺:</u>	
Na ₂ HPO ₄	1.48 g (8.0 mmol/L)	NaCl	8.00 g
KH ₂ PO ₄	0.43 g (1.5 mmol/L)	KCl	0.20 g
NaCl	7.20 g (160 mmol/L)	Na ₂ HPO ₄	1.15 g
H ₂ O	ad 1,000 mL	KH ₂ O ₄	0.20 g
		MgCl ₂ x 6 H ₂ O	0.10 g
		CaCl ₂	0.10 g
		H ₂ O	ad 1,000 mL
Trypsin/ED	<u>ΓA:</u>		
Trypsin (dilu	ted 1:250 in PBS)	0.05 g	
EDTA (Sigm	a)	0.20 g	
PBS		ad 100 mL	

2.2.2 Cell isolation of HUVEC

Human umbilical vein endothelial cells (HUVEC) were isolated by digestion of umbilical veins with 0.1 g/L of collagenase A (Roche, Mannheim, Germany) according to the method described by Jaffe et al. (Jaffe et al. 1973). Cells were either grown in endothelial cell growth medium (ECGM, Promocell, Heidelberg, Germany) or in M199 (PAN, Aidenbach, Germany) supplemented with 20% heat-inactivated fetal calf serum (FCS), 1 x endothelial cell growth supplement (ECGS, Sigma, Taufkirchen, Germany) and penicillin (100 U/mL)/ streptomycine (100 ng/mL). In order to compensate for inter-individual differences cells of at least two umbilical cords were combined for experiments. Cells were grown at 37°C and 5% CO₂ in an Heracell incubator (Heraeus Instruments, Munich, Germany).

2.2.3 Cultivation of HUVEC

2.2.3.1 Passaging

After reaching a confluent state, the cells were subcultered 1:3 in culture flasks or seeded in plates for experiments. For passaging of HUVEC, the medium was removed and the cells were washed three times with PBS. After addition of 1 ml or 2 ml trypsin/EDTA per 25 cm² or 75 cm² flask, respectively, the cells were incubated for 1-2 min at 37°C. HUVEC were carefully detached by gently tapping and the digestion was stopped by addition of M199 containing 10% FCS. The cells were centrifuged at 218 x g at 4°C for 10 min, the supernatant was discarded and the cells were resuspended in M199 supplemented with 20% heat-inactivated FCS, 1x endothelial cell growth supplement and penicillin (100 U/mL)/ streptomycine (100 ng/mL). For experiments, cells of passage three or four were grown until confluence in 6-, 12-, 24- or 96-well plates. Experiments were performed in M199 containing 10% FCS, in the absence of endothelial cell growth supplement, and the cells were allowed to adapt to the medium for 2 h before the start of the respective experiments.

2.2.3.2 Freezing, storage and thawing

For long-time storage, confluent HUVEC were detached with trypsin/EDTA, centrifuged at 218 x g at 4°C for 10 min, and the pellet was resuspended in 1.5 ml freezing medium (M199 supplemented with 20% heat-inactivated FCS, 1x endothelial cell growth supplement, penicillin (100 U/mL), streptomycine (100 ng/mL) and 10% [v/v] DMSO) per 75 cm² flask. The cell suspension was transferred to cryovials and frozen at -20° C for one day, afterwards at -86° C for one week, and then stored at -196° C in liquid nitrogen. This procedure was done in order to ensure gradual freezing of the cells. For thawing, HUVEC were warmed up and the cell suspension transferred into M199 supplemented with 10% FCS. In order to remove DMSO, cells were centrifuged at 218 x g at 4°C for 10 min. The supernatant was discarded and the cells resuspended in complete culture medium and transferred to a 75 cm² culture flask.

2.3 Characterization of HUVEC by means of von Willebrand factor

2.3.1 Immunfluorescence

2.3.1.1 Solutions

Methanol/acetone: mixture 1:1 PBS: see under 2.2.1

2.3.1.2 Antibody

Sheep anti-human von Willebrand Factor (Serotec LTD, Wiesbaden, Germany), FITC labeled

2.3.1.3 Experimental procedure

HUVEC were grown in 24-well plates until confluence. Cell Culture medium was removed and the cells were washed twice with PBS. Cells were fixed and permeabilized with ice cold methanol/acetone 1:1 at 4°C for 5 min. After washing with PBS, 200 μ l sheep serum (20% [v/v] in PBS) was added in order to saturate unspecific binding sites. The plates were incubated for 30 min at room temperature. After addition of 10 μ l von Willebrand antibody, incubation was continued for 30 min on ice in the dark. Cells were again washed with PBS and examined with a Zeiss Axioskop MC 80 DX microscope (Zeiss, Munich, Germany) with a 400- or 1,000-fold magnification (excitation: 450 nm = blue, emission: 520 nm = green).

2.3.2 Flow cytometry

2.3.2.1 Solutions

FACS buffer:

NaCl	8.12 g
KH ₂ PO ₄	0.26 g
Na ₂ HPO ₄	2.35 g

KC1	0.28 g
Na ₂ EDTA	0.36 g
LiCl	0.43 g
Na-azide	0.20 g
H ₂ O	ad 1,000 mL, pH 7.37

PBS: see under 2.2.1

Trypsin/EDTA: see under 2.2.1

2.3.2.2 Experimental procedure

HUVEC were grown in 24-well plates until confluence. Cell culture medium was removed and the cells were washed three times with PBS and trypsinized with 200 μ l per well for 1-2 min at 37°C. The digestion was stopped by addition of M199 containing 10% FCS, and the cell suspension was transferred into FACS tubes. After centrifugation (218 x g, 4°C, 10 min) the cell pellet was washed twice with PBS. Cells were incubated with 0.25% paraformaldehyde for 1 h at 4°C to fix the cells. Subsequently, the cells were centrifuged (218 x g, 4°C, 10 min) to remove the paraformaldehyde, and the pellet was resuspended in 1 ml 2% Tween ([v/v] in PBS). After permeabilization for 15 min at 37°C, the cells were again centrifuged and washed twice with PBS. Afterwards, the cells were incubated with 10 µl of 20% sheep serum ([v/v] in PBS) for 30 min at room temperature to saturate unspecific binding sites, followed by incubation with von Willebrand antibody for 30 min on ice in the dark. Afterwards, the cells were washed once more with PBS and resuspended in 300 µl PBS for flow cytometric analysis. For the adjustment of instrument settings, control cells were prepared according to the procedure described above, but without addition of the antibody. For storage, cells were fixed with paraformaldehyde. The purity of the cells was judged by measuring the antibody treated cells indicating the percentage of von Willebrand positive cells. L929 cells treated as decribed above served as negative control.

2.4 Western blot analysis of proteins

2.4.1 Solutions and antibodies

RIPA buffer (lysis buffer) :

NaCl	150 mmol/L
Tris-HCl	50 mmol/L
Nonidet P40	1.00% (m/v)
Deoxycholat	0.25% (m/v)
SDS	0.10% (m/v)

		l
+ Na ₃ VO ₄	1 mmol/L	
+ PMSF	1 mmol/L	added
+ Complete [®]	Protease inhibitor, 25x stock solution	freshly
NaF	50 mmol/L	before
$Na_4P_2O_7$	50 mmol/L	use

SDS sample buffer (5x):

Tris-HCl (pH 6.8) 3.125 mol/L	2 mL
Glycerol	10 mL (50% (v/v))
SDS 20% (m/v)	5 mL
DTT 16% (m/v)	2.5 mL
Pyronin Y 5% (m/v)	0.1 mL
H ₂ O	ad 20 mL

Resolving gel 10%:

Acrylamide 30%-bisacrylamide 0.8% solution (Roth)	5.0 mL
1.5 mol/L Tris-base pH 8.8 (Roth)	3.75 mL
10% SDS	0.15 mL
H ₂ O dest.	6.1 mL

The solution was degassed for 10 min, since polymerization requires anaerobic conditions. Afterwards, the polymerization reaction was started by addition of:

15 µl TEMED (cross linker)

75 µl APS 10% (m/v) (radical starter)

Stacking gel:

Acrylamide 30%-Bisacrylamide 0.8% solution (Roth)	1.7 mL
1.25 mol/L Tris-base pH 6.8	1 mL
10% SDS	0.1 mL
H ₂ O	7 mL

The solution was degassed for 10 min. Afterwards, the polymerization reaction was started by addition of:

20 µl TEMED (cross linker)

100 µl APS 10% (m/v) (radical starter)

Electrophoresis buffer:

Tris base	3 g
Glycin	14.4 g
SDS	1 g
H ₂ O dest.	ad 1,000 mL

Anode buffer I pH 10.4:

Tris base	30 g
Methanol	200 mL
H ₂ O dest.	800 mL

Anode buffer II pH 10.4:

Tris base	3 g
Methanol	200 mL
H ₂ O dest.	800 mL

Cathode buffer pH 7.6:

ε-Amino-n-caproic acid	5.2	2 g
Methanol	200	mL
H ₂ O	800	mL

Tris buffered saline solution containing Tween, pH 8.0 (TBS-T):

Tris base	3 g	(0.02 mol/L)
NaCl	11.1 g	(0.2 mol/L)
Tween 20	1 mI	L (0.1 %)
H ₂ O dest.	ad 1,000) mL

Primary antibodies:

Anti-HSP32 (HO-1) monoclonal mouse anti-human antibody Anti-HSP70 polyclonal goat anti-human antibody Anti-phospho-p38 MAPK polyclonal rabbit anti-human antibody Anti-phospho-ERK monoclonal mouse anti-human antibody Anti-phospho-JNK/SAPK monoclonal mouse anti-human antibody Anti-α-tubulin rabbit antibody

Secondary antibodies:

Peroxidase-conjugated goat anti-rabbit IgG Peroxidase-conjugated goat anti-mouse IgG Peroxidase-conjugated donkey anti-goat IgG

2.4.2 Sample preparation

For detection of proteins, whole cell lysates of HUVEC were prepared. HUVEC were cultured in 12-well plates until confluence and were either left untreated or stimulated with ANP ($10^{-9} - 10^{-6}$ mol/L), 8-Br-cGMP (10^{-3} mol/L) or cANF (10^{-6} mol/L). After the indicated times, the medium was removed, cells were washed three times with ice cold PBS and lysed by addition of 100 µl RIPA buffer. In some cases, Western blots were performed after pretreatment of HUVEC with U0126 (50 µmol/L), PD 98059 (50 µmol/L), or SP 600125 (10

 μ mol/L) for 1 h. After addition of RIPA buffer, the cells were scraped off the plates with a cell scraper, the lysate was transferred into reaction tubes (Eppendorf), and sonicated (Sonoplus, Bandelin, Germany) for approx. 5 sec. The homogenized samples were clarified by centrifugation at 21,910 x g for 10 min at 4°C and the resulting supernatants were collected and subsequently quantified for protein according to the method of Lowry (Lowry 1951). 5x sample buffer was added to the remaining probes and the samples were heated to 95°C for 5 min to achieve protein denaturation. Afterwards, the samples were either subjected to SDS/PAGE or stored at -20°C until further analysis.

2.4.3 SDS polyacrylamide electrophoresis

The separation of proteins was carried out by denaturing SDS-polyacrylamide gel electrophoresis (SDS-PAGE) according to Laemmli (Laemmli 1970). The separation of proteins solely according to their size is achieved by addition of SDS which complexes proteins in a constant weight ratio and masks their charge by its own strongly negative charge resulting in identical charge densities on the surface. Disulphide bridges are cleaved by reducing agents (DTT). The molecular weight of the separated proteins was determined by comparison with a molecular weight standard (biotinylated protein marker, Cell Signaling, 6.5 kDa – 165 kDa). The electrophoresis was carried out with a BioRad Mini Protean II Cell (BioRad, München, Germany).

2.4.4 Semidry blotting

Using a trans-blot semidry system (BioRad), the separated proteins were electrophoretically transferred to a polyvinylidenfluoride membrane (Immobilon-P, 0.45 μ m pore size, Amersham) which was incubated for 5 min in methanol, for 5 min in water, and stored in anode buffer II before usage. Six sheets of blotting paper were soaked with anode buffer I and three sheets with anode buffer II and rolled onto the blotter without bubbles. The membrane and the gels were added and covered with nine sheets of blotting paper moistened with cathode buffer. Blotting was carried out for 1 h at 64 mA. Afterwards, the membrane was dried at 80°C for appox. 30 min. Unspecific binding sites were saturated by shaking the membrane in 5% (m/v) Blotto (BioRad) in TBS-T.

2.4.5 Incubation with antibodies

Antibody solutions were prepared 1:1,000 or 1:10,000 in 1% Blotto in TBS-T. The blots were incubated with the first antibody overnight at 4°C under constant shaking. Following three washes with TBS-T, the second horseraddish peroxidase-conjugated antibody was added and incubated for at least 1 h at room temperature. After another three washes with TBS-T, the protein bands were visualized by a chemoluminescence reaction using an enhanced chemoluminescence protein detection kit (NEN, Cologne, Germany), containing the enzyme substrate luminol and chemical enhancers, and a Kodak Image station (Kodak digital science, Stuttgart, Germany). Luminol is oxidized in the presence of H_2O_2 and peroxidase, releasing light (428 nm) which is aquired by the Kodak Image station.



luminol

figure 7: principle of the chemoluminescence reaction

2.5 cGMP measurement

2.5.1 Solutions

IBMX (3-Isobutyl-1-methylxanthine):

- inhibitor of phosphodiesterase, preventing rapid degradation of generated cGMP
- stock solution: 0.5 mol/L in DMSO
- <u>final concentration:</u> 0.5 mmol/L

SNP (sodium nitroprusside):

- activator of soluble guanylate cyclase
- stock solution: 1 mg/mL, was prepared freshly before usage
- <u>final concentration:</u> 10 µg/mL

2.5.2 Experimental procedure

For determination of cGMP content, performed with a commercially available kit (Amersham Pharmacia), HUVEC were cultured in 24-well plates until confluence. The cell culture medium was replaced with 270 μ l M199 containing 10% FCS and IBMX in a final concentration of 0.5 mmol/L. After preincubation for 10 min at 37°C, cells were either left untreated or treated with ANP (10⁻⁶ mol/L), aspirin (100 μ mol/L) or SNP (10 μ g/mL) for up to 4 h. Subsequently, 30 μ l lysis buffer A, contained in the kit, were added to each well giving a final volume of 300 μ l. The plate was incubated for 10 min on a rocking platform at room temperature and stored at –86°C until further analysis.

The cGMP kit employed is based on a cGMP competitive enzyme immunoassay system. Briefly, the 24-well plate was thawed on ice, cells were scraped with a cell scraper, cleared by centrifugation (21,910 x g, 4°C, 10 min) and transferred onto a 96-well plate. By acetylation with a mixture of 1 volume of acetic anhydride and 2 volumes of triethylamine, the sensitivity of the assay was increased from 50 fmol/well to 2 fmol/well. 20 μ l of the acetylation reagent were added to each sample and mixed on a microtitre plate shaker for 5 min. In the meantime, 100 μ l of a specific cGMP antiserum were pipetted into a pre-coated microtitre plate. Afterwards, 50 μ l of the acetylated samples were transferred into the appropriate wells of the immunoassay microtitre plate and incubated at 4°C for 2 h, followed by addition of 100 μ l of peroxidase-conjugated cGMP and incubation at 4°C for 1 h. Subsequently, the wells were washed 4 times with wash buffer and 200 μ l enzyme substrate were pipetted into the wells. After incubation on a horizontal shaker for 30 min at room temperature the reaction was stopped by addition of 100 μ l of 1 M sulphuric acid to the wells and optical density was read at 450 nm with an SLT Spectra ELISA reader (SLT Labinstruments, Crailsheim, Germany).

The assay is based on a competition reaction between unlabeled cGMP produced by the cells and a fixed quantity of peroxidase-labeled cGMP for a limited number of binding sites on a cGMP-specific antibody bound to an immunoassay microtitre plate. Detection is achieved by measuring the OD of the coloured product of the peroxidase reaction. With fixed amounts of antibody and peroxidase-labeled cGMP, the OD at 450 nm is inversely proportional to the concentration of unlabeled cGMP in the samples.

Principle of the EIA:



figure 8: principle of the cGMP EIA (according to amersham pharmacia instruction manual)

2.6 Detection of mRNA

2.6.1 Isolation of RNA

For isolation of total RNA (totRNA), HUVEC were grown in 25 cm² flasks until confluence and were either left untreated or treated with ANP (10^{-6} mol/L) in the presence or absence of U0126 (50 µmol/L) which was added to the cells 30 min before stimulation with ANP for up to 6 h. totRNA was extracted using a commercially available RNA isolation kit (RNeasy[®], Qiagen, Hilden, Germany). Briefly, cells were washed with PBS and lysed with a highly denaturing guanidine isothiocyanate containing buffer which inactivates RNases and ensures isolation of intact RNA. Cells were disrupted by centrifugation through a shredder column (Qiagen). After addition of ethanol 70% (v/v) the homogenized samples were applied to RNeasy[®] mini spin columns contained in the kit. The addition of ethanol 70% creates suitable conditions for the selective binding of RNA to the silica-gel based membrane of the RNeasy[®] column. After several washing steps to wash away contaminants, totRNA was eluted in RNase free water. This isolation procedure yields RNA with a size distribution comparable to that obtained by centrifugation through a CsCl gradient, since RNA molecules longer than 200 nucleotides are isolated. Small RNAs do not bind quantitatively under the conditions of this kit.

All steps were carried out wearing protective gloves with materials that were taken directly from the original packaging or freshly autoclaved to avoid contamination of the samples with RNases. RNases are very stable and active enzymes that require no cofactors for their function and degrade RNA very quickly.

2.6.2 Determination of RNA concentration

Nucleic acids have an UV light absorption maximum at 260 nm due to the aromatic ring systems of the bases contained in the RNA. Therefore, RNA concentrations of the samples were determined by measuring the OD at 260 nm with a Perkin Elmer spectrophotometer. The purity of the RNA was evaluated according to the ratio E_{260}/E_{280} which should be 2.0 +/-0.3 since pure RNA has a ratio of 2.0. Proteins have an absorption maximum at 280 nm based on the absorption of aromatic amino acid residues. A high absorbance at 280 nm resulting in a low A_{260}/A_{280} ratio therefore indicates the presence of contaminating proteins or phenol.

2.6.3 Agarose gel electrophoresis

Solutions:

Ethidium bromide stock solution: 10 mg/mL

0.01 M NaH₂PO₄

Experimental procedure:

The integrity of RNA was evaluated by agarose gel electrophoresis. 2.5 μ g RNA as determined by OD measurement were adjusted to a volume of 20 μ l with RNase-free water. 4 μ l blue/orange 6x loading dye (Promega, Mannheim, Germany), were added and the samples were run on a 1.2% (m/v) agarose gel in 0.01 M NaH₂PO₄ electrophoresis buffer pH 7.0 at 90 V for approx. 3 hours. Immediately before casting of the gel, 5 μ l ethidium bromide stock solution (final concentration: 0.5 μ g/mL) were added. This fluorescence dye intercalates

with RNA and therefore allows visualization of the bands in UV light (254 nm). The 28 S and the 18 S band should ideally be visible at a ratio of 2:1. This represents a measure of quality and intactness of the isolated RNA. RNA bands were visualized using a Kodak Image station (Kodak digital science, Stuttgart, Germany).

2.6.4 Reverse transcription

Reverse transcription was performed using a reverse transcription system kit (Promega, Mannheim, Germany) and a GeneAmp PCR System 9700 (PE Applied Biosystems, Weiterstadt, Germany). 2.5 μ g RNA were dried in a Speed Vac[®]Plus SC 110A (Thermo Life Sciences GmbH, Egelsbach, Germany), dissolved in 10 μ l RNase-free water and put on ice. After addition of the reaction mixture (see below), the samples were incubated at 42°C for 25 min. The reaction was stopped by heating at 99°C for 5 min, the samples were cooled down on ice and stored at –20°C.

Reaction mixture for one sample:

MgCl ₂ (25 mmol/L)	4	μl (5mmol/L)
10x Transcription buffer	2	μl
dNTP mix (10 mmol/L)	2	μl (1 mmol/L/dNTP)
RNAsin ribonuclease inhibitor (40 U/mL)	0.5	$\mu l = 20 \text{ U} (1 \text{ U}/\mu l)$
Oligo(dT) ₁₅ primer (500 µg/mL)	1	$\mu l = 0.5 \ \mu g \ (0.5 \ \mu g/\mu g \ RNA)$
AMV reverse transcriptase (20 U/µl)	0.75	$\mu l = 15 \text{ U} (15 \text{ U}/\mu \text{g RNA})$
	10.25	μ

<u>AMV RT</u>: Avian Myeloblastosis Virus Reverse Transcriptase catalyzes the polymerization of DNA using DNA, RNA or RNA:DNA hybrids as template. It requires a primer as well as Mg^{2+} or Mn^{2+} .

2.6.5 Polymerase Chain Reaction

2.6.5.1 Used primers

	sense primer	antisense primer
GAPDH	ACC-TAA-CTA-CAT-GGT-TTA-CAT-GTT	GGT-CTT-ACT-CCT-TGG-AGG-CCA-TGT-G
HO-1	CAG-GCA-GAG-AAT-GCT-GAG-TTC	GCT-TCA-CAT-AGC-GCT-GCA

table 1: primers used for PCR

DNA sequences are indicated from 5' to 3' terminus according to convention

2.6.5.2 Conditions

	pretreatment	denaturing	annealing	extension	posttreatment	cylcles
GAPDH	93°C; 1.06 min	93°C; 24 sec	55°C; 30 sec	73°C; 1 min	73°C; 10 min	30
НО-1	95°C; 2 min	94°C; 30 sec	58°C; 1 min	72°C; 1 min	72°C; 10 min	30

table 2: conditions for PCR experiments

cDNA was amplified using Taq DNA Polymerase. DNA polymerases are enzymes that polymerize ssDNA to dsDNA, provided that there is a short double-stranded region as initiator available. This is achieved by addition of strand-specific primers, one being complementary to the coding strand, one being complementary to the non-coding strand.

As a first step, the DNA double-strand is separated by heat denaturation allowing the primers to bind to their target sequence (annealing). The resulting double strand serves as starting point for the Taq DNA Polymerase, synthesizing the complementary strand (extension). The repetition of this procedure leads to a doubling of the DNA after each cycle and an exponential duplication of the DNA sequence.

The reaction mixture was prepared on ice and PCR was run with a GeneAmp PCR System 9700 (PE Applied Biosystems, Weiterstadt, Germany) according to the conditions mentioned

in the table above. cDNA was denatured at 93°C or 95°C resp. (pretreatment), followed by 30 cycles of denaturing, annealing (primer hybridization), and extension (synthesis of the DNA strand). During posttreatment all DNA fragments were finished by the DNA polymerase.

Reaction mixture for 1 sample:

BSA (1%)	0.5 µl (0.005%)
MgCl ₂	6 μl (1.5 mmol/L)
dNTP (dATP, dCTP, dGTP, dTTP)	1 μl (1.0 mmol/L)
10x buffer	10 µl
Oligo sense primer	1 µl
Oligo antisense primer	1 µl
Taq Polymerase	0.5 μl (2.5 U)
H ₂ O	60 µl

<u>Taq Polymerase:</u> thermostable enzyme from Thermophilus aquaticus, replicates DNA at 74°C, catalyzes the polymerization of nucleotides into dsDNA in the 5' \rightarrow 3' direction in the presence of Mg²⁺

Amplification products were separated on a 2.5% agarose gel (m/v) in TAE buffer (90 V, approx. 3 h). The size of the PCR products was determined by comparison to DNA fragments of well-defined size (phIX174 DNA/*Hinf* I Markers, 24 to 726 base pairs, Promega, Mannheim, Germany) loaded on the same gel.

TAE buffer 50x:

Tris base	242	g (2 mol/L)
EDTA sodium salt	100	mL 0.5 mol/L EDTA (pH 8.0) (0.05 mol/L)
Glacial acetic acid	57.1	mL
H ₂ O	ad 1,000	mL

2.7 Electrophoretic Mobility Shift Assay

Electrophoretic mobility shift assays were kindly performed by Nina Weber and Brigitte Weiss.

2.7.1 Isolation of nuclear and cytosolic protein

Solutions:

Buffer A:		Buffer B:	
HEPES pH 7.9	10 mmol/L	HEPES pH 7.9	20 mmol/L
KCl	10 mmol/L	NaCl	0.4 mmol/L
EDTA	0.1 mmol/L	EDTA	1.0 mmol/L
EGTA	0.1 mmol/L	EGTA	1.0 mmol/L
in H ₂ O		Glycerol (100%)	25%
		in H ₂ O	
DTT 1.0	mmol/L		
PMSF 0.5	mmol/L		
DTT stock solution	<u>:</u> 1 ml of a 1 mc	ol/L solution was aliquo	ted and stored at -20°C
PMSF stock solution	on: 1 ml of a 50 m	mol/L solution in isopro	panol was aliquoted and
	stored at -20°	C.	

Experimental procedure:

HUVEC were cultured in 6-well plates until confluence and were either left untreated or stimulated with ANP ($10^{-9} - 10^{-6}$ mol/L) for the indicated times. Nuclear extracts were prepared as described previously (Kiemer et al. 2002). Briefly, cells were washed with PBS and detached with a cell scraper. After resuspension in 400 µl hypotonic buffer A, cells were allowed to swell on ice for 15 min. Nonidet P-40 (10%, 25 µl) was added, followed by 10 sec of vigorous vortexing. Samples were centrifuged at 12,000 x g for 30 sec. The supernatants (containing the cytosolic protein) were removed and frozen at -20° C. The nuclear pellet was extracted with 50 µl hypotonic buffer B by shaking at 4°C for 15 min. After centrifugation at 12,000 x g the supernatants were frozen at -85° C. Protein concentrations were measured according to the method of Lowry (Lowry 1951).

2.7.2 Binding reaction and electrophoretic separation

EMSA was performed using a 22-mer double-stranded oligonucleotide probe containing a consensus binding-sequence for AP-1 (5'-CGC TTG ATG AGT CAG CCG GAA-3'), 5'end-labeled with [γ ³²P]-ATP (10 µCi) using T4 polynucleotide kinase. Specificity of the DNA-protein complex was confirmed by competition with a 100-fold excess of unlabeled AP-1 and AP-2 (5'-GAT CGA ACT GAC CGC CCG CGG CCC GT-3') binding sequences, respectively.

Equal amounts of nuclear protein $(10 - 20 \ \mu\text{g})$ were incubated (20 min, room temperature) in a 15 μ l reaction volume containing 10 mmol/L Tris-HCl pH 7.5, 5 x 10⁴ cpm radiolabeled oligonucleotide probe, 2 μ g poly (dIdC), 4% glycerol, 1 mmol/L MgCl₂, 0.5 mmol/L EDTA, 50 mmol/L NaCl, and 0.5 mmol/L DTT. Nucleoprotein-oligonucleotide complexes were resolved by electrophoresis (4.5% non-denaturing polyacrylamide gel, 100 V) and signals were detected by phosphorimaging.

Determination of cytotoxicity

2.8 Fluorescence microscopy after Hoechst staining

Solution:

Hoechst 33342 stock solution: 1 mg/mL in PBS

Principle of staining with Hoechst 33342:

Hoechst 33342 is a fluorescence dye, which freely passes the plasma membrane of intact cells as well as damaged cells, therefore it enters viable and apoptotic cells without the need for fixation. Hoechst 33342 specifically stains adenine-thymidine-rich regions of double stranded DNA and possesses an excitation maximum at 360 nm and an emission maximum at 450 nm. After staining with Hoechst, apoptotic cells can be identified by the typical hallmarks of apoptosis: chromatin condensation, nuclear fragmentation, cytoplasmatic blebbing and formation of apoptotic bodies. The most noticeable feature is the condensed chromatin which is detected by strongly increased fluorescence due to a higher concentration of dye in these areas. Healthy cells are characterized by a weaker, evenly distributed fluorescence compared to the apoptotic cells, as they possess intact nuclei and cytosol and moreover are able to eliminate the dye from the cytosol.

Experimental procedure:

HUVEC were grown in 24-well plates until confluence and were either left untreated or treated with TNF- α (10 ng/mL) or etoposide (200 µmol/L) in the presence or absence of ANP (10⁻⁶ mol/L) or aspirin (100 µmol/L) resp. for 16 h. ANP and aspirin were added to the cells 4 h before addition of TNF- α or etoposide. After 16 h, cells were incubated with Hoechst 33342 in a final concentration of 10 µg/mL at 37°C for 5 min. Photographs were taken with a Zeiss Axioskop MC 80 DX microscope (Zeiss, Munich, Germany) with a 200-fold magnification.

2.9 Haemacolor staining

HUVEC (24-well plates) were either left untreated or stimulated with TNF- α (10 ng/mL) or etoposide (200 µmol/L) in the presence or absence of ANP (10⁻⁶ mol/L) or Aspirin (100 µmol/L) for 16 h. ANP and Aspirin were added to the cells 4 h before addition of TNF- α or Etoposide. After 16 h cells were washed three times with PBS⁺ and stained with Haemacolor[®] (Merck, Munich, Germany) according to the manufacturer's instructions. Photographs were taken with a Zeiss Axioskop MC 80 DX microscope (Zeiss, Munich, Germany) with a 100- or 400-fold magnification.

2.10 Caspase-3-like activity measurement

2.10.1 Principle of the activity measurement

The activation of the downstream caspase-3, which is considered to be one of the key effector caspases (Hengartner 2000), can be determined with an activity assay using the synthetic peptide substrate DEVD (asp-glu-val-asp). A fluorophor, bound to this substrate, is cleaved after the aspartate residue by activated caspase-3, resulting in an increase in fluorescence (Thornberry 1994). Since other downstream caspases belonging to the same subgroup, such as caspase-7, possess similar substrate specificity, their activity is measured as well. Consequently, this assay does not exclusively acquire caspase-3 activity, and the measured activity is therefore named "caspase-3-like activity" considering caspase-3 to be the main effector caspase. The DEVD substrate is labeled with a fluorescence dye, called 7-amino-4-

trifluoromethyl coumarin (AFC), allowing the detection of the cleavage by caspase-3. The release of this fluorophor results in a shift from blue to green fluorescence, measured at an extinction wavelength of 390 nm and an emission wavelength of 505 nm. AFC is a highly sensitive fluorophor with satisfactory stability to allow convenient handling.

The reaction has a linear progression over at least 2 hours, provided the enzyme is saturated with substrate. Since caspases need a thiol group for their catalytic function, they are susceptible to changes of redox potential, and the thiol group can be oxidized by agents such as air oxygen and traces of metal ions. Therefore, the substrate buffer contained dithiothreitol (DTT) as a reducing agent.

2.10.2 Solutions

Lysis buffer:

MgCl ₂ x 6 H ₂ O	5	mmol/L
EGTA	1	mmol/L
Triton X-100	0.1	%
HEPES 50 mM pH 7.5	25	mmol/L

Buffer B:

HEPES	50	mmol/L
Sucrose	1	% (m/v)
CHAPS	0.1	% (m/v)

 \rightarrow adjusted to pH 7.5 with 4 M NaOH

Substrate buffer:

Buffer B	8 ml
DEVD-AFC (10 mmol/L)	45 µl (50 µmol/L)
DTT (1 mol/L)	100 μl (10 mmol/L)

2.10.3 Experimental procedure

2.10.3.1 Treatment of cells

HUVEC were cultured in 12-well plates until confluence and were either left untreated or treated with TNF (10 ng/mL) or etoposide (200 μ mol/L) in the presence or absence of ANP (10⁻⁶ mol/L) or aspirin (100 μ mol/L), respectively. ANP and aspirin were added to the cells simultaneously with the cytotoxic agent or preincubated for 4 hours. After 16 hours, the medium was removed and cells were washed with ice-cold PBS, followed by addition of 70 μ l cold lysis buffer. Subsequently, the plates were frozen at -85°C until measurement of caspase activity.

2.10.3.2 Caspase-3-like activity assay

The frozen plates were allowed to thaw on ice, cells were scraped with a cell scraper and collected in Eppendorf tubes, followed by centrifugation at 21,910 x g (4° C, 10 min) to clarify lysates. Supernatants were transferred to microtiter plates (Greiner, Frickenhausen, Germany) and caspase-3-like activity was measured according to the method originally described by Nicholson (Nicholson et al. 1995). Wells contained either 10 µl of sample (triplicates) or extraction buffer in case of blank . The Ac-DEVD-AFC cleavage reaction was started by addition of 90 µl of substrate buffer containing the fluorigenic peptide substrate. Plates were incubated at 37°C, and formation of free 7-amino-4-trifluoro-methylcoumarin (AFC) was kinetically acquired by fluorescence measurement (excitation at 385 nm, emission at 505 nm) every 30 minutes with a fluorometer microplate reader (Fluostar, BMG GmbH, Offenburg, Germany). Caspase-3-like activity was calculated on the basis of an external AFC (Sigma-Aldrich Chemie GmbH, Taufkirchen, Germany) standard curve and expressed in relation to the protein content of the corresponding samples, measured using the Pierce Assay (see below).

2.10.3.3 Protein determination – Pierce Assay (BCA assay)

The underlying reaction of this photometric assay is the Biuret reaction of proteins with copper under alkaline conditions and the interaction of two molecules of bicinchoninic acid (BCA) with one copper (I) ion (Cu^+). This reaction yields a water soluble purple complex possessing a strong absorbance at 562 nm (Smith et al. 1985).

Solutions:

BCA Protein Assay Reagent (Pierce, Rockford, USA):

Reagent A: Na₂CO₃, NaHCO₃, BCA reagent, and Na-tartrate in 0.2 mol/L NaOH

Reagent B: 4% aqueous CuSO₄ solution

 \Rightarrow 20 ml reagent A + 400 µl reagent B

BSA standard: 2 mg/ml stock solution

Experimental procedure:

200 μ l of the BCA working solution were added to 10 μ l of each sample. The plates were incubated at 37°C for 30 minutes, followed by measurement of the absorbance at 562 nm in a Lambda Bio 20 photometer. Protein content was calculated on the basis of a standard curve, obtained by diluting the BSA standard (0-2,000 μ g/mL, Sigma-Aldrich Chemie GmbH, Taufkirchen, Germany) at a ratio of 1:2.

2.11 Propidium iodide staining

2.11.1 Principle

DNA fragmentation is considered to be a characteristic hallmark of apoptosis. Therefore, apoptotic cells can be detected and quantified by propidium iodide staining of their subdiploid DNA content in hypotonic buffer, followed by fluorescence activated cell sorting (FACS). Propidium iodide is a fluorescence dye that intercalates with DNA and can be measured at an excitation wavelength of 535 nm and an emission wavelength of 617 nm. Apoptotic nuclei appear as a broad subdiploid peak which is easily discriminable from the narrow peak of cells with normal diploid DNA content.

2.11.2 Solutions

HFS (Hypotonic fluorochrome solution):			
Triton X-100	0.1%		
Sodium citrate	0.1%		
Propidium iodide stock solution	50 µg/mL		

in PBS

Propidium iodide stock solution: 5 mg/mL

PBS: see under 2.2.1

2.11.3 Experimental procedure

For determination of subdiploid DNA content, HUVEC were grown in 24-well plates until confluence and were treated with TNF- α (10 ng/mL) or etoposide (200 µmol/L) in the presence or absence of ANP (10⁻⁶ mol/L) or aspirin (100 µmol/L) which were added to the cells either simultaneously with the cytotoxic agent or 4 h before TNF- α or etoposide, respectively. After 16 h, flow cytometric determination of subdiploid DNA content was undertaken by a modified procedure as described by Nicoletti (Nicoletti et al. 1991). Culture medium, containing dead cells that had detached from the wells, was collected in FACS tubes, centrifuged at 600 x g for 10 min at 4°C and washed twice with PBS to remove residual medium. The cell pellet was resuspended in 250 µl HFS. In the meantime, wells containing living cells and dying cells that have not yet detached, were washed twice with PBS and 250 µl HFS were added, as well as the corresponding samples containing detached cells. Plates were incubated at 4°C overnight. The following day, residual adherent cells were detached by pipetting up and down, and the samples were analyzed by flow cytometry. Cell death was calculated as % dead cells in relation to TNF- α treated cells, the apoptosis rate of which was set as 100%.

2.12 MTT-Test

In order to determine necrotic cell death in addition to apoptosis, an MTT test was performed assessing also cells dying independently of apoptotic characteristics. This assay determines the activity of mitochondrial enzymes. Only living cells are capable of reducing [3-(4,5-dimethylthiazol-2-yl)2,5-diphenyltetrazolium bromide] (MTT) to the blue coloured formazane, a reaction carried out under ATP consumption by NADPH-dependent enzymes. This reaction can not take place in dead cells. After dissolution in DMSO, the absorption of the generated formazane can be measured at 570 nm.

Reaction:



figure 9: conversion of MTT into formazane by NADPH-dependent enzymes

Solutions:

<u>5 mg/ml MTT</u> [3-(4,5-dimethylthiazol-2-yl)2,5-diphenyltetrazolium bromide] (Sigma, Taufkirchen, Germany) in PBS, sterile.

<u>DMSO</u>

Experimental procedure:

For determination of mitochondrial activity, HUVEC were grown in 96-well plates until confluence and were stimulated with TNF- α (10 ng/mL) or etoposide (200 μ mol/L) in the presence or absence of ANP (10⁻⁶ mol/L), which was added to the cells either simultaneously or 4 h before TNF- α . After 18 h, 5 μ l MTT reagent was added followed by incubation at 37°C for 6 h. During this time, HUVEC converted tetrazolium bromide into blue formazane according to their viability. Afterwards, 250 μ l DMSO were added to the wells, and generated
formazane crystals were dissolved by rocking on a shaker for at least 2 h in the dark. Absorption was measured with an SLT Spectra ELISA reader (SLT Labinstruments, Crailsheim, Germany) at 570 nm.

3 RESULTS

3.1 ANP

3.1.1 Induction of HO-1 protein expression by ANP

3.1.1.1 Characterization of HUVEC by Flow Cytometry and Immunfluorescence

HUVEC were prepared as described in *Materials and Methods*. Since this cell model constitutes a primary cell culture, the cells had to be characterized. The identity and purity of the cells had to be verified, i.e. the presence of other cell types (e.g. fibroblasts, smooth muscle cells) had to be excluded. A typical hallmark for endothelial cells is the presence of von Willebrand factor, a large glycoprotein (MW ~ 220 kD) of complex multimeric structure, that mediates attachment of platelets to the subendothelium after vascular injury. Von Willebrand protein in HUVEC is present in the endoplasmatic reticulum, stored in Weibel Palade bodies, and also in extracellular matrix filaments. It is not found in smooth muscle cells or fibroblasts.

The identity of HUVEC was demonstrated by staining of fixed and permeabilized cells with a FITC-labeled anti-human von Willebrand Factor-antibody, followed by microscopic investigations as well as flow cytometry (Math. and Meth.). Fluorescence microscopy of the cells revealed the typical staining of the rod-shaped Weibel Palade bodies in a granular pattern (figure 10). The rods were present throughout the cytoplasm, with greater concentrations being located at the periphery of the cells. L929, a mouse fibroblast cell line that served as negative control, treated according to the same protocol showed no staining at all. Flow cytometric analysis of stained cells allowed the quantification of the amount of von Willebrand positive cells. (figure 11). >95 % of isolated cells stained positive for von Willebrand factor. The fluorescence intensity of L929 increased as well after treatment with the antibody, but to a much lesser extent compared to HUVEC. This observation can be ascribed to unspecific binding of the antibody to the cell surface and can clearly be distinguished from specific binding to the intracellular localized von Willebrand factor by virtue of the different fluorescence intensities. Unspecific binding of the antibody results in only weak increases in fluorescence intensity, whereas specific binding to von Willebrand factor yielded very high fluorescence values.



Figure 10: Characterization of HUVEC by means of von Willebrand factor

HUVEC were grown in 24-well-plates on cover slips, fixed and permeabilized with an Acetone/MeOH 1:1 mixture and photographed with a 400-fold magnification after staining with a FITC-conjugated anti-human von Willebrand Factor antibody (*Math. and Meth.*). The picture presented above shows one out of three independent experiments from different cell preparations.



Figure 11: Flow cytometric detection of von Willebrand protein

L929 (panel A) and HUVEC (panel B) were trypsinized, fixed and permeabilized, followed by staining with a FITC-conjugated sheep anti-human von Willebrand antibody and analyzed by flow cytometry *(Math. and Meth., 2.4.2)*. The identity of the cells was verified by measuring the fluorescence of the cells at 530 nm (FL 1). The figure shows one representative experiment out of three different experiments from different cell preparations where the fluorescence intensity of the

cells is displayed versus the cell count. Co: basal fluorescence of L929 or HUVEC, respectively, without staining.

3.1.1.2 Evidence for the existence of functional NP receptors

cGMP levels were determined after 20 min stimulation with ANP (10^{-6} mol/L) by EIA according to *Materials and Methods*. Treatment with ANP lead to a significant increase of total (extracellular and intracellular) cGMP levels compared to untreated control cells (**figure 12**). LY 83583 (10^{-6} mol/L), an inhibitor of the soluble guanylate cyclase, did not reduce this ANP induced rise in cGMP, demonstrating that increased cGMP levels originated from the particular guanylate cyclase. SNP ($10 \mu g/mL$), an activator of the soluble guanylate cyclase, served as positive control to test the reliability of the EIA and the inhibitor LY 83583. After 20 min SNP activated the soluble guanylate cyclase, resulting in significantly elevated cGMP levels. This increase was almost completely abrogated by preincubation with LY 83583, demonstrating the specific effect of the inhibitor on the soluble guanylate cyclase.



Figure 12: cGMP production in HUVEC after stimulation with ANP

cGMP production was determined in control cells (Co) and cells treated with ANP (10^{-6} mol/L) or with SNP ($10 \ \mu g/mL$) for 20 min with a commercially available kit as described under *Materials and Methods*. LY 83583 (10^{-6} mol/L), was added to the cells 10 min before ANP. Results presented above are expressed as x-fold increase in cGMP levels compared to the cGMP production in untreated control cells and represent mean \pm SEM of one representative measurement out of two independent experiments performed in triplicates. ** p<0.01 and * p<0.05 represent significant differences compared to cells treated without LY 83583.

3.1.1.3 Time- and concentration dependent induction of HO-1 protein by ANP

In order to determine the potency of ANP to induce HO-1 protein in HUVEC, cells were treated with ANP for different periods of time. Time and concentration courses were performed to find the maximum induction of HO-1. HUVEC were treated with different concentrations of ANP (10^{-9} mol/L - 10^{-6} mol/L) for up to 16 h and HO-1 protein was determined by Western blot analysis *(Math. and Meth., 2.5)*. ANP dose- and time-dependently induced the expression of HO-1 protein with a maximum induction occurring at a concentration of 10^{-6} mol/L between 4 and 6 hours (figure 13 and 14). Therefore the following experiments aiming to characterize mechanisms by which ANP leads to HO-1 upregulation were performed with this concentration and a stimulation time of 5 hours.



Figure 13: Time-dependent induction of HO-1 protein by ANP

HUVEC were either left untreated or treated with ANP (10^{-6} mol/L) for different periods of time (2 h - 16 h) and expression of HO-1 protein was analyzed by Western blot as described under *Materials and Methods*. Results show one representative blot out of three independent experiments with different cell preparations. The graph presented below shows the densitometric evaluation of Western blots, expressed as x-fold of values obtained for control cells. Data represent means ± SEM out of three independent experiments with different cell preparations with * p<0.05 significantly different compared to the values seen in untreated cells (Co).



Figure 14: Dose-dependent induction of HO-1 protein by ANP

HUVEC were cultured in medium alone (Co) or were treated with different concentrations of ANP $(10^{-6} - 10^{-9} \text{ mol/L})$ for 5 h. Western blots were performed as described under *Materials and Methods*. Data show one representative out of four independent Western blots with different cell preparations. The graph shows the densitometric evaluation of Western blots, expressed as x-fold induction compared to untreated cells. Data represent means \pm SEM out of four independent experiments with * p<0.05 significantly different compared to control.

3.1.2 No induction of HSP70 after treatment with ANP

Apart from HO-1, another important member of the family of heat shock proteins was investigated, HSP70. In order to investigate the effect of ANP on HSP70 protein expression, cells were treated with ANP (10⁻⁶ mol/L) for different periods of time and HSP70 protein levels were determined by Western blot. In contrast to HO-1, ANP had no effect on HSP70 expression up to 12 hours (figure 15).



figure 15: No effect of ANP on HSP70 protein expression

HUVEC were either left untreated or treated with ANP (10^{-6} mol/L) for different periods of time (2 h – 12 h) and expression of HSP70 protein was determined by Western blot as described under *Materials and Methods*. Results show one representative blot out of three independent experiments with different cell preparations. The graph below shows the densitometric evaluation of three Western blots, expressed as x-fold of values obtained for untreated control cells. Data represent means ± SEM out of three independent experiments.

3.1.3 Receptor specificity of the ANP effect on HO-1

Since ANP has been reported to exert its effects *via* the guanylate cyclase-coupled A receptor (NPR-A) (Tremblay et al. 2002) or *via* its clearance receptor (NPR-C) (Levin et al. 1991) the receptor specificity of the ANP effect on HO-1 needed to be determined. For this purpose, the influence of the cell-permeable cGMP analogue 8-Br-cGMP as well as of the specific ligand of the NPR-C, cANF, on the induction of HO-1 protein were investigated by performing Western blots after treatment of the cells with these substances.

3.1.3.1 cGMP analogue 8-Br-cGMP

If the effect of ANP on HO-1 protein expression is mediated *via* the guanylate cyclase A-receptor, the cGMP analogue 8-Br-cGMP should be able to mimic this HO-1 upregulation. In fact, 8-Br-cGMP (10^{-3} mol/L) could induce the expression of HO-1 over time with the first significant induction occurring after 4 h (figure 16).



Figure 16: Induction of HO-1 protein by 8-Br-cGMP

HUVEC were treated with 8-Br-cGMP (10^{-3} mol/L) for up to 8 h and HO-1 protein expression was determined by Western blot. Upper panel shows one representative out of three independent experiments with different cell preparations with similar results. The graph shows the densitometric evaluation of three Western blots, data being expressed as x-fold of values obtained for untreated control. Data represent means \pm SEM out of three independent experiments with different cell preparations. * p<0.05 significantly different compared to the values of control cells (Co).

3.1.3.2 NPR-C ligand cANF

The specific NPR-C ligand cANF had no influence on HO-1 protein expression in HUVEC, as demonstrated in **figure 17**.

These results suggest that the induction of HO-1 protein expression by ANP is mediated *via* the guanylate cyclase coupled NPR-A with cGMP as second messenger, as the cGMP analogue 8-Br-cGMP was able to mimick the effect of ANP on HO-1 expression. On the

contrary, the NPR-C appears not to be involved, since the specific NPR-C ligand cANF did not influence HO-1 protein expression.



figure 17: Influence of the specific NPR-C ligand cANF on HO-1 expression

HO-1 expression of control cells (Co) and of cells treated with cANF (10^{-6} M) for different periods of time was determined by Western blot as described under *Materials and methods*. Results show one representative out of three independent experiments with different cell preparations. The histogramm shows the densitometric evaluation of signal intensities of three independent Western blots ± SEM, expressed as x-fold increase compared to untreated cells.

3.1.4 Molecular mechanism involved in the HO-1 induction by ANP

The following experiments were performed in order to elucidate the molecular mechanisms involved in the induction of HO-1 protein by ANP. The first objective was to determine whether the regulation of this heat shock protein occurs at the transcriptional level. For this purpose, semi-quantitative RT-PCR experiments to determine HO-1 mRNA were carried out as follows.

3.1.4.1 Influence of ANP on HO-1 mRNA

To verify the intactness of the isolated totRNA, the samples were separated on agarose gels and stained with ethidium bromide before reverse transcription was performed. In case of intact RNA the 28 S and 18 S bands of the ribosomal RNA could be detected at a ratio of 2 : 1

In the following PCR experiments ANP (10^{-6} mol/L) induced the expression of HO-1 mRNA in a time-dependent manner suggesting that ANP regulates HO-1 on a transcriptional level. (figure 18).



figure 18: Time-dependent induction of HO-1 mRNA expression by ANP

HUVEC were either left untreated (Co) or treated with ANP (10^{-6} mol/L) for up to 6 h. totRNA was isolated and RT-PCR was performed according to *Materials and Methods*. Amounts of cDNA employed in PCR were normalized versus GAPDH. The figure shows one representative agarose gel out of 3 independent experiments, the GAPDH gel is shown below. The graph shows the densitometric evaluation of signal intensities, expressed as x-fold increase of values for untreated control cells. Data show mean \pm SEM of four independent experiments with different cell preparations. * p<0.05 significantly different compared to control.

3.1.4.2 Influence of ANP on the activator protein-1 (AP-1)

The experiments performed so far suggested a regulation of HO-1 by ANP on the protein as well as the transcriptional level, raising the question which transcription factors are involved in this signal transduction pathway. One transcription factor previously reported to play a pivotal role in the transcriptional induction of HO-1 is the activator protein-1 (AP-1) (Wiesel et al. 2000). Therefore, in order to elucidate if ANP mediates its induction of HO-1 expression *via* AP-1, the activation of this transcription factor, which binds to specific promotor sequences of the HO-1 gene after translocation to the nucleus, was investigated by electrophoretic mobility shift assay (EMSA).

3.1.4.2.1 Activation of AP-1 by ANP

To determine a potential effect of ANP on the DNA-binding activity of AP-1, EMSA with ANP time and concentration courses was performed (figure 19 and 20).

Treatment with ANP in fact resulted in a significant time-dependent activation of this transcription factor, with maximum stimulation occurring after 15 min and a second maximum after 90 min, indicating a biphasic time course for AP-1 activation exerted by ANP. (figure 19)



figure 19: time course of AP-1 induction by ANP

HUVEC were either left untreated (Co) or treated with ANP (10^{-6} mol/L) for up to 2 h. Nuclear protein was isolated and binding activity to a radioactively labeled promotor sequence was determined *(Materials and Methods)*. The figure shows one representative EMSA out of three independent

experiments. For each experiment the binding specificity was assessed by addition of a 100-fold excess of unlabeled AP-1 and AP-2 oligonucleotide.

Figure 20 shows the activation of AP-1 in the presence of increasing concentrations of ANP $(10^{-8} \text{ mol/L} - 10^{-6} \text{ mol/L})$ and clearly demonstrates a maximum induction of AP-1 DNA binding activity at a concentration of 10^{-6} mol/L , consistent with the findings at HO-1 protein level, where maximum induction also appeared at an ANP concentration of 10^{-6} mol/L .



figure 20: Dose-dependent induction of AP-1 DNA binding activity by ANP

HUVEC were treated with different concentrations of ANP (10^{-6} mol/L – 10^{-8} mol/L) for 1 h and activation of AP-1 was determined by EMSA as described under *Materials and Methods*. The figure shows one representative EMSA out of three independent experiments with different cell preparations.

3.1.4.2.2 Inhibition of AP-1 DNA binding acitivity by U0126

The observations described above, that expression of HO-1 is significantly elevated at the mRNA and protein level after treatment with ANP are consistent with an induction of DNA binding activity of the activator protein -1 and point to an involvement of this transcription factor in this signaling pathway. Nevertheless, evidence for a causal link between AP-1 and HO-1 still had to be supplied.

In order to determine a direct causal relationship for AP-1 activation in ANP-induced upregulation of HO-1, we aimed to perform decoy experiments to prevent AP-1 activation. As shown in **figure 21**, addition of scrambled decoy oligonucleotides, performed as control experiment, induced both AP-1 activity as well as HO-1 protein expression, suggesting the activation of these stress-related pathways due to the transfection procedure. Consequently, this approach revealed not to be suitable for proving a causal relationship between AP-1 activation and HO-1 induction.



Figure 21: Treatment of HUVEC with AP-1 decoy oligonucleotides

HUVEC were transfected with AP-1 decoy oligonucleotides or scrambled decoy for 4 h or treated with transfection reagent without addition of DNA for the same time (Co). EMSA (left panel, A) and Western blot (right panel, B) was performed as described under *Materials and Methods*. Specificity of the binding reaction was assessed by using an excess of unlabeled AP-1 or AP-2 DNA oligonucleotides to binding reactions of TNF- α -treated cells. Results shown in the left panel represent one representative out of three independent experiments from different cell preparations. The blot illustrated in the right panel shows one representative out of six independent experiments from different cell preparations with similar results.

As an alternative approach to demonstrate a causal link between HO-1 induction and AP-1 activation, experiments were performed with U0126, a specific pharmacologic inhibitor of AP-1 activity.

The ability of U0126 to inhibit AP-1 DNA binding activity was verified by performing EMSA after treatment of the cells with ANP (10^{-6} mol/L) in the presence and absence of U0126 (50 µmol/L). In fact, ANP-induced DNA binding activity of AP-1 could successfully be inhibited by this compound, as shown in the shift in **figure 22**.



Figure 22: Inhibition of AP-1 DNA binding activity by U0126

HUVEC were either left untreated (Co) or treated with ANP $(10^{-7} \text{ mol/L} - 10^{-6} \text{ mol/L})$ for 1 h in the presence or absence of U0126 (50 µmol/L), which was added to the cells 30 min before ANP. AP-1 DNA binding activity was determined by EMSA as described under *Materials and Methods*. The figure shows one representative shift out of three independent experiments from different cell preparations with similar results.

After the effectivity of U0126 to inhibit AP-1 DNA binding activity had been evidenced, the following experiment was performed to demonstrate the causal relationship between HO-1 induction and ANP induced AP-1 activation.

HUVEC were preincubated with U0126 (50 μ mol/L) for 1 h, followed by stimulation with ANP (10⁻⁶ mol/L) for 5 h, in accordance with the maximum increase in HO-1 protein between 4 and 6 h after ANP addition. Whole cell lysates were prepared and HO-1 protein was detected with a mouse anti-HO-1 antibody.

The following Western blot shows that pretreatment with U0126 in fact completely abrogates ANP-induced HO-1 protein expression (figure 23), demonstrating the involvement of AP-1 in HO-1 upregulation by ANP. U0126 alone did not affect basal HO-1 protein levels.



Figure 23: Inhibition of ANP-induced HO-1 protein expression by U0126

Cells were either left untreated (Co) or treated with ANP (10^{-6} mol/L) for 5 h in the presence or absence of U0126 (50 µmol/L), which was added 1 h before ANP. HO-1 protein levels were determined by Western blot (*Materials and Methods*). The upper panel shows one representative blot out of three independent experiments from different cell preparations. The lower panel illustrates the densitometric evaluation of Western blot whereby data are expressed as x-fold of values of signal intensities obtained for untreated control cells. Data represent means ± SEM of three independent experiments. **p<0.01 and *p<0.05 represent significant differences compared to the values for ANP-treated cells.

This result was confirmed by RT-PCR experiments performed with U0126 (50 μ mol/L). The cells were preincubated with the inhibitor for 1 h, followed by stimulation with ANP (10⁻⁶ mol/L) for up to 6 h. Consistent with the results at protein level, U0126 completely abrogated the expression of HO-1 mRNA induced by ANP at all time points (figure 24).



Figure 24: Inhibition of ANP-induced HO-1 mRNA expression by U0126

HUVEC were either left untreated (Co) or treated with ANP (10^{-6} mol/L) for up to 6 h in the presence or absence of U0126 (50 µmol/L), which was added 1 h before ANP. totRNA was isolated and RT-PCR was performed according to *Materials and Methods*. Amounts of cDNA employed in PCR were normalized versus GAPDH. The figure shows one representative agarose gel out of 3 independent experiments, the GAPDH gel is shown below.

3.1.4.3 Involvement of the MAP kinases

The experiments conducted so far revealed an induction of HO-1 mRNA and protein by ANP mediated *via* the transcription factor AP-1. The following experiments aimed to elucidate the mechanisms lying upstream and mediating the activation of AP-1.

Since the family of MAP kinases is reported to mediate the activation of a large number of transcription factors and plays an important role in the regulation of AP-1, the role of this family of kinases in AP-1 activation was investigated. Western blots were performed with whole cell lysates, probed with phospho-specific antibodies, detecting the activated forms of these enzymes.

3.1.4.3.1 Effect of ANP on JNK

Due to the knowledge that AP-1 is predominantly activated *via* c-jun N-terminal kinase (JNK), we investigated JNK for its potential involvement in the activation of AP-1 by ANP. As shown in **figure 25**, ANP significantly elevated JNK activity (p54 and p46) in a time-dependent fashion, with maximal activation occurring after 30 min, suggesting this action to be crucial in the regulation of AP-1 activity.



Figure 25: Induction of JNK phosphorylation by ANP

HUVEC were either left untreated (Co) or treated with ANP (10^{-6} mol/L) for 15 min up to 60 min. Phosphorylation of JNK was investigated by performing Western blots with phospho specific antibodies *(Materials and Methods)*. The upper panel shows one representative blot out of six experiments with similar results. The lower panel represents the densitometric quantification of signal intensities of six independent blots. Data show mean ± SEM with ** p<0.01 and * p<0.05 significantly different from values seen in untreated control cells.

The Western blot results presented above suggest a possible role for JNK in the induction of HO-1 by ANP. To demonstrate a causal relationship between this MAP kinase and HO-1, we investigated the influence of a specific inhibitor of the JNK pathway on HO-1 induction by ANP.

The inhibitor of JNK activity, SP600125 (10 μ mol/L) completely abrogated ANP (10⁻⁶ mol/L)-induced expression of HO-1 protein, when preincubated for 1 h, providing evidence for the crucial role of this MAPK for the upregulation of HO-1 by ANP (figure 26). The inhibitor alone had no effect on HO-1 protein.



Figure 26: Effect of the specific JNK inhibitor SP600125 on HO-1 induction by ANP

HUVEC were either kept in medium alone (Co), in medium with SP600125 (10 μ mol/L), or in medium containing ANP (10⁻⁶ mol/L) in the presence or absence of SP600125 (10 μ mol/L) for 5 h. SP600125 was added to the cells 1 h prior to ANP. Expression of HO-1 protein was analyzed by Western blot as described under *Materials and Methods*. The upper panel shows one representative Western blot out of three independent experiments with different cell preparations. The densitometric quantification of signal intensities is illustrated below. Data are expressed as x-fold increase compared to untreated control and show mean ± SEM of three experiments. ** p<0.01 significantly different from values for ANP-treated cells.

3.1.4.3.2 Effect of ANP on ERK

Due to the controversially discussed role of ERK activation in HO-1 induction (Numazawa et al. 1997, Chen et al 2000, Alam et al. 2000), we tested ERK1/2 for its possible participation in ANP-mediated human HO-1 induction. As shown in **figure 27** ANP was also able to significantly induce phosphorylation of this MAPK (p42 and p44) in a time-dependent manner with maximal activation occuring between 15 and 30 min.



Figure 27: Induction of ERK phosphorylation by ANP

Cells were either left untreated (Co) or treated with ANP (10^{-6} mol/L) for up to 1 h. Whole cell lysates were prepared and ERK phosphorylation was detected by performing Western blots with phospho specific antibodies as described under *Materials and Methods*. The upper panel shows one representative blot out of five independent experiments with similar results. The histogramm shows the densitometric evaluation of Western blots expressed as x-fold of values obtained for untreated cells. Data represent means \pm SEM out of five independent experiments with different cell preparations with * p<0.05 significantly different compared to untreated cells.

The data presented above suggest a possible participation for ERK1/2 in the induction of HO-1 by ANP in addition to JNK. To demonstrate a causal relationship between ERK1/2 and HO-1, we investigated the influence of a specific inhibitor of the ERK pathway on HO-1 upregulation by ANP.

As shown in **figure 28**, cotreatment of the cells with the MEK1/2 inhibitor PD98059 (50 μ mol/L) and ANP (10⁻⁶ mol/L) resulted in a significantly attenuated HO-1 induction, confirming a participation of ERK1/2 in this signaling pathway. The inhibitor alone did not influence HO-1 protein levels.



Figure 28: Effect of the specific MEK 1/2 inhibitor PD98059 on HO-1 induction by ANP

HUVEC were either left untreated (Co), or treated with ANP (10^{-6} mol/L) for 5 h in the presence or absence of PD98059 (50 µmol/L), which was added to the cells 1 h prior to ANP. HO-1 protein levels were determined by performing Western blots *(Materials and Methods)*. The upper panel shows one representative blot out of three independent experiments with different cell preparations. In the densitometric quantification illustrated below, values for untreated cells were referred to as 1. Data show mean ± SEM of three experiments with * p<0.05 significantly different compared to values for control cells.

3.1.4.3.3 Effect of ANP on p38 MAPK

Another MAP kinase investigated in this context was phospho p38 MAPK.

Western blots were performed according to ERK and JNK/SAPK with whole cell lysates and phospho specific antibodies. In contrast to the other two MAP kinases, ANP did not influence the phosphorylation of p38 MAPK (figure 29).



Figure 29: Influence on p38 MAPK phosphorylation by ANP

HUVEC were treated with ANP (10^{-6} mol/L) for 5 min up to 60 min or with TNF (10 ng/mL) for 30 min. Phosphorylation of p38 MAPK was determined by performing Western blots with phospho specific antibodies *(Materials and Methods)*. The upper panel shows one representative blot out of four independent experiments with similar results. The lower panel shows the densitometric evaluation of Western blots expressed as x-fold of values obtained for untreated cells. Data represent means \pm SEM out of 4 independent experiments with different cell preparations.

Taken together, these results demonstrate a significant elevation in JNK and ERK 1/2 activity in ANP-treated HUVEC, suggesting the involvement of these two MAP kinases in ANP-mediated human HO-1 induction, whereas no effect could be detected on p38 MAPK.

3.1.5 Potential protective effect of ANP on TNF-α-induced cytotoxicity

HO-1 induction has previously been reported to confer resistance against TNF- α -induced cytotoxicity (Polte et al. 2000, Brouard et al. 2000). After investigation of the signaling pathway leading to increased HO-1 protein expression in ANP-treated cells, the next aim was to clarify whether ANP could confer protection of HUVEC against cytotoxic stimuli *via* induction of this heat shock protein. Since TNF- α can induce both apoptotic and necrotic cell death, the following experiments were performed to investigate typical parameters of apoptosis and necrosis in TNF- α -treated cells and the potential influence of ANP.

3.1.5.1.1 Morphological investigations

The first observation pointing to a possible cytoprotective potential of ANP was that cotreatment of the cells with ANP and TNF abrogated the morphological changes caused by TNF treatment. Untreated HUVEC displayed the typical cobblestone morphology and grew in confluent monolayers. Treatment with TNF- α (10 ng/mL) for 16 h resulted in pronounced changes of cell morphology. The cells became elongated and the monolayer started to form gaps. ANP could almost completely abrogate these TNF- α -induced morphological changes (figure 30).



Figure 30: Influence of ANP on TNF-α induced morphological changes

HUVEC were either left untreated (Co) or treated with TNF- α (5 nmol/L, or 10 nmol/L) for 16 h in the absence or presence of ANP (10⁻⁶ mol/L), which was added to the cells simultaneously. Cells were stained with Haemacolor[®] according to the manufacturer's instructions. Photographs were taken with a 100-fold magnification and show representative pictures out of three independent experiments.

3.1.5.1.2 Fluorescence microscopy after staining with Hoechst 33342

Besides well-described morphological changes, TNF- α induces cell death which was analysed on the basis of different parameters of cytotoxicity in the following experiments. The first experiment performed in this context aimed to elucidate the mode of cell death induced by TNF- α in HUVEC. In order to differentiate between apoptotic and necrotic cell death, HUVEC were stained with Hoechst 33342 and examined by fluorescence microscopy.

As shown in **figure 31**, HUVEC treated with TNF- α (10 ng/mL) for 16 h exhibited the typical morphological hallmarks of apoptosis: TNF- α lead to pronounced accumulation of cells displaying chromatin condensation, nuclear fragmentation and formation of apoptotic bodies. These characteristic markers for apoptotic cell death could predominantly be observed in cells floating in the culture medium, consistent with the fact that HUVEC become detached when dying. Untreated cells were characterized by a weaker, evenly distributed fluorescence. Cotreatment of the cells with ANP (10⁻⁶ mol/L) and TNF- α did not seem to reduce the number of cells displaying chromatin condensation. ANP was added to the cells either simultaneously (not shown) or 4 h prior to TNF- α since the maximal induction of the potentially cytoprotective HO-1 protein was observed between 4 and 6 h after treatment with ANP. No difference in the rate of cytotoxicity could be detected between these two treatments.



Со

TNF

TNF + ANP

Figure 31: Influence of ANP on TNF-α -induced chromatin condensation

HUVEC were either cultured in medium alone (Co) or in medium containing TNF- α (10 ng/mL) in the presence or absence of ANP (10⁻⁶ mol/L) for 16 h, whereby ANP was preincubated for 4 h. Cells were stained with Hoechst 33342 as described in *Materials and Methods* and examined using a Zeiss fluorescence microscope. Pictures presented above were taken with a 200-fold magnification and show representative photographs out of three independent experiments.

3.1.5.2 Caspase activity measurement

For the analysis of apoptosis it is required to determine several parameters characteristic for apoptotic cell death. In order to investigate the influence of ANP on TNF- α -induced apoptosis, caspase-3 like activity measurements were performed, as a specific marker for apoptotic cell death. First, a time course for TNF- α -induced caspase activation was carried out to find the suitable time point for measuring enzyme activity.

The time course shown in **figure 32** demonstrated that a significant activation of caspase-3-like activity occurred after 16 h and 20 h, beginning to decline afterwards.



Figure 32: Time course of caspase activation by TNF-α

HUVEC were either left untreated (Co) or treated with TNF- α (10 ng/mL) for up to 24 h. Caspase-3-like activity was determined as described under *Materials and Methods*. Results are expressed as x-fold induction of caspase-3-like activity per µg protein compared to untreated control cells. Data show means ± SEM of two independent experiments performed in sixlets.*** p<0.001 significantly different from untreated control cells (Co),

Since an incubation period with TNF- α for 16 h represented a suitable experimental set-up, further measurements were performed at this time point. To test the influence of ANP on TNF- α -induced caspase activation, HUVEC were treated with TNF- α for 16 h in the presence or absence of ANP, which was preincubated for 4 h or added to the cells simultaneously, and enzyme activity measurements were performed.

As shown in **figure 33**, treatment of the cells with TNF- α (10 ng/mL) resulted in marked increases in caspase-3-like activity. Neither simultaneous addition of ANP (10⁻⁶ mol/L) nor pretreatment for 4 h significantly attenuated caspase-3 activity levels.



Figure 33: Effect of ANP on TNF- α induced caspase-3 activation

Caspase-3 like activity was determined in untreated cells (Co) and in cells treated with TNF- α (10 ng/mL) for 16 h in the presence or absence of ANP (10⁻⁶ mol/L), added to the cells 4 h prior to TNF- α (p.) or simultaneously (s.), as described under *Materials and Methods*. Caspase activity in TNF- α -treated cells was referred to as 100%. Data show mean \pm SEM of four independent experiments with different cell preparations performed in triplicates with *** p<0.001 significantly different compared to the values obtained in TNF- α -activated cells.

3.1.5.3 **Propidium iodide staining – Flow Cytometry**

Another marker for apoptotic cell death is the fragmentation of the chromatin in multiples of 180 bp occurring downstream of caspase-3 activation. Determination of cells with subdiploid DNA content was performed by flow cytometry after permeabilization and staining with propidium iodide.

These experiments confirmed the results obtained by caspase activity measurement, as described under 3.1.4.2. Treatment of HUVEC with TNF- α (10 ng/mL) for 16 h resulted in a marked induction of apoptotic cell death, as assessed by the percentage of cells with subdiploid DNA content. ANP pretreatment (10⁻⁶ mol/L) for 4 h did not significantly reduce this TNF- α -induced apotosis (figure 34).



Figure 34: Influence of ANP on TNF-α-induced DNA fragmentation/subdiploid DNA

<u>content</u>

HUVEC were either cultured in medium alone (Co) or in medium containing TNF- α (10 ng/mL, 16 h) with or without pretreatment with ANP (10⁻⁶ mol/L) for 4 h. The percentage of cells with subdiploid DNA content was determined by flow cytometry after staining with propidium iodide as described under *Materials and Methods*. The results illustrated in the graph above represent the fraction of viable cells with regular DNA content, whereby the viability of untreated control cells was referred to as 100%. Data show means ± SEM of five independent experiments with different cell preparations performed in triplicates with *** p<0.001 significantly different from the values obtained for control cells, n.s. not significantly different from TNF- α -treated cells.

3.1.5.4 MTT Test

After analysis of typical apoptotic characteristics induced by TNF, the following experiment was performed in order to acquire not only apoptotic but also necrotic cell death. Mitochondrial respiratory activity was assessed by MTT test, recording also cells dying independently from apoptotic characteristics.

Treatment of HUVEC with TNF- α (10 ng/mL) significantly decreased mitochondrial activity. Consistent with the results of the previous experiments, pretreatment with ANP (10⁻⁶ mol/L) did again not affect this cell death parameter (figure 35).



Figure 35: Effect of ANP on TNF-α-induced decrease in mitochondrial activity

Cell viability of untreated cells (Co) and of cells treated with TNF- α (10 ng/mL) for 16 h in the presence and absence of ANP (10⁻⁶ mol/L, preincubated for 4 h) was assessed by MTT test. Viability of cells is expressed as [%] viability of untreated cells, referred to as 100%. Results illustrated in the graph above represent means ± SEM of four independent experiments from different cell preparations performed in triplicates. ** p<0.01 represents significant difference compared to the values seen in untreated cells, n.s. not significantly different from TNF- α -treated cells.

Taken together, the results of the experiments conducted to determine apoptotic and necrotic cell death revealed that ANP-induced HO-1 protein expression does not confer protection against $TNF-\alpha$ -induced cytotoxicity.

3.1.6 Potential protective effect of ANP on etoposide-induced cytotoxicity

As demonstrated in the experiments described above, no protective effect of ANP could be detected in TNF- α -treated cells. This is likely to be due to the inhibition of TNF- α -induced activation of the potentially cytoprotective NF- κ B by ANP. Brouard et al. recently reported a crucial role for NF- κ B for HO-1 mediated cytoprotection (Brouard et al. 2002). ANP has been identified as an inhibitor of TNF- α -induced NF- κ B activation in endothelial cells (Kiemer et al. 2002e). This inhibitory action might be responsible for the lack of protection conferred by ANP-induced HO-1. Therefore the following experiments were performed to investigate the

influence of ANP on the apoptotic effects of etoposide on HUVEC, a compound that does not induce NF- κ B, as demonstrated by etoposide time course experiments followed by electrophoretic mobility shift assay (data not shown). Apoptosis was investigated on the basis of Hoechst staining, caspase activity measurements, and propidium iodide staining.

3.1.6.1 Fluorescence microscopy after staining with Hoechst 33342

Figure 36 shows the results of Hoechst staining after treatment of HUVEC with etoposide in the presence and absence of ANP.

Untreated cells were homogeneously stained with the dye and exhibited a weaker, evenly distributed fluorescence. Etoposide (200 μ mol/L, 16 h) induced distinct apoptotic cell death in HUVEC as assessed by detection of the characteristic morphological hallmarks of apoptosis (chromatin condensation, nuclear fragmentation, formation of apoptotic bodies). Cotreatment of the cells with ANP (10⁻⁶ mol/L) did not reduce the number of cells featuring chromatin condensation. Again, no difference could be observed between simultaneous addition of ANP and etoposide and preincubation with ANP for 4 h before addition of etoposide





etoposide

etoposide + ANP

Figure 36: Influence of ANP on etoposide-induced chromatin condensation

HUVEC were either cultured in medium alone (Co) or in medium containing etoposide (200 μ mol/L) in the presence or absence of ANP (10⁻⁶ mol/L) for 16 h, whereby ANP was preincubated for 4 h. Cells were stained with Hoechst 33342 as described in *Materials and Methods* and examined using a Zeiss fluorescence microscope. Pictures presented above were taken with a 400-fold magnification and show representative photographs out of three independent experiments.

3.1.6.2 Caspase activity measurement

The results of caspase activity measurements in etoposide-treated HUVEC are presented in **figure 37**. Etoposide (200 μ mol/L) led to a considerable increase in caspase-3-like activity after 16 h. Neither simultaneous addition of ANP (10⁻⁶ mol/L) nor pretreatment for 4 h significantly inhibited etoposide-induced increases in caspase-3-like activity.



Figure 37: Effect of ANP on etoposide-induced caspase-3 activation

HUVEC were either left untreated (Co) or treated with etoposide (200 μ mol/L) in the presence or absence of ANP (10⁻⁶ mol/L), which was added to the cells 4 h prior to etoposide (p.) or simultaneously (s.). Caspase-3 like activity measurements were performed as described under *Materials and Methods*. Caspase activity in etoposide-treated cells was set as 100%. Results show mean ± SEM of four independent experiments with different cell preparations performed in triplicates. *** p<0.001 represents significant difference compared to the values obtained for etoposide-treated cells.

3.1.6.3 Propidium iodide staining – Flow Cytometry

Cells were permeabilized, stained with propidium iodide and the DNA content was determined by flow cytometry. Treatment of HUVEC with etoposide (200 μ mol/L) for 16 h lead to a marked increase in the number of cells possessing subdiploid DNA content. ANP (10⁻⁶ mol/L), added to the cells 4 h prior to etoposide did not significantly attenuate etoposide-induced apoptotic cell death consistent with the results presented above (figure 38).



Figure 38: Influence of ANP on etoposide-induced DNA fragmentation/sub-diploid DNA content

Cells were either untreated (Co) or treated with etoposide (200 μ mol/L, 16 h). ANP (10⁻⁶ mol/L) was given to the cells 4 h before etoposide. Sub-diploid DNA content was measured by flow cytometry as described under *Materials and Methods*. Results are expressed as percentage of viable cells, possessing regular DNA-content, with 100% representing values for untreated cells. Data show means \pm SEM of five independent experiments from different cell preparations performed in triplicates. *** p<0.001 significantly different compared to the values obtained for untreated cells, n.s. not significantly different from etoposide-treated cells.

Taken together, these results demonstrate that upregulation of HO-1 protein expression by ANP does not confer resistance to etoposide-induced apoptosis.

3.2 Aspirin

3.2.1 Induction of HO-1 protein expression by aspirin

In addition to the well-known effects of aspirin in the therapy of pain and inflammation, its beneficial therapeutic effect in vascular desease has been increasingly recognized (Numano et al. 1995, Lauer et al. 2002). Due to the central role of endothelial cell apoptosis in the pathophysiology of atherosclerosis (Choy et al. 2001, Guevara et al. 2001) and due to the cytoprotective virtues of HO-1 protecting endothelial cells from apoptosis (Siow et al. 1999), the following experiments aimed to elucidate whether aspirin influences the expression of HO-1 in HUVEC and to determine its potency to confer protection against endothelial apoptosis.

In order to investigate the effect of aspirin on HO-1, time and concentration courses were performed and protein levels were determined by Western blot.

As shown in **figure 39**, treatment with aspirin (100 μ mol/L) resulted in a marked increase in HO-1 protein expression in a time-dependent manner with maximal induction occurring between 4 h and 8 h after treatment.



Figure 39: Time-dependent induction of HO-1 protein expression by aspirin

HUVEC were either left untreated (Co) or treated with aspirin (100 μ mol/L) for the indicated times. HO-1 protein levels were determined by Western blot. The figure shows one representative blot out of three independent experiments from different cell preparations.

The induction of HO-1 protein by aspirin is also dose-dependent with maximum protein levels being detectable at a concentration of 100 μ mol/L (figure 40).



Figure 40: Dose-dependent induction of HO-1 protein expression by aspirin

Cells were treated with different concentrations of aspirin. Western blot was performed as described under *Materials and Methods*. One representative blot out of three independent experiments from different cell preparations is illustrated above.

3.2.2 Molecular mechanism involved in the HO-1 induction by aspirin

In the following experiments, the molecular mechanisms mediating the upregulation of HO-1 protein expression by aspirin were investigated.

3.2.2.1 Influence of aspirin on HO-1 mRNA

The objective of the following experiment was to determine whether the regulation of HO-1 protein expression occurs at the transcriptional level. In this regard, cells were treated with aspirin for different periods of time and totRNA was isolated. The effect of aspirin on HO-1 mRNA was determined by performing semi-quantitative RT-PCR experiments with specific primers for human HO-1. **Figure 41** shows a marked increase in HO-1 mRNA expression by aspirin (100 µmol/L) treatment, suggesting a transcriptional regulation of HO-1.



Figure 41: Time-dependent effect of aspirin on HO-1 mRNA expression

totRNA was isolated from untreated HUVEC (Co) or after treatment of cells with aspirin (100 μ mol/L) for the indicated times. RT-PCR was performed with specific primers for human HO-1 as described under *Materials and Methods*. Amounts of cDNA employed in PCR experiments were compared to GAPDH. The figure shows one representative agarose gel out of three independent experiments from different cell preparations.

3.2.2.2 Influence of aspirin on activator protein-1

After investigating the regulation of HO-1 by aspirin in HUVEC at the mRNA and protein level, the following experiments aimed to clarify the signaling cascade mediating these effects. Activation of AP-1 transcription factor has previously been suggested to be important in the transcriptional induction of HO-1 (Wiesel et al. 2000). Therefore, we investigated a potential effect of aspirin on the activation of the DNA-binding activity of this transcription factor. For this purpose, nuclear protein was isolated from aspirin treated cells and binding to a radioactively labeled promotor sequence was determined *(Materials and Methods)*.

3.2.2.2.1 Activation of AP-1 by aspirin

To investigate the influence of aspirin on the DNA-binding activity of AP-1, cells were treated with aspirin for different periods of time and EMSA was performed (figure 42).

Treatment of HUVEC with aspirin (100 μ mol/L) in fact resulted in a pronounced timedependent activation of AP-1 DNA-binding activity as assessed by EMSA (figure 42). This effect of aspirin on AP-1 was maximal after 60 min.



Figure 42: Time-dependent activation of AP-1 DNA-binding activity by aspirin

HUVEC were either left untreated (Co) or treated with aspirin (100 μ mol/L) for the indicated times. AP-1 EMSA was performed as described under *Materials and Methods*. Results show one representative EMSA out of three independent experiments from different cell preparations.

The results presented in **figure 43** show that this activation of AP-1 DNA-binding activity by aspirin was dose-dependent, with maximal activation occurring at a concentration of 100 μ mol/L.



Figure 43: Dose-dependent activation of AP-1 DNA-binding activity by aspirin

Cells were treated with aspirin in different concentrations (10-200 μ mol/L) for 1 h. AP-1 DNAbinding activity was assessed by EMSA *(Materials and Methods)*. Results show one representative EMSA out of three independent experiments performed with different cell preparations.

3.2.2.2.2 Inhibition of AP-1 DNA-binding activity by U0126

The results presented above suggest a participation of the transcription factor AP-1 in the signal transduction of aspirin leading to increased expression of HO-1 protein. The direct causal relationship for AP-1 activation in aspirin-induced HO-1 upregulation was demonstrated by the use of U0126, a pharmacological inhibitor of AP-1 activity. HUVEC were treated with aspirin in the presence and absence of U0126 and the effect of this inhibitor on HO-1 protein expression was determined by Western blot.

As shown in **figure 44**, pretreatment of HUVEC with U0126 (50 μ mol/L) for 1 h abrogated aspirin-induced (100 μ mol/L) HO-1 expression. U0126 alone did not affect basal HO-1 protein levels.


Figure 44: Effect of the AP-1 inhibitor U0126 on aspirin-induced HO-1 expression

HUVEC were either left untreated (Co) or treated with aspirin (100 μ mol/L) for 5 h in the presence or absence of U0126 (50 μ mol/L), which was added to the cells 1 h prior to aspirin. HO-1 protein levels were determined by performing Western blots as described under *Materials and Methods*. The blot presented in the upper panel shows one representative out of three independent experiments from different cell preparations. The graph in the lower panel illustrates the densitometric evaluation of signal intensities of three Western blots, expressed as x-fold induction compared to untreated control cells (Co). *p<0.05 represents significant difference compared to control, +p<0.05 significantly different from aspirin-treated cells.

3.2.2.3 Involvement of the MAP kinases

The investigations carried out so far demonstrated that aspirin upregulates HO-1 at the mRNA and protein level, mediated *via* the transcription factor AP-1. The mechanisms upstream of AP-1, involved in the mediation of these effects were studied in the following experiments. In order to investigate a potential participation of MAP kinases in this signaling pathway Western blots were performed with specific antibodies against the activated form of these enzymes.

3.2.2.3.1 Effect of aspirin on JNK/SAPK

Due to the knowledge that AP-1 is activated *via* c-jun N-terminal kinase (JNK), we assessed JNK activation by the use of phospho-specific antibodies. Treatment of HUVEC with aspirin (100 μ mol/L) in fact significantly elevated JNK activity in a time-dependent manner as shown in **figure 45**. Maximum activation occurred at approx. 30 min after addition of aspirin.



Figure 45: Time-dependent activation of JNK/SAPK by aspirin

HUVEC were treated with aspirin (100 μ mol/L) for 15-60 min or with TNF- α (10 ng/mL) for 30 min. Activated JNK (p46 and p54 isoforms) was determined by Western blot as described under *Materials and Methods* using phospho-specific antibodies. Results presented in the upper panel show one representative blot out of three independent experiments from different cell preparations. The lower panel illustrates the densitometric evaluation of three experiments. Data are expressed as x-fold of signal intensities of control cells and show means \pm SEM with *p<0.05 and **p<0.01 representing significant differences compared to the values seen in untreated cells.

The results of the Western blot experiments presented above point to a possible role for the JNK pathway in the induction of HO-1 by aspirin. The participation of JNK in aspirin signaling was confirmed by employing the specific JNK inhibtor SP600125.

Pretreatment of HUVEC with SP600125 (10 μ mol/L) for 1 h completely abolished HO-1 expression induced by aspirin (100 μ mol/L) treatment as shown in **figure 46**.



Figure 46: Effect of the specific JNK inhibitor SP600125 on HO-1 induction by aspirin

HUVEC were either left untreated (Co), treated with SP600125 (10 μ mol/L, SP) or with aspirin (100 μ mol/L, 5 h) in the presence and absence of SP600125 (10 μ mol/L, SP), which was added to the cells 1 h prior to addition of aspirin. HO-1 protein levels were determined by Western blot *(Materials and Methods)*. The upper panel shows one representative blot out of three independent experiments from different cell preparations. The lower panel illustrates the densitometric evaluation of three experiments. Data are expressed as x-fold increase in signal intensities compared to the values obtained for untreated control cells and show means \pm SEM. ***p<0.001 represents significant different from cells treated with aspirin alone.

3.2.2.3.2 Effect of Aspirin on ERK

In order to determine whether ERK activation plays a role in aspirin-mediated human HO-1 upregulation ERK1/2 protein levels were analysed by performing Western blot analysis of whole cell lysates using a phospho-specific antibody against the p42 and p44 isoform of ERK. These experiments revealed that aspirin (100 μ mol/L) did not affect ERK1/2 activity (figure 47) whereas TNF- α , known to induce ERK activity, lead to a significant phosphorylation of both ERK isoforms.



Figure 47: No effect of aspirin on ERK activation

Cells were treated with aspirin (100 μ mol/L) for 15-60 min or with TNF- α (10 ng/mL) for 30 min. Activated ERK (p42 and p44 isoforms) was assessed by performing Western blot as described under *Materials and Methods* using phospho-specific antibodies. The upper panel shows one representative blot out of three independent experiments from different cell preparations. The lower panel illustrates the densitometric evaluation of three experiments. Data are expressed as x-fold increase in signal intensities compared to the values obtained for untreated control cells and show means ± SEM.

3.2.2.3.3 Effect of aspirin on p38 MAPK

Another member of the MAPK family investigated in this context was phospho p38 MAPK. Western blots were performed according to ERK and JNK with whole cell lysates and phospho-specific antibodies.

As shown in **figure 48** no effect of aspirin (100 μ mol/L) on the activation of this MAPK could be detected.



Figure 48: No impact of aspirin on p38 MAPK activation

HUVEC were either left untreated (Co) or treated with aspirin (100 μ mol/L) for the indicated times (15-60 min) or with TNF- α (10 ng/mL) for 30 min. Activation of p38 MAPK was assessed by performing Western blots as described under *Materials and Methods* using phospho-specific antibodies. Results presented in the upper panel show one representative blot out of three independent experiments from different cell preparations. The lowel panel shows the densitometric evaluation of three experiments. Data are expressed as x-fold increase in signal intensities compared to the values obtained for untreated control cells and show means \pm SEM.

Western blot analysis of the MAPK pathways demonstrated an involvement of JNK in aspirin-induced HO-1 upregulation.

Since aspirin did neither exert an activation of ERK nor of p38 MAPK, a role for these two MAP kinases in HO-1 induction by aspirin could be ruled out.

3.2.2.4 cGMP production after stimulation with aspirin

Due to reports about increases in intracellular cGMP after treatment with aspirin (De la Cruz et al. 2000, Sánchez de Miguel et al. 1998, Schachter et al. 1997) the next investigations aimed to determine whether accumulation of intracellular cGMP regulates aspirin-induced expression of HO-1 protein.

To differentiate between cGMP produced by the soluble and the particulate guanylate cyclase, an inhibitor of sGC, LY83583, was tested for its influence on cGMP production.

As shown in **figure 49**, treatment of HUVEC with aspirin did not affect total (intracellular plus extracellular) cGMP levels, suggesting that this second messenger is not involved in the mediation of aspirin-induced HO-1 upregulation. ANP (10^{-6} mol/L, 20 min) and SNP ($10 \mu g/mL$), activators of the particulate and the soluble guanylate cyclase, respectively, served as positive control for the reliability of the EIA and the specificity of the inhibitor LY 83583 (see 3.1.1.2).

Treatment of HUVEC with ANP for 20 min lead to significantly elevated cGMP levels. This increase was not abolished by preincubation with LY 83583, consistent with the activation of the particulate guanylate cyclase by ANP. Exposure of the cells to SNP for 20 min significantly activated the soluble guanylate cyclase, implicating a marked rise in the amount of cGMP, which was almost completely abrogated by LY 83583.



Figure 49: Influence of aspirin on cGMP levels

cGMP levels were determined in untreated cells (Co) and in cells treated with ANP (10⁻⁶ mol/L, 20 min), SNP (10 µg/mL) and aspirin (100 µmol/L) for the indicated times as described under Materials and Methods, IBMX (0.5 mmol/L) was given to the culture medium 10 min before the addition of the respective stimulus to inhibit phosphodiesterase activity. Results illustrated in the upper panel are expressed as x-fold increase compared to the cGMP levels found in untreated control cells and represent one representative out of two independent experiments from different cell preparations performed in triplicates. Data show mean \pm SEM of one experiment with ** p<0.01 and * p<0.05 representing significant differences compared to untreated control cells, ++ p<0.01 and + p<0.05 significantly different compared to cells treated without LY 83583.

Potential protective effect of aspirin on TNF-α-/etoposide-3.2.3 induced cytotoxicity

The next investigations performed in this context aimed to determine whether upregulation of the potentially protective heat shock protein HO-1 by aspirin treatment was associated with protection against cytotoxic stimuli.

Microscopic investigation 3.2.3.1

In a first experiment it was investigated whether aspirin could affect TNF- α - or etoposideinduced chromatin condensation and nuclear fragmentation representing specific markers for apoptotic cell death. HUVEC were stained with Hoechst 33342 and examined by fluorescence microscopy.

The photographs presented in figure 50 demonstrate that treatment with TNF- α (10 ng/mL) as well as with etoposide (200 µmol/L) for 16 h lead to a marked induction of apoptosis in HUVEC, associated with distinct condensation of the chromatin, fragmentation of the DNA and occurrence of apoptotic bodies. Untreated cells displayed a weaker, evenly spread fluorescence. Pretreatment of the cells with aspirin (100 µmol/L) for 4 h did not influence the proportion of cells exhibiting the typical hallmarks of apoptosis.



TNF + aspirin



Figure 50: Influence of aspirin on TNF-α- or etoposide-induced chromatin condensation

HUVEC were either cultured in medium alone (Co) or in medium containing TNF- α (10 ng/mL) or etoposide, respectively, in the presence or absence of aspirin (100 µmol/L) for 16 h. Aspirin was preincubated for 4 h. Cells were stained with Hoechst 33342 as described in *Materials and Methods* and examined using a Zeiss fluorescence microscope. Pictures presented above were taken with a 200-fold magnification and show representative photographs out of three independent experiments.

3.2.3.2 Caspase activity measurement

The following measurements of caspase-3-like activity aimed to quantify the influence of aspirin on TNF- α - or etoposide-induced apoptosis. HUVEC were preincubated with aspirin (100 µmol/L) for 4 h and afterwards treated with TNF- α (10 ng/mL) or etoposide (200 µmol/L) for 16 h. Treatment with TNF- α and etoposide lead to a marked increase in caspase-3-like activity. Pretreatment with or simultaneous addition of ANP (10⁻⁶ mol/L) did not significantly attenuate elevated enzyme activity after TNF- α - (figure 51, panel A) or etoposide-treatment (figure 51, panel B), respectively.







Figure 51: Effect of aspirin on TNF- α-/etoposide-induced caspase-3 activation

Caspase-3-like activity was determined in untreated cells (Co) and in cells treated with TNF- α (10 ng/mL) or etoposide (200 µmol/L), respectively, for 16 h in the presence or absence of aspirin (100 µmol/L) as described under *Materials and Methods*. Aspirin was preincubated for 4 h (p.) or added simultaneously (s.) with apoptosis inducers. Caspase activity in TNF- α - or etoposide-treated cells was referred to as 100%. Data show mean ± SEM of three independent experiments with different cell preparations performed in triplicates with *** p<0.001 significantly different compared to the values obtained in TNF- α - or etoposide-activated cells, respectively, n.s. no significant difference from cells exposed to TNF- α or etoposide.

3.2.4 Characterization of NF-κB activation by TNF-α

Brouard et al. recently described that NF- κ B activation is crucial for HO-1 to exert protective effects on TNF- α -induced endothelial apoptosis (Brouard et al. 2002). Taking into account that aspirin has been demonstrated to be an inhibitor of NF- κ B activation (Weber et al. 1995, Tegeder et al. 2001, Joussen et al. 2002), the lack of protection from TNF- α -induced cytotoxicity conferred by aspirin-induced HO-1 could be ascribed to attenuated NF- κ B activation in aspirin-treated cells. The following experiments therefore aimed to elucidate the effect of aspirin on TNF- α -induced NF- κ B activation in our cell model.

HUVEC were treated with TNF- α for 1 h in the presence or absence of aspirin (100 μ mol/L, preincubated for 30 min) and NF- κ B DNA-binding activity was assessed by EMSA.

Figure 52 shows that TNF- α lead to a pronounced activation of NF- κ B. Pretreatment with aspirin significantly attenuated the activation of this transcription factor, suggesting this

inhibitory effect to be a possible cause for the lack of protection exerted by aspirin-induced HO-1.



Figure 52: Effect of aspirin on TNF-α-induced activation of NF-κB

EMSA (*Materials and Methods*) was performed with untreated cells (Co) and with cells treated with TNF- α (10 ng/mL) in the presence or absence of aspirin (100 µmol/L, preincubated for 30 min). Results in the upper panel show one representative shift out of five independent experiments from different cell preparations. The graph in the lower panel illustrates the quantitative evaluation of five independent experiments, performed by phosphorimaging. Data are expressed as x-fold increase in signal intensities compared to untreated control cells which were referred to as 1.**p<0.01, *p<0.05 represent significant differences compared to the values obtained for untreated control cells.

4 DISCUSSION

Due to their exposed localization in the vasculature, endothelial cells play a critical role in the development of pathological conditions, such as inflammation and atherosclerosis. Under inflammatory conditions, endothelial cells become activated by exposure to proinflammatory stimuli, promoting vasoconstriction, leukocyte adhesion and activation, as well as coagulation and thrombosis. The cytokine TNF- α plays a key role in inflammatory disorders by upregulating the expression of adhesion molecules, promoting vascular permeability, inducing the release of vasoactive substances, and causing endothelial injury and apoptosis. Endothelial apoptosis is a critical event in the pathogenesis of atherosclerosis and contributes to the progression of inflammatory diseases by sustaining inflammation and promoting vascular thrombosis. In order to counteract cell damage caused by the inflammatory response, endothelial cells can upregulate a set of protective proteins, such as the members of the family of heat shock proteins. In this context, the effects of ANP and aspirin on the expression of HSP70 and HSP32 in HUVEC were investigated.

4.1 ANP

4.1.1 ANP induces HO-1 expression *via* activation of ERK and JNK MAP kinases and subsequent induction of AP-1 DNA-binding activity

The aim of the first section of this work was to investigate whether ANP could influence the expression of protective genes in endothelial cells and confer protection against TNF- α -induced apoptosis.

4.1.1.1 ANP induces HO-1 expression at the protein and mRNA level, but has no effect on HSP70

The results of the present work demonstrated that ANP is able to upregulate the expression of HO-1 at the mRNA and protein level. The induction of HO-1 has been reported to be a stress inducible cytoprotective response counteracting a variety of pathophysiological states, such as oxidative stress (Poss and Tonegawa 1997a), ischemia-reperfusion injury (Clark et al. 2000), inflammation (Willis et al. 1996), and apoptosis (Foresti et al. 1999). Besides the classical stress-related inducers of HO-1 expression, involving proinflammatory cytokines and heavy metal ions, few other endogenous inducers of HO-1 have been described. Examples are low density lipoproteins (Siow et al. 1999), platelet-derived growth factor (Durante et al. 1999), and dopamine (Berger et al. 2000). However, molecular mechanisms mediating HO-1

induction by these endogenous regulators have not been elucidated yet. Our data therefore present for the first time a systematical characterization of the signaling events responsible for the induction of this cytoprotective protein by a cardiovascular hormone in a human cell system.

Apart from HO-1, another important member of the family of heat shock proteins, HSP70, was investigated. Similar to HO-1, HSP70 has been shown to exert cytoprotective effects in a number of pathophysiological conditions, such as heat stress (Cumming et al. 1996), ischemia/reperfusion injury (Chen et al. 1997), sepsis (Hotchkiss et al. 1993) and other inflammatory diseases (Kohn et al. 2002, Feinstein et al. 1996), as well as apoptosis (deMeester et al. 1997). However, in contrast to its effect on HO-1, ANP was not able to influence the expression of HSP70 protein, as demonstrated by the results of the present work. Apart from heat shock, HSP70 expression is mainly upregulated by stimuli leading to different forms of cellular stress, such as oxidized LDL (Zhu et al. 1994), LPS (Flohé et al. 1999), heavy metal ions (Liu et al. 2001, Wagner et al. 1999) and hydrogen peroxide (Madamanchi et al. 2001). Its increased detection in atherosclerotic plaques suggests that HSP70 might play a critical role in atherosclerosis (Johnson et al. 1995). Exept from one report by Kiemer et al., who demonstrated that ANP prevents the decrease of HSP70 protein during reperfusion of rat livers (Kiemer et al. 2002b), no information exists on the influence of non-stressful stimuli like ANP on this heat shock protein. Therefore, the present work investigated for the first time the effect of ANP on HSP70 expression in a human cell system.

4.1.1.2 cGMP mediates the induction of HO-1

ANP is known to exert its effects by interaction with the natriuretic peptide A receptor coupled to particulate guanylate cyclase and generation of the second messenger cGMP (Tremblay et al. 2002). However, ANP also mediates several effects *via* the clearance receptor NPR-C lacking guanylate cyclase activity (Levin 1993). Therefore, it was of interest to investigate the receptor specificity of the effects observed after treatment of HUVEC with ANP. The cell permeable cGMP analogue, 8-Bromo-cGMP, could mimick the effect of ANP on HO-1 expression indicating that the upregulation of HO-1 by ANP is mediated *via* cGMP. Moreover, the specific NPR-C agonist cANF did not influence HO-1 levels, ruling out a participation of this natriuretic peptide receptor in mediating the ANP effect. Therefore, the data presented in this work demonstrate that ANP induces HO-1 *via* cGMP. Several reports showing an upregulation of HO-1 by cGMP ascribe this observation to an activator of the soluble guanylate cyclase, nitric oxide (Polte et al. 2000, Immenschuh et al. 1999).

Interestingly, however, reports about the dependency of HO-1 induction by NO on cGMP are contradictory. Liang et al. found the HO-1 induction in renal tubular epithelial cells by NO donors to be independent of cGMP (Liang et al. 2000), an observation confirmed by experiments performed in vascular smooth muscle cells (Durante et al. 1997, Hartsfield et al. 1997). Alternative cGMP-independent pathways suggested to mediate HO-1 induction by NO include the involvement of free radicals, S-nitrosothiols or NO-induced glutathione depletion and heme loss (Hartsfield et al. 1997). This discrepancy might reflect cell-type, species- and stimulus-dependent differences in HO-1 induction pathways.

Despite the fact that several groups demonstrated HO-1 induction by cGMP, only the report by Immenschuh et al. (Immenschuh et al. 1998) investigated the signal transduction pathway involved. This respective work, however, was performed in primary rat hepatocytes and reported cGMP to be unable to induce HO-1 in liver endothelial cells. To our knowledge, to date no information exists concerning the molecular mechanisms participating in HO-1 upregulation *via* cGMP-dependent pathways in a human cell system.

4.1.1.3 ANP activates JNK and AP-1 DNA-binding

The activity of the transcription factor AP-1, which has been implicated in the regulation of a wide range of genes participating in the regulation of biological processes, such as cell proliferation, differentiation, inflammatory processes and apoptosis, has been reported to be regulated by several members of the MAPK family at the level of transcription of jun and fos genes as well as by posttranslational modifications. Due to the fact that the HO-1 gene contains AP-1 binding sites (Lavrovsky et al. 1994) suggesting a possible involvement of this transcription factor in HO-1 upregulation by ANP, the effects of ANP on the JNK/AP-1 pathway were investigated. The results of the present work demonstrate an increase in DNAbinding activity of AP-1 in endothelial cells treated with ANP. Only few investigations exist concerning the influence of ANP or its second messenger cGMP on AP-1 activation and data are controversial. cGMP analogues have been shown to activate transcription from AP-1 responsive promoters in thyroid follicular cells as well as in fibroblasts (Pilz et al. 1995). Interestingly however, in other systems ANP has been found to have no impact on basal AP-1 activities, but to exert an inhibitory effect on activated AP-1. This observation was made for LPS-induced AP-1 activation in murine macrophages (Kiemer et al. 2000a) as well as for ischemia-reperfusion-induced AP-1 activity in rat liver (Kiemer et al. 2000b). Moreover, Isono and coworkers were able to demonstrate that ANP abrogated AP-1 DNA-binding activity in endothelin-1-stimulated glomerular mesangial cells (Isono et al. 1998). This respective work additionally reported an inhibitory action of ANP on endothelin-1-induced activation of JNK in the same cell model. The inhibition of JNK activity by ANP has also been shown for VEGF-stimulated bovine aortic endothelial cells (Pedram et al. 2001). Our work, investigating the effects of ANP on JNK in resident cells, clearly demonstrates an increase in JNK activity of both isoforms by ANP.

These differential roles of ANP, either as an inducer or inhibitor of JNK/AP-1 suggest a highly species- and cell type-specific regulation of this signal transduction pathway and an important difference between resting and activated cells. These controversial data might also be ascribed to the complex regulation of AP-1 activity by the different members of the MAPK family at the level of transcription of jun and fos genes as well as by posttranslational modifications. The fact that different AP-1 complexes are reported to exhibit different transcriptional activities might provide further explanation for the controversial data found concerning regulation and activity of this transcription factor.

4.1.1.4 ANP induces the phosphorylation of ERK, but has no effect on p38 MAPK

Due to the regulatory effects of ERK and p38 on several AP-1 subunits, the influence of ANP on these two MAP kinases was investigated as well. The data presented here demonstrate that ANP induces activation of ERK in a time-dependent manner, whereas no influence on p38 MAPK activity could be detected. Our data for the first time provide evidence that ANP induces ERK activation in human endothelial cells. Previous works reported before that ANP is able to induce activation of ERK in neonatal rat ventricular myocytes (Silberbach et al. 1999). On the other hand, ANP was previously shown to inhibit endothelin-1-induced activation of ERK in rat mesangial cells (Isono et al. 1998), as well as VEGF-induced ERK activity in bovine aortic endothelial cells (Pedram et al. 2001). These results suggest that ANP differentially influences ERK in resident or activated cells.

Reports concerning ANP and p38 MAPK are rare and mostly describe an inhibitory effect of this natriuretic peptide on p38 in activated cells. This observation was reported by Tsukagoshi and coworkers for IFN- γ -treated RAW macrophages (Tsukagoshi et al. 2001), as well as for VEGF-activated bovine aortic endothelial cells (Pedram et al. 2001) and HUVEC exposed to TNF- α (Kiemer et al. 2002c). The only study documenting an activation of basal p38 MAPK after treatment with ANP comes from our laboratory and was performed in a model of ischemia reperfusion injury in the rat liver, preconditioned with ANP, therefore representing a completely different cell model (Kiemer et al. 2002d). To our knowledge, no data exist, reporting an activation of p38 MAPK in human endothelial cells.

4.1.1.5 Role of AP-1, JNK and ERK in the induction of HO-1

After investigation of the effects of ANP on the MAP kinases ERK and JNK, as well as on the transcription factor AP-1, we aimed to causally link these effects to the described ANPmediated upregulation of HO-1. In order to demonstrate the causal involvement of the JNK/AP-1 and ERK/AP-1 signaling pathway, several inhibitors were tested for their impact on HO-1 induction by ANP. U0126, a pharmacologic inhibitor of AP-1 activity, PD 98059, an inhibitor of the ERK pathway, as well as SP 600125, a JNK inhibitor, were able to abrogate ANP-induced HO-1 upregulation. These results clearly pointed to an involvement of the described pathways mediating the ANP effects and causally connect ANP-induced increases in HO-1 mRNA and protein levels with the JNK/AP-1 and ERK/AP-1 signaling cascade. AP-1 has been demonstrated to play an important role in HO-1 regulation, as shown for thioredoxin-mediated HO-1 induction in rodent macrophages (Wiesel et al. 2000) as well as for HO-1 gene induction in murine macrophages after hyperoxic stress (Lee et al. 2000, Lee et al. 1996). The significance of AP-1 for HO-1 induction mediated by cGMP has been reported in another rodent cell system, i.e. in rat hepatocytes (Immenschuh et al. 1998). On the other hand, Oguro et al. suggested that AP-1 (Oguro et al. 1996) and JNK play a major role in phorone-induced HO-1 expression in rats (Oguro et al. 1998). A role for the ERK/AP-1 pathway in signaling leading to HO-1 upregulation has been described for sodium arsenitemediated induction of HO-1 in a chicken hepatoma cell line (Elbirt et al. 1998). Interestingly, this work also suggested p38 MAPK to be involved in the signal transduction events leading to increased HO-1 gene expression. HO-1 induction has also been reported to occur independent of AP-1 in curcumin-treated bovine aortic endothelial cells (Motterlini et al. 2000).

Corresponding studies on human HO-1, however, are rare. Only one report by Numazawa et al. suggested a role for both AP-1 as well as ERK in HO-1 induction in human fibroblasts (Numazawa et al. 1997). Besides, Chen and Maines were able to demonstrate a role for ERK in the transcriptional upregulation of human HO-1 by NO (Chen and Maines 2000), but ruled out a participation of JNK as well as of AP-1 in the signal transduction pathway. Another controversial observation was reported by Alam et al. who described HO-1 induction to occur independent of ERK and JNK and to be mediated by p38 MAPK in cadmium-treated MCF-7 mammary epithelial cells (Alam et al. 2000). Taken together, these data reflect the complex regulation of AP-1 and HO-1, being highly dependent on cell-type, species and stimulus.

4.1.2 ANP does not confer protection of HUVEC against TNF-αand etoposide-induced cytotoxicity

The observation that ANP upregulates the expression of HO-1, reported to play a protective role in inflammation and oxidative stress, led us to focus on potential protective effects of this cardiovascular hormone on cytotoxicity induced by TNF- α , one of the key mediators in inflammatory disease. The results of the present work demonstrate that ANP does not significantly attenuate TNF- α -mediated apoptosis in HUVEC.

HO-1 induction has previously been reported to confer protection of endothelial cells against TNF- α -induced apoptosis (Brouard et al. 2000). However, most of these investigations were performed by expressing large amounts of HO-1 in the respective cells, induced by heavy metals, porphyrins or by viral transfer of the HO-1 gene. By means of such approaches it was indeed possible to demonstrate a cytoprotective effect against oxidant-induced injury (Yang et al. 1999) as well as against oxyhemoglobin-induced endothelial dysfunction (Eguchi et al. 2001). This observation is supported by studies performed in various other cell models. For instance, HO-1 overexpression by gene transfer has been reported to protect against TNF- α -induced apoptosis in murine L929 fibroblasts (Petrache et al. 2000) and to confer protection against heme/hemoglobin-induced toxicity in rabbit coronary microvessel endothelial cells (Abraham et al. 1995). Moreover, Motterlini et al. achieved protection against oxidative stress by curcumin-mediated HO-1 induction in bovine aortic endothelial cells (Motterlini et al. 2000).

On the other hand, there are groups that report that HO-1 expression does not necessarily have cytoprotective effects. This observation was recently described by Redaelli et al. who reported no protection from ischemia/reperfusion induced apoptosis despite the expression of high levels of HO-1 in rat liver grafts (Redaelli et al. 2002). Adenovirus-mediated HO-1 gene expression has even been described to stimulate apoptosis in rat vascular smooth muscle cells (Liu et al. 2002).

These contradictory data, reporting either protection by HO-1 or non-protective effects, might be ascribed to the interplay of other pathways in the signaling events determining cellular survival. In this regard, two signaling pathways were shown to play a crucial role in HO-1mediated protection against TNF- α -induced cytotoxicity: activation of p38 MAPK (Brouard et al. 2000, Brouard et al. 2002) and activation of NF- κ B (Brouard et al. 2002). Brouard et al. found the gaseous molecule CO to mediate the antiapoptotic effect of HO-1 and to act *via* the activation of a transduction pathway involving the activation of p38 MAPK (Brouard et al. 2000). NF- κ B mediates the expression of a variety of early responsive anti-apoptotic genes after binding of TNF- α , whereas NF- κ B activation protects cells from cell death (Beg and Baltimore 1996, van Antwerp et al. 1996, Wang et al. 1996). Brouard et al. demonstrated that HO-1/CO cooperates with NF- κ B-dependent anti-apoptotic genes to protect endothelial cells from TNF- α -mediated apoptosis and that the ability of HO-1/CO to activate the p38 MAPK pathway was necessary for this effect (Brouard et al. 2002). This observation is further supported by the findings of Madrid et al. who reported that p38 MAPK together with IKK participates in the stimulation of the transactivation potential of the p65 subunit of NF- κ B by the serine/threonine kinase Akt (Madrid et al. 2001).

However, both the p38 MAPK (Tsukagoshi et al. 2001, Kiemer et al. 2002) as well as the NF- κ B (Kiemer and Vollmar 1998, Kiemer et al. 2000b, Kiemer et al. 2002e) pathway have previously been shown to be inhibited by ANP. Due to the important role in cell survival attributed to these pathways, the HO-1 protein upregulated by ANP might not be sufficient to confer protection against TNF- α .

On this basis, controversial reports in the literature of either cytoprotective or cell damaging effects of ANP might also be explained. Observations exist about ANP to be either an inducer of apoptosis or to protect from cytotoxic cell damage. For instance, ANP was found to protect endothelial cells from lysophosphatidylcholine-induced cytotoxicity (Murohara et al. 1999), to attenuate kidney damage induced by different stimuli (Polte et al. 2002, Murakami et al. 1999), to reduce hepatic ischemia reperfusion injury (Gerbes et al. 1998), to prevent Kupffer cell-induced oxidant injury in the rat liver (Bilzer et al. 1999), and to reduce apoptosis in serum-deprived PC12 cells (Fiscus et al. 2001). On the other hand, there are reports that describe the induction of apoptosis in rat aortic endothelial cells (Suenobu et al. 1999) and in cardiac myocytes (Wu et al. 1997). These contradictory observations might be ascribed to the interplay of protective as well as deleterious signaling pathways modulated by ANP.

Since TNF- α alone already induces NF- κ B activity and therefore the expression of antiapoptotic proteins, we tested another well-known apoptosis-inducing drug, etoposide, in the same experimental setting for its influence on NF- κ B and cell viability. In contrast to TNF- α , etoposide does not activate NF- κ B in HUVEC, as shown by our experiments. Besides, to our knowledge, no reports exists reporting the activation of NF- κ B after etoposide in endothelial cells. Therefore, the NF- κ B-regulated antiapoptotic mechanisms, described in response to TNF- α , do not influence apoptosis elicited by etoposide. Nevertheless, the results of the present work indicate that ANP does not confer significant protection against etoposide-mediated apoptosis in HUVEC, either.

Although ANP was not able to protect HUVEC against TNF- α - and etoposide-induced apoptosis, it had a strong effect on morphological changes occuring after treatment with TNF- α . The pronounced changes of cell morphology, including elongation of the cells and formation of gaps in the endothelial monolayer, were almost completely abrogated by ANP, indicating that ANP has a regulatory effect on TNF- α -exposed HUVEC. The mechanisms

underlying this effect were investigated in another project by Nina Weber and published by Kiemer et al. (Kiemer et al. 2002c).

4.2 Aspirin

4.2.1 Aspirin induces HO-1 expression *via* activation of JNK/SAPK and subsequent induction of AP-1 DNA binding activity

In recent years, an increasing number of studies have reported protective effects of aspirin against colon cancer and cardiovascular disease, as well as its ability to delay the onset of Alzheimer disease. Inhibition of COX activity can only in part account for these recently observed effects, suggesting that aspirin may exert part of its anti-inflammatory and antitumor activity by modulating cyclooxygenase-independent pathways. Therefore, the aim of the second part of the present work was to investigate the signaling pathway leading to aspirin-induced upregulation of HO-1, a potential new target through which aspirin might exert protective effects on endothelial cells. Aspirin has previously been shown to confer protection of the vascular endothelium against oxidative stress (Podhaisky et al. 1997). This effect, in addition to platelet inhibition, might represent an effective approach to influence the triggering events of atherosclerosis and to reduce the incidence of occlusive cardio- and cerebrovascular diseases. However, data on the mechanisms of this protective effect are rather sparse.

4.2.1.1 Aspirin induces HO-1 expression at the mRNA and protein level

In the present study, we characterized the effects of aspirin on the heat shock protein HO-1 and provided data indicating that aspirin can induce the expression of heme oxygenase mRNA and protein. These findings provide an interesting new target through which aspirin might be able to interfere with pathological conditions, since HO-1 has been reported to confer protection in a variety of different experimental settings. This might indeed be of relevance to the therapeutic actions of aspirin *in vivo*, since we were able to demonstrate a marked induction of HO-1 with doses as low as 10 μ M aspirin, which is in a dose range achieved upon systemic administration during anti-inflammatory therapy (1-2 mM) (Abramson and Weissmann 1989, Furst et al. 1987, Cianferoni et al. 2001, Kopp and Gosh 1994). In addition to aspirin, other pharmacological inducers of HO-1 have been described.

The highly cytotoxic drug doxorubicin, for instance, has been documented to exert hepatoprotective effects by inducing HO-1 (Ito et al. 2000). Moreover, polyphenolic compounds, such as curcumin, have been identified as inducers of HO-1 (Scapagnini et al. 2002). Our findings that aspirin upregulates HO-1 might be connected to findings demonstrating an aspirin-induced increase in ferritin synthesis in bovine aortic endothelial cells (Oberle et al. 1998). Since HO-1 is known to liberate iron by heme catabolism (Maines 1997, Immenschuh and Ramadori 2000, Suematsu and Ishimura 2000) and free iron in turn induces ferritin synthesis (Eisenstein and Munro 1990), we suggest that upregulation of HO-1 might be responsible for aspirin-induced ferritin production. Besides its effect on HO-1, there exists also evidence indicating an influence of aspirin on other members of the family of heat shock proteins. For instance, aspirin has been described previously to induce HSP72 in vivo in rat gastric mucosa (Jin et al. 1999). Data on the influence of aspirin on heat shock proteins, however, are rare and contradictory, as shown by another report demonstrating an inhibition of heat-induced HSP72 expression in chicken testis (Mezquita et al. 2001) whereby mM concentrations of aspirin were employed. Moreover, Chen et al. recently reported an inhibitory effect of aspirin on LPS/IFN-gamma-induced HO-1 protein expression in RAW macrophages (Chen et al. 2002).

4.2.1.2 Aspirin activates AP-1 and JNK

Due to the reported role of the transcription factor AP-1 in HO-1 induction (Numazawa et al. 1997) and our own results described under 4.1., our findings that aspirin induces HO-1 protein as well as mRNA levels raised the question whether AP-1 might as well be involved in signaling by aspirin. The results presented in this work demonstrate that aspirin induces AP-1 DNA-binding as well as JNK activity in HUVEC. These observations differ from the data published on this issue by other investigators, the majority of which investigated the effects of aspirin on cells activated by diverse stimuli. To date, there is only one further group reporting a stimulatory effect on the transcription factor AP-1 by aspirin-like drugs in human T lymphocytes (Flescher et al. 1995). On the other hand, numerous studies have documented an inhibitory action of aspirin on AP-1 DNA-binding activity in different in vitro and in vivo systems. For instance, aspirin was shown to inhibit AP-1 activity elicited by UV-B radiation in transgenic mice (Huang et al. 1997) as well as angiotensin II-induced AP-1 activity in a transgenic rat model (Muller et al. 2001). Similar findings have been reported in another rodent cell system, i.e. in a mouse epidermal cell line by Chen et al. who demonstrated aspirin to interfere with arsenite-induced AP-1 activation (Chen et al. 2001). However, all these studies have demonstrated inhibitory effects of aspirin in cell systems activated by diverse stimuli and reports on basal effects of aspirin are very limited.

Respective studies in human cell systems are rather rare and there are no data on the effects of aspirin on AP-1 in human endothelial cells. A recent study by Abiru and coworkers provides evidence indicating that aspirin inhibits hepatocyte growth factor-induced AP-1 activity in human hepatoma cells (Abiru et al. 2002). Murono et al. reported aspirin to suppress AP-1 DNA-binding activity enhanced after treatment of human cervical cancer cells with EBV latent membrane protein 1 (Murono et al. 2000).

Data on the influence of aspirin on JNK activity are extremely contradictory and most works on the influence on JNK investigated the aspirin metabolite sodium salicylate. Sodium salicylate was demonstrated to activate JNK in human peripheral blood eosinophils (Wong et al. 2000) as well as in COS-1 and HT-29 human colon adenocarcinoma cells (Schwenger et al. 1999). However, the latter group could detect no activation in normal human diploid FS4 fibroblasts (Schwenger et al. 1999), an observation consistent with the findings of Chen et al. in mouse epidermal JB6 cells after treatment with aspirin (Chen et al. 2001). On the other hand, other investigators reported an inhibitory effect of aspirin on JNK activity in a variety of cell systems, such as UV B radiation-activated transgenic mice (Huang et al. 1997). Sodium salicylate was shown to suppress JNK activation by TNF- α in normal human diploid FS4 fibroblasts (Schwenger et al. 1997) as well as in LPS-stimulated macrophages (Vittimberga et al. 1999).

However, all of these studies were performed with high concentrations of aspirin and sodium salicylate, mostly ranging from 0.5 up to 5 mM or 20 mM, respectively, whereas our experiments were carried out with an aspirin concentration of 100 μ M, raising the possibility that the effect of aspirin on AP-1 might be dependent on the concentration used. This idea is supported by the findings of Muller et al. who documented a strictly dose-dependent effect of aspirin on the transcription factors AP-1 and NF-kB (Muller et al. 2001). Another possible explanation for these contradictory results may lie in the fact that actions of aspirin occur to be cell type-specific. Consistent with this idea, examples of cell type-specific actions of aspirin and salicylates have been presented by Schwenger et al. who reported a coordinate activation of p38 MAPK and JNK in COS-1 and HT-29 cells, but merely an effect on p38 MAPK and no activation of JNK in FS 4 fibroblasts (Schwenger et al. 1999). Moreover, Weyand et al. failed to demonstrate an inhibitory effect of aspirin on NF-KB in a recent study in an inflammatory mouse model although this effect has been widely documented in a variety of different cell systems (Weyand et al. 2002). Most importantly, it always has to be distinguished between basal effects and effects on activated cells. Studies reporting an inhibitory effect of aspirin on JNK activity were performed in cells treated with different stimuli whereas our experiments investigated aspirin effects on basal JNK activity levels.

4.2.1.3 Aspirin has no effect on the phosphorylation of ERK and p38 MAPK

Since ERK and p38 participate in the regulation of several AP-1 subunits, we also tested the possibility that aspirin might exert part of its effect on AP-1 activity by influencing these two MAP kinases. The results of the present work clearly indicate that aspirin does neither interfere with the phosphorylation status of ERK nor with p38 MAPK activation in HUVEC.

The observations concerning ERK activity are in agreement with the findings of other investigators. For instance, Dong et al. investigated the influence of aspirin on ERK activity in TPA-activated mouse epidermal JB6 cells and found the phosphorylation of this MAP kinase not to be influenced by aspirin (Wong et al. 2000). The same observation has been described in transgenic mice exposed to asbestos (Ding et al. 1999). In other cell systems, aspirin has been reported to exert an inhibitory effect on ERK phosphorylation, such as in hepatocyte growth factor-activated human hepatoma cells (Abiru et al. 2002), in *formyl*methionyl-leucyl-phenylalanine-stimulated neutrophils (Pillinger et al. 1998) and in transgenic mice exposed to UV B radiation (Huang et al. 1997). However, it should be noted that the majority of the studies focused on the effects of aspirin on cells activated with the respective stimuli, whereas only few works assessed the influence of aspirin on basal levels of phosphorylated ERK, as it was the case in our experiments.

Data concerning the effects of aspirin on p38 MAPK are rather controverse. Aspirin has been reported to induce p38 MAPK activity in normal human diploid FS4 fibroblasts (Schwenger et al. 1999), an effect that has been observed in the same cell system after treatment with sodium salicylate (Schwenger et al. 1997). Moreover, sodium salicylate has been shown to activate p38 MAPK in human peripheral blood eosinophils (Wong et al. 2000). On the other hand, Wang et Brecher presented results indicating that salicylate has no effect on p38 MAPK activity (Wang and Brecher 1999) consistent with the observations of Chen et al. in arsenite-activated mouse epidermal JB6 cells treated with aspirin (Chen et al. 2001). An inhibitory effect of aspirin on p38 MAPK phosphorylation has been documented in different stimulated cell models (Huang et al. 1997, Paccani et al. 2002). Taken together, these diverging observations again support the idea that effects of aspirin might be extremely dependent on the concentration used as well as on the cell system in which the respective investigation is performed.

4.2.1.4 Role of JNK/AP-1 in the induction of HO-1 by aspirin

In view of the results presented so far, we aimed to establish a causal relationship between upregulation of HO-1 mRNA and protein by aspirin and the activation of the JNK/AP-1 pathway. In order to examine the role of JNK/AP-1 in the signaling leading to HO-1

upregulation, we tested U0126, a pharmacologic inhibitor of AP-1 activity, as well as SP 600125, a JNK inhibitor, for their ability to attenuate HO-1 induction by aspirin. Both inhibitors were able to abrogate aspirin-induced HO-1 upregulation, suggesting the JNK/AP-1 pathway to play a major role in the signaling events responsible for increased HO-1 protein and mRNA levels after treatment with aspirin.

As discussed under 4.1.1.5, AP-1 has previously been documented to play a central role in the regulation of HO-1 expression, as evidenced for thioredoxin-mediated HO-1 induction in rodent macrophages (Wiesel et al. 2000), as well as for cGMP-mediated HO-1 induction in rat hepatocytes (Immenschuh et al. 1998) and HO-1 induction in human fibroblasts (Numazawa et al. 1997). Interestingly, Hill-Kapturczak et al. reported the polyphenolic compound curcumin, a well-known inhibitor of AP-1, to induce HO-1 in human renal proximal tubule cells (Hill-Kapturczak et al. 2001).

4.2.2 Aspirin is not able to protect HUVEC against TNF-α- or etoposide-induced cytotoxicity

Due to the fact that aspirin was able to induce the expression of HO-1, we considered the possibility that aspirin could confer protection against TNF- α -induced cytoxicity *via* this heat shock protein. The results of the present work, however, provide evidence that aspirin does not significantly interfere with apoptosis induced by TNF- α , a central signaling molecule in inflammatory states, in HUVEC.

As described under 4.1.2, cytoprotective effects have been attributed to HO-1 expression in a variety of cell systems exposed to different deleterious stimuli, such as endothelial cells treated with TNF- α (Brouard et al. 2000).

On the other hand, there is evidence indicating that HO-1 expression does not necessarily elicit cytoprotective effects, such as a recent study by Redaelli et al. who detected no protection from ischemia/reperfusion-induced apoptosis despite the expression of high levels of HO-1 in rat liver grafts (Redaelli et al. 2002) and a work by Liu et al showing the induction of apoptosis in rat vascular smooth muscle cells by adenovirus-mediated HO-1 gene expression (Liu et al. 2002). As mentioned under 4.1.2, these controversial data, reporting either protection by HO-1 or non-protective effects, might be accounted for by the interplay of other pathways. The two signaling components demonstrated to play a pivotal role in HO-1-mediated protection against TNF- α -induced cytotoxicity are activated p38 MAPK (Brouard et al. 2002) and activated NF- κ B (Brouard et al. 2002).

Aspirin has been demonstated to interfere with both p38 MAPK and the NF- κ B activity. While reports concerning the influence of aspirin on p38 MAPK are quite contradictory, as mentioned under 4.1.3.3, its inhibitory effect on NF- κ B has been widely documented in a great variety of cell systems, such as in TNF- α -stimulated HT-29 human colon adenocarcinoma cells and COS-1 African green monkey kidney cells (Schwenger et al. 1997, Alpert et al. 1999), in LPS- or TNF- α -treated Jurkat cells (Kopp and Gosh 1994, Yin et al. 1998) and in LPS-stimulated macrophages (Vittimberga et al. 1999). We also observed the inhibition of NF- κ B DNA-binding activity in TNF- α -treated cells in our cell model.

On account of the pivotal role of these pathways and the evidence for their inhibition by aspirin, the HO-1 protein upregulated by aspirin might not be sufficient to confer protection against TNF- α . Besides, the influence of aspirin on other pathways might also play an important role in the regulation of cell viability. One example are the MAPK. ERKs are characteristically associated with cell proliferation and have previously been demonstrated to protect cells from apoptosis in a number of cell systems (Xia et al. 1995), whereas JNK (Tournier et al. 2000) and p38 MAPK (Schwenger et al. 1997) are able to promote apoptosis in several experimental settings. In view of these findings, the lack of effect of aspirin on ERK together with the activation of JNK observed in the present study, might also contribute to the inability of aspirin to protect HUVEC against apoptosis elicited by TNF- α .

These observations might as well provide a possible explanation for the controversial reports in the literature describing aspirin as an either cytoprotective or apoptosis-inducing drug. Aspirin has previously been shown to protect endothelial cells from H_2O_2 -induced cytotoxicity (Podhaisky et al. 1997). The induction of ferritin was suggested to contribute to this cytoprotective action (Oberle et al. 1998). Further evidence in favour of a cytoprotective action of aspirin was provided by a study on arsenite-induced apoptosis in mouse epidermal JB6 cells (Chen et al. 2001) as well as by Grilli et al. who demonstrated neuroprotective properties of aspirin against toxicity elicited by glutamate in rat primary neuronal cultures (Grilli et al. 1996). In an *in vivo* rat model, aspirin was found to protect from angiotensin IIinduced organ damage (Muller et al. 2001). On the other hand, aspirin has been reported to induce apoptosis in gastric (Tomisato et al. 2001) and oral (Slomiany and Slomiany 2001) mucosal cells, as well as in HeLa cells (Callejas et al. 2002). Consistent with these findings, Schwenger et al. documented that sodium salicylate induces apoptosis in normal human diploid FS4 fibroblasts (Schwenger et al. 1997), an observation also described in human peripheral blood eosinophils (Wong et al. 2000).

In another set of experiments, we examined the influence of aspirin on etoposide-induced apoptosis in HUVEC. As mentioned under 4.1.2, compared to TNF- α , etoposide has the advantage that this chemotherapeutic drug is not an activator of NF- κ B in our cell model, as confirmed by the literature and our own experiments. The data presented in this work demonstrate that aspirin can not confer protection to HUVEC exposed to etoposide. In the

literature, one report exists documenting protection of colon carcinoma cells from etoposideinduced apoptosis by aspirin (Ricchi et al. 2002). This might reflect cell type-specific differences in the regulation of apoptosis by aspirin.

4.3 Outlook

The results on the influence of ANP and aspirin on TNF- α - and etoposide-treated HUVEC suggest that HO-1 upregulation alone might not be sufficient to confer significant protection to HUVEC treated with different apoptosis-inducing agents. Protection seems to require the induction of additional protective pathways, such as NF-κB and p38, shown to be inhibited by ANP and aspirin. This observation raises the question what physiological function the induction of HO-1 by ANP and aspirin might serve. Although HO-1 has mainly been described to play an important role in cytoprotection, other regulatory functions of this inducible protein have been reported. In this context, HO-1 has been demonstrated to reduce vasoconstriction and inhibit cell proliferation during vascular injury (Duckers et al. 2001) as well as to attenuate the expression of COX-2, a well-known mediator of inflammatory responses (Haider et al. 2002). Since the antiproliferative potential of ANP is well-known (Appel 1992) and ANP has been shown to reduce COX-2 induction (Kiemer et al. 2002a), a causal relationship between these regulatory actions of ANP and HO-1 induction might be suggested. Antiproliferative effects of aspirin and salicylates have been reported as well (Marra and Liao 2001, Marra et al. 2000). Moreover, HO-1 has been suggested to modulate NO production by NO synthase (Maines 1997). An inhibitory effect on the expression of the inducible NO synthase has also been demonstrated for ANP (Kiemer and Vollmar 1998, Kiemer and Vollmar 2001a, Kiemer and Vollmar 2001b), an effect that might be mediated by HO-1 induction by ANP. Aspirin has been shown to inhibit iNOS expression in a variety of cell models (Amin et al. 1995, Katsuyama et al. 1999).

Taken together, these data demonstrate that there are various potential targets apart from cytoprotection, through which ANP- and aspirin-mediated HO-1 induction might confer regulatory effects to endothelial cells.

SUMMARY

5.1 ANP

In the present work, we could demonstrate a significant time- and dose-dependent induction of HO-1 protein and mRNA levels by ANP which was mediated *via* binding to its particulate guanylate-cyclase-coupled receptor. Concerning the molecular mechanism leading to the upregulation of HO-1, we were able to show that ANP increased the DNA-binding activity of the transcription factor AP-1. In Western blot experiments performed with phospho-specific antibodies for the MAP kinases JNK, ERK and p38, we could further demonstrate an activation of JNK as well as ERK after treatment with ANP, whereas it had no effect on p38 MAPK. The causal relationship between the observed ANP-induced increases in AP-1, JNK and ERK activity and the induction of HO-1 was proven by the use of specific pharmacological inhibitors. Taken together, we demonstrated that ANP induces HO-1 mRNA and protein expression *via* binding to its particulate guanylate-cyclase-coupled receptor, activation of the MAP kinases JNK and ERK, and subsequent activation of the transcription factor AP-1.

The cytokine TNF- α as well as the topoisomerase inhibitor etoposide induce apoptosis in human endothelial cells. Despite the induction of HO-1, neither simultaneous addition nor preincubation with ANP was able to confer significant protection of HUVEC against TNF- α -or etoposide-induced apoptotic cell death.

5.2 Aspirin

In the present work, we could report for the first time that aspirin induces the expression of HO-1 at protein and mRNA level in a time- and dose-dependent manner. The aspirin concentrations effective in upregulating HO-1 were within the dose range of plasma levels achieved during antiinflammatory therapy. Moreover, we were able to elucidate the molecular mechanism leading to the observed HO-1 induction. Aspirin was shown to increase the DNA-binding activity of AP-1 as well as JNK activation, whereas it did not affect the MAP kinases ERK and p38. The causal involvement of the effects of aspirin on AP-1 and JNK in the induction of HO-1 was demonstrated by employing specific pharmacological inhibitors.

Moreover, we report here that aspirin was not able to protect endothelial cells against TNF- α and etoposide-induced apoptosis. Taken together, the data presented in the present work provide for the first time a characterization of the molecular mechanisms leading to the induction of HO-1 in human endothelial cells after treatment with ANP, as well as aspirin for which the influence on this heat shock protein was shown for the first time. Heat shock proteins are of central importance for the protein homeostasis of the cell due to their function as molecular chaperones under physiologic as well as stress conditions. Therefore, it is of vital importance to elucidate the mechanisms controlling the expression of heat shock proteins and the present work represents an important contribution to the understanding of the regulation of the heat shock protein HO-1. Although the upregulation of HO-1 by ANP and aspirin was not sufficient to protect endothelial cells against apoptosis induced by the cytokine TNF- α , this heat shock proteins might unfold its cytoprotective potential by acting on other attractive targets, such as COX-2 or NO synthase, important mediators of the inflammatory response.

APPENDIX

6.1 Abbreviations

AIDS	Aquired immuno deficiency syndrome
ANP	Atrial natriuretic peptide
AP-1	Activator protein 1
APS	Ammonium persulphate
ATP	Adenosine-5'-triphosphate
BNP	Brain natriuretic peptide
bp	Basepair
BSA	Bovine serum albumine
cAMP	cyclic Adenosine-5'-monophosphate
cDNA	complementary DNA
cGMP	cyclic Guanosine-5'-monophosphate
CNP	C-type natriuretic peptide
Co	Control
COX	Cyclooxygenase
Da	Dalton
dATP	2'-Desoxyadenosine-5'-triphosphate
dCTP	2'-Desoxycytosine-5'-triphosphate
dGTP	2'-Desoxyguanosine-5'-triphosphate
DMSO	Dimethylsulphoxide
DNA	Desoxyribonucleic acid
dNTP	Desoxynucleosidtriphosphate
dsDNA	double strand DNA
DTT	Dithiothreitol
ECL	Enhanced Chemoluminescence reagent
EDTA	Ethylene diamine-N,N,N',N'-tetra acid
EGF	Endothelial growth factor
EGTA	
EMSA	Electrophoretic mobility shift assay
ERK	Extracellular related kinase
EtBr	Ethidium bromide
EtOH	Ethanol
FACS	Fluorescence activated cell sorting
FITC	Fluoresceinisothiocyanate
FCS	Fetal calf serum
GAPDH	Glyceraldehyde phosphate dehydrogenase
GTP	Guanosine-5'-triphosphate
h	Hour

HFS	hypotonic fluorochrome solution
HO-1	Heme oxygenase-1
HSP	Heat shock protein
HUVEC	Human Umbilical Vein Endothelial Cells
IBMX	Isobutylmethylxanthine
IFN γ	Interferon gamma
IκB (α/β)	Inhibitory protein kappa (α/β)
iNOS	inducible NO synthase
JNK	c-jun N-terminal kinase
kDa	kilo Dalton
L	Liter
LDL	Low density lipoprotein
LPS	Lipopolysaccharide
m	milli (10 ⁻³)
М	Molar
MAPK	mitogen-activated protein kinase
MCP-1	Monocyte chemoattractant protein-1
MeOH	Methanol
MW	molecular weight
μ	micro (10 ⁻⁶)
min	Minute
mRNA	messenger Ribonucleic acid
% (m/v)	mass per volume per cent
n	nano (10 ⁻⁹)
NF-κB	Nuclear Factor KB
NP	Natriuretic peptides
NPR	Natriuretic peptide receptor
NSAID	non steroidal antiinflammatory drug
NTP	ATP, CTP, GTP, or TTP
OD	Optical density
PAA	Polyacrylamide
PAGE	Polyacrylamide-gel-electrophoresis
PBS	Phosphate buffered saline solution
PCR	Polymerase chain reaction
PMSF	Phenylmethylsulfonylfluoride
RNA	Ribonucleic acid
Rnase	Ribonuclease
rpm	Rotations per minute
RT	Room temperature
SAPK	stress-activated protein kinase

sec	Second
SEM	Standard error of the mean value
SDS	Sodium dodecyl sulfate
SMC	Smooth muscle cells
SNP	Sodium nitroprusside
ssDNA	single strand DNA
TAE	Tris, acetate, EDTA buffer
TBS-T	Phosphate buffered saline solution with Tween
TE	Tris-EDTA buffer
TEMED	N,N,N',N'-tetramethylethylendiamine
TNF-α	Tumor necrosis factor alpha
totRNA	total RNA
TRIS	Tris-hydroxymethyl-aminomethan
TXA ₂	Thromboxane A ₂
UV	ultra violet
V	Volt
VEGF	Vascular endothelial growth factor
% (v/v)	volume per volume per cent
W	Watt

6.2 Alphabetical order of companies

Alexis Biochemicals	(Grünberg, Germany)
Amersham	(Braunschweig, Germany)
Beckmann Instruments	(Munich, Germany)
Becton Dickinson	(San Jose, CY, USA/Heidelberg, Germany)
Biochrom	(Berlin, Germany)
Biometra	(Göttingen, Germany)
BioRad Laboratories	(Munich, Germany)
Calbiochem	(Schwalbach, Germany)
Carl Roth	(Karlsruhe, Germany)
Cell Signaling	(Frankfurt/M, Germany)
Eppendorf	(Maintal, Germany)
Fluostar, BMG GmbH	(Offenburg, Germany)
Gibco/BRL	(Eggenstein,Germany)
Greiner	(Nürtingen, Germany)
Heraeus Instruments	(Munich, Germany)
Jackson Immunolab	(Hamburg, Germany)
Kodak digital science	(Stuttgart, Germany)

Merck-Eurolab Millipore MWG-biotech NEN NUNC PAN PE Applied Biosystems Peske Promega Promocell Qiagen Roche Roth Santa Cruz Saxon Biochemicals Schleicher & Schüll Serotec LTD Sigma SLT Labinstruments Thermo Life Sciences Zeiss

(Munich, Germany) (Eschborn, Germany) (Ebersberg, Germany) (Cologne, Germany) (Wiesbaden, Germany) (Aidenbach, Germany) (Weiterstadt, Germany) (Aindling-Pichl, Germany) (Mannheim, Germany) (Heidelberg, Germany) (Hilden, Germany) (Mannheim, Germany) (Nürnberg,Germany) (Heidelberg, Germany) (Hannover, Germany) (Dassel, Germany) (Wiesbaden, Germany) (Taufkirchen, Germany) (Crailsheim, Germany) (Egelsbach, Germany) (Munich, Germany)
6.3 Publications

Parts of this work are published or are in preparation for publication:

Poster:

Nina C. Weber, Nicole Bildner, Angelika M. Vollmar, Alexandra K. Kiemer, 2002, ANP inhibits TNF- α -induced expression of adhesion molecules in endothelial cells *via* induction of IkB. Naunyn-Schmiedeberg's Archives of Pharmacology, Suppl.1 to Vol.365, March 2002.

Alexandra K. Kiemer, Nina C. Weber, Nicole Bildner, Angelika M. Vollmar, 1999, ANP verhindert TNF-α-induzierte Veränderungen von Morphologie und Zytoskelett in Endothelzellen. Proceedings 7. Tagung für Zell- und Gewebeschädigung in Weinheim.

Alexandra K. Kiemer, Nicole Bildner, Nina C. Weber, Angelika M. Vollmar, HO-1 induction by ANP is mediated via MAPK activation and does not confer protection against apoptosis. VIII. NO Forum der deutscHSPrachigen Länder, Frankfurt 2002.

Original publications:

Alexandra K. Kiemer, Nina C. Weber, Robert Fürst, Nicole Bildner, Stefanie Kulhanek-Heinze, Angelika M. Vollmar, 2002. Inhibition of p38 MAPK activation via induction of MKP-1: Atrial Natriuretic Peptide reduces $TNF-\alpha$ -induced actin polymerization and endothelial permeability. *Circulation research, May 2002*.

Alexandra K. Kiemer, Nicole Bildner, Nina C. Weber, Angelika M. Vollmar, 2002. Characterization of Heme Oxygenase 1 (HSP 32) induction by Atrial Natriuretic Peptide in human endothelial cells. *Endocrinology, submitted for publication*.

7 REFERENCES

Cited publications

Abiru S, Nakao K, Ichikawa T, Migita K, Shigeno M, Sakamoto M, Ishikawa H, Hamasaki K, Nakata K and Eguchi K. Aspirin and NS-398 inhibit hepatocyte growth factor-induced invasiveness of human hepatoma cells. *Hepatology* 35: 1117-1124, 2002.

Abraham NG, Lavrovsky Y, Schwartzman ML, Stoltz RA, Levere RD, Gerritsen ME, Shibahara S and Kappas A. Transfection of the human heme oxygenase gene into rabbit coronary microvessel endothelial cells: protective effect against heme and hemoglobin toxicity. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* 92: 6798-6802, 1995.

Abramson S and Weissmann G. The mechanisms of action of nonsteroidal antiinflammatory drugs. *Clin Exp Rheumatol* 7 Suppl 3: S163-S170, 1989.

Ackermann EJ, Taylor JK, Narayana R and Bennett CF. The role of antiapoptotic Bcl-2 family members in endothelial apoptosis elucidated with antisense oligonucleotides. *J Biol Chem* 274: 11245-11252, 1999.

Alam J, Wicks C, Stewart D, Gong P, Touchard C, Otterbein S, Choi AM, Burow ME and Tou J. Mechanism of heme oxygenase-1 gene activation by cadmium in MCF-7 mammary epithelial cells. Role of p38 kinase and Nrf2 transcription factor. *J Biol Chem* 275: 27694-27702, 2000.

Alpert D, Schwenger P, Han J and Vilcek J. Cell stress and MKK6b-mediated p38 MAP kinase activation inhibit tumor necrosis factor-induced IkappaB phosphorylation and NF-kappaB activation. *J Biol Chem* 274: 22176-22183, 1999.

Alvarez RJ, Gips SJ, Moldovan N, Wilhide CC, Milliken EE, Hoang AT, Hruban RH, Silverman HS, Dang CV and Goldschmidt-Clermont PJ. 17beta-estradiol inhibits apoptosis of endothelial cells. *Biochem Biophys Res Commun* 237: 372-381, 1997.

Amann R and Peskar BA. Anti-inflammatory effects of aspirin and sodium salicylate. *Eur J Pharmacol* 447: 1-9, 2002.

Amberger A, Hala M, Saurwein-Teissl M, Metzler B, Grubeck-Loebenstein B, Xu Q and Wick G. Suppressive effects of anti-inflammatory agents on human endothelial cell activation and induction of heat shock proteins. *Mol Med* 5: 117-128, 1999.

Amin AR, Vyas P, Attur M, Leszczynska-Piziak J, Patel IR, Weissmann G and Abramson SB. The mode of action of aspirin-like drugs: effect on inducible nitric oxide synthase. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* 92: 7926-7930, 1995.

Anand-Srivastava MB. G-proteins and adenylyl cyclase signalling in hypertension. *Mol Cell Biochem* 157: 163-170, 1996.

Anand-Srivastava MB. Atrial natriuretic peptide-C receptor and membrane signalling in hypertension. *J Hypertens* 15: 815-826, 1997.

Appel RG. Growth-regulatory properties of atrial natriuretic factor. *Am J Physiol* 262: F911-F918, 1992.

Ashkenazi A and Dixit VM. Death receptors: signaling and modulation. *Science* 281: 1305-1308, 1998.

Awtry EH and Loscalzo J. Aspirin. Circulation 101: 1206-1218, 2000.

Bagrodia S, Derijard B, Davis RJ and Cerione RA. Cdc42 and PAK-mediated signaling leads to Jun kinase and p38 mitogen-activated protein kinase activation. *J Biol Chem* 270: 27995-27998, 1995.

Balla G, Jacob HS, Balla J, Rosenberg M, Nath K, Apple F, Eaton JW and Vercellotti GM. Ferritin: a cytoprotective antioxidant strategem of endothelium. *J Biol Chem* 267: 18148-18153, 1992.

Baranano DE, Wolosker H, Bae BI, Barrow RK, Snyder SH and Ferris CD. A mammalian iron ATPase induced by iron. *J Biol Chem* 275: 15166-15173, 2000.

Barr RK and Bogoyevitch MA. The c-Jun N-terminal protein kinase family of mitogenactivated protein kinases (JNK MAPKs). *Int J Biochem Cell Biol* 33: 1047-1063, 2001.

Baud V and Karin M. Signal transduction by tumor necrosis factor and its relatives. *Trends Cell Biol* 11: 372-377, 2001.

Becker J and Craig EA. Heat-shock proteins as molecular chaperones. *Eur J Biochem* 219: 11-23, 1994.

Beg AA and Baltimore D. An essential role for NF-kappaB in preventing TNF-alphainduced cell death. *Science* 274: 782-784, 1996.

Berger SP, Hunger M, Yard BA, Schnuelle P and Van Der Woude FJ. Dopamine induces the expression of heme oxygenase-1 by human endothelial cells in vitro. *Kidney Int* 58: 2314-2319, 2000.

Bilzer M, Witthaut R, Paumgartner G and Gerbes AL. Prevention of ischemia/reperfusion injury in the rat liver by atrial natriuretic peptide. *Gastroenterology* 106: 143-151, 1994.

Bilzer M, Jaeschke H, Vollmar AM, Paumgartner G and Gerbes AL. Prevention of Kupffer cell-induced oxidant injury in rat liver by atrial natriuretic peptide. *Am J Physiol* 276: G1137-G1144, 1999.

Breitner JC. The role of anti-inflammatory drugs in the prevention and treatment of Alzheimer's disease. *Annu Rev Med* 47: 401-411, 1996.

Brenner B, Koppenhoefer U, Weinstock C, Linderkamp O, Lang F and Gulbins E. Fasor ceramide-induced apoptosis is mediated by a Rac1-regulated activation of Jun N-terminal kinase/p38 kinases and GADD153. *J Biol Chem* 272: 22173-22181, 1997.

Brouard S, Otterbein LE, Anrather J, Tobiasch E, Bach FH, Choi AM and Soares MP. Carbon monoxide generated by heme oxygenase 1 suppresses endothelial cell apoptosis. *J Exp Med* 192: 1015-1026, 2000.

Brouard S, Berberat PO, Tobiasch E, Seldon MP, Bach FH and Soares MP. Heme oxygenase-1-derived carbon monoxide requires the activation of transcription factor NF-kappa B to protect endothelial cells from tumor necrosis factor-alpha-mediated apoptosis. *J Biol Chem* 277: 17950-17961, 2002.

Callejas NA, Casado M, Bosca L and Martin-Sanz P. Absence of nuclear factor kappaB inhibition by NSAIDs in hepatocytes. *Hepatology* 35: 341-348, 2002.

Camhi SL, Alam J, Otterbein L, Sylvester SL and Choi AM. Induction of heme oxygenase-1 gene expression by lipopolysaccharide is mediated by AP-1 activation. *Am J Respir Cell Mol Biol* 13: 387-398, 1995.

Camhi SL, Alam J, Wiegand GW, Chin BY and Choi AM. Transcriptional activation of the HO-1 gene by lipopolysaccharide is mediated by 5' distal enhancers: role of reactive oxygen intermediates and AP-1. *Am J Respir Cell Mol Biol* 18: 226-234, 1998.

Cantin M, Gutkowska J, Thibault G, Garcia R, Anand-Srivastava M, Hamet P, Schiffrin E and Genest J. The heart as an endocrine gland. *J Hypertens Suppl* 2: S329-S331, 1984.

Capasso G, Unwin R, Ciani F, Rizzo A, Russo F, Pica A and De Santo NG. Inhibition of neutral endopeptidase potentiates the effects of atrial natriuretic peptide on acute cyclosporininduced nephrotoxicity. *Nephron* 86: 298-305, 2000.

Castano E, Dalmau M, Barragan M, Pueyo G, Bartrons R and Gil J. Aspirin induces cell death and caspase-dependent phosphatidylserine externalization in HT-29 human colon adenocarcinoma cells. *Br J Cancer* 81: 294-299, 1999.

Chang CH, Kohse KP, Chang B, Hirata M, Jiang B, Douglas JE and Murad F. Characterization of ATP-stimulated guanylate cyclase activation in rat lung membranes. *Biochim Biophys Acta* 1052: 159-165, 1990.

Chang HY and Yang X. Proteases for cell suicide: functions and regulation of caspases. *Microbiol Mol Biol Rev* 64: 821-846, 2000.

Chen G, Kelly C, Stokes K, Wang JH, Leahy A and Bouchier-Hayes D. Induction of heat shock protein 72kDa expression is associated with attenuation of ischaemia-reperfusion induced microvascular injury. *J Surg Res* 69: 435-439, 1997.

Chen G and Goeddel DV. TNF-R1 signaling: a beautiful pathway. *Science* 296: 1634-1635, 2002.

Chen K and Maines MD. Nitric oxide induces heme oxygenase-1 via mitogen-activated protein kinases ERK and p38. *Cell Mol Biol (Noisy -le-grand)* 46: 609-617, 2000.

Chen N, Ma WY and Dong Z. Inhibition of arsenite-induced apoptosis by aspirin. *Anticancer Res* 21: 3247-3251, 2001.

Chen YC, Shen SC, Lee WR, Lin HY, Ko CH and Lee TJ. Nitric oxide and prostaglandin E2 participate in lipopolysaccharide/interferon-gamma-induced heme oxygenase 1 and prevent RAW264.7 macrophages from UV-irradiation-induced cell death. *J Cell Biochem* 86: 331-339, 2002.

Chinkers M and Garbers DL. The protein kinase domain of the ANP receptor is required for signaling. *Science* 245: 1392-1394, 1989.

Chinkers M, Singh S and Garbers DL. Adenine nucleotides are required for activation of rat atrial natriuretic peptide receptor/guanylyl cyclase expressed in a baculovirus system. *J Biol Chem* 266: 4088-4093, 1991.

Chinkers M and Wilson EM. Ligand-independent oligomerization of natriuretic peptide receptors. Identification of heteromeric receptors and a dominant negative mutant. *J Biol Chem* 267: 18589-18597, 1992.

Choi AM and Alam J. Heme oxygenase-1: function, regulation, and implication of a novel stress-inducible protein in oxidant-induced lung injury. *Am J Respir Cell Mol Biol* 15: 9-19, 1996.

Choy JC, Granville DJ, Hunt DW and McManus BM. Endothelial cell apoptosis: biochemical characteristics and potential implications for atherosclerosis. *J Mol Cell Cardiol* 33: 1673-1690, 2001.

Cianferoni A, Schroeder JT, Kim J, Schmidt JW, Lichtenstein LM, Georas SN and Casolaro V. Selective inhibition of interleukin-4 gene expression in human T cells by aspirin. *Blood* 97: 1742-1749, 2001.

Clark JE, Foresti R, Sarathchandra P, Kaur H, Green CJ and Motterlini R. Heme oxygenase-1-derived bilirubin ameliorates postischemic myocardial dysfunction. *Am J Physiol Heart Circ Physiol* 278: H643-H651, 2000.

Cohen D, Koh GY, Nikonova LN, Porter JG and Maack T. Molecular determinants of the clearance function of type C receptors of natriuretic peptides. *J Biol Chem* 271: 9863-9869, 1996.

Cross TG, Scheel-Toellner D, Henriquez NV, Deacon E, Salmon M and Lord JM. Serine/threonine protein kinases and apoptosis. *Exp Cell Res* 256: 34-41, 2000.

Cumming DV, Heads RJ, Watson A, Latchman DS and Yellon DM. Differential protection of primary rat cardiocytes by transfection of specific heat stress proteins. *J Mol Cell Cardiol* 28: 2343-2349, 1996.

Dagnino L, Drouin J and Nemer M. Differential expression of natriuretic peptide genes in cardiac and extracardiac tissues. *Mol Endocrinol* 5: 1292-1300, 1991.

de Bold AJ, Borenstein HB, Veress AT and Sonnenberg H. A rapid and potent natriuretic response to intravenous injection of atrial myocardial extract in rats. *Life Sci* 28: 89-94, 1981.

De La Cruz JP, Blanco E and Sanchez dlC. Effect of dipyridamole and aspirin on the platelet-neutrophil interaction via the nitric oxide pathway. *Eur J Pharmacol* 397: 35-41, 2000.

De Martin R, Hoeth M, Hofer-Warbinek R and Schmid JA. The transcription factor NF-kappa B and the regulation of vascular cell function. *Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol* 20: E83-E88, 2000.

DeMeester SL, Buchman TG, Qiu Y, Jacob AK, Dunnigan K, Hotchkiss RS, Karl I and Cobb JP. Heat shock induces IkappaB-alpha and prevents stress-induced endothelial cell apoptosis. *Arch Surg* 132: 1283-1287, 1997.

Deveraux QL and Reed JC. IAP family proteins--suppressors of apoptosis. *Genes Dev* 13: 239-252, 1999.

Diener HC. Aspirin in the prevention of strokes. *Biomed Pharmacother* 53: 309-311, 1999.

Dimmeler S, Hermann C and Zeiher AM. Apoptosis of endothelial cells. Contribution to the pathophysiology of atherosclerosis? *Eur Cytokine Netw* 9: 697-698, 1998.

Dong Z, Huang C, Brown RE and Ma WY. Inhibition of activator protein 1 activity and neoplastic transformation by aspirin. *J Biol Chem* 272: 9962-9970, 1997.

Dore S, Takahashi M, Ferris CD, Zakhary R, Hester LD, Guastella D and Snyder SH. Bilirubin, formed by activation of heme oxygenase-2, protects neurons against oxidative stress injury. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* 96: 2445-2450, 1999.

Downward J. Control of ras activation. Cancer Surv 27: 87-100, 1996.

Duckers HJ, Boehm M, True AL, Yet SF, San H, Park JL, Clinton WR, Lee ME, Nabel GJ and Nabel EG. Heme oxygenase-1 protects against vascular constriction and proliferation. *Nat Med* 7: 693-698, 2001.

Durante W, Kroll MH, Christodoulides N, Peyton KJ and Schafer AI. Nitric oxide induces heme oxygenase-1 gene expression and carbon monoxide production in vascular smooth muscle cells. *Circ Res* 80: 557-564, 1997.

Durante W, Peyton KJ and Schafer AI. Platelet-derived growth factor stimulates heme oxygenase-1 gene expression and carbon monoxide production in vascular smooth muscle cells. *Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol* 19: 2666-2672, 1999.

Eguchi D, Weiler D, Alam J, Nath K and Katusic ZS. Protective effect of heme oxygenase-1 gene transfer against oxyhemoglobin-induced endothelial dysfunction. *J Cereb Blood Flow Metab* 21: 1215-1222, 2001.

Eisenstein RS and Munro HN. Translational regulation of ferritin synthesis by iron. *Enzyme* 44: 42-58, 1990.

Elbirt KK, Whitmarsh AJ, Davis RJ and Bonkovsky HL. Mechanism of sodium arsenitemediated induction of heme oxygenase-1 in hepatoma cells. Role of mitogen-activated protein kinases. *J Biol Chem* 273: 8922-8931, 1998.

Feinstein DL, Galea E, Aquino DA, Li GC, Xu H and Reis DJ. Heat shock protein 70 suppresses astroglial-inducible nitric-oxide synthase expression by decreasing NFkappaB activation. *J Biol Chem* 271: 17724-17732, 1996.

Ferris CD, Jaffrey SR, Sawa A, Takahashi M, Brady SD, Barrow RK, Tysoe SA, Wolosker H, Baranano DE, Dore S, Poss KD and Snyder SH. Haem oxygenase-1 prevents cell death by regulating cellular iron. *Nat Cell Biol* 1: 152-157, 1999.

Fiscus RR, Tu AW and Chew SB. Natriuretic peptides inhibit apoptosis and prolong the survival of serum-deprived PC12 cells. *Neuroreport* 12: 185-189, 2001.

Flescher E, Ledbetter JA, Ogawa N, Vela-Roch N, Fossum D, Dang H and Talal N. Induction of transcription factors in human T lymphocytes by aspirin-like drugs. *Cell Immunol* 160: 232-239, 1995.

Flohe S, Dominguez FE, Ackermann M, Hirsch T, Borgermann J and Schade FU. Endotoxin tolerance in rats: expression of TNF-alpha, IL-6, IL-10, VCAM-1 AND HSP 70 in lung and liver during endotoxin shock. *Cytokine* 11: 796-804, 1999.

Flynn BL and Theesen KA. Pharmacologic management of Alzheimer disease part III: nonsteroidal antiinflammatory drugs--emerging protective evidence? *Ann Pharmacother* 33: 840-849, 1999.

Foresti R, Sarathchandra P, Clark JE, Green CJ and Motterlini R. Peroxynitrite induces haem oxygenase-1 in vascular endothelial cells: a link to apoptosis. *Biochem J* 339 (Pt 3): 729-736, 1999.

Forssmann W, Meyer M and Forssmann K. The renal urodilatin system: clinical implications. *Cardiovasc Res* 51: 450-462, 2001.

Furst DE, Blocka K, Cassell S, Dromgoole S, Harris ER, Hirschberg JM, Josephson N, Rupp PA, Paulus HE and Trimble RB. A strategy for reaching therapeutic salicylate levels

in patients with rheumatoid arthritis using standardized dosing regimens. *J Rheumatol* 14: 342-347, 1987.

Gardner AM and Johnson GL. Fibroblast growth factor-2 suppression of tumor necrosis factor alpha-mediated apoptosis requires Ras and the activation of mitogen-activated protein kinase. *J Biol Chem* 271: 14560-14566, 1996.

Gerbes AL, Vollmar AM, Kiemer AK and Bilzer M. The guanylate cyclase-coupled natriuretic peptide receptor: a new target for prevention of cold ischemia-reperfusion damage of the rat liver. *Hepatology* 28: 1309-1317, 1998.

Goldbaum O and Richter-Landsberg C. Stress proteins in oligodendrocytes: differential effects of heat shock and oxidative stress. *J Neurochem* 78: 1233-1242, 2001.

Green DR. Apoptotic pathways: the roads to ruin. Cell 94: 695-698, 1998.

Green DR. Apoptotic pathways: paper wraps stone blunts scissors. Cell 102: 1-4, 2000.

Grilli M, Pizzi M, Memo M and Spano P. Neuroprotection by aspirin and sodium salicylate through blockade of NF-kappaB activation. *Science* 274: 1383-1385, 1996.

Guevara NV, Chen KH and Chan L. Apoptosis in atherosclerosis: pathological and pharmacological implications. *Pharmacol Res* 44: 59-71, 2001.

Gupta RA and DuBois RN. Aspirin, NSAIDS, and colon cancer prevention: mechanisms? *Gastroenterology* 114: 1095-1098, 1998.

Gupta S, Barrett T, Whitmarsh AJ, Cavanagh J, Sluss HK, Derijard B and Davis RJ. Selective interaction of JNK protein kinase isoforms with transcription factors. *EMBO J* 15: 2760-2770, 1996.

Haider A, Olszanecki R, Gryglewski R, Schwartzman ML, Lianos E, Kappas A, Nasjletti A and Abraham NG. Regulation of cyclooxygenase by the heme-heme oxygenase system in microvessel endothelial cells. *J Pharmacol Exp Ther* 300: 188-194, 2002.

Haimovitz-Friedman A, Cordon-Cardo C, Bayoumy S, Garzotto M, McLoughlin M, Gallily R, Edwards CK, III, Schuchman EH, Fuks Z and Kolesnick R. Lipopolysaccharide induces disseminated endothelial apoptosis requiring ceramide generation. *J Exp Med* 186: 1831-1841, 1997.

Hartsfield CL, Alam J, Cook JL and Choi AM. Regulation of heme oxygenase-1 gene expression in vascular smooth muscle cells by nitric oxide. *Am J Physiol* 273: L980-L988, 1997.

Hartsfield CL, Alam J and Choi AM. Transcriptional regulation of the heme oxygenase 1 gene by pyrrolidine dithiocarbamate. *FASEB J* 12: 1675-1682, 1998.

Hartsfield CL, Alam J and Choi AM. Differential signaling pathways of HO-1 gene expression in pulmonary and systemic vascular cells. *Am J Physiol* 277: L1133-L1141, 1999.

Hemler M and Lands WE. Purification of the cyclooxygenase that forms prostaglandins. Demonstration of two forms of iron in the holoenzyme. *J Biol Chem* 251: 5575-5579, 1976.

Hendrick JP and Hartl FU. Molecular chaperone functions of heat-shock proteins. *Annu Rev Biochem* 62: 349-384, 1993.

Hengartner MO. The biochemistry of apoptosis. Nature 407: 770-776, 2000.

Hennig B, Meerarani P, Ramadass P, Toborek M, Malecki A, Slim R and McClain CJ. Zinc nutrition and apoptosis of vascular endothelial cells: implications in atherosclerosis. *Nutrition* 15: 744-748, 1999.

Herlaar E and Brown Z. p38 MAPK signalling cascades in inflammatory disease. *Mol Med Today* 5: 439-447, 1999.

Hill-Kapturczak N, Thamilselvan V, Liu F, Nick HS and Agarwal A. Mechanism of heme oxygenase-1 gene induction by curcumin in human renal proximal tubule cells. *Am J Physiol Renal Physiol* 281: F851-F859, 2001.

Hotchkiss R, Nunnally I, Lindquist S, Taulien J, Perdrizet G and Karl I. Hyperthermia protects mice against the lethal effects of endotoxin. *Am J Physiol* 265: R1447-R1457, 1993.

Hu RM, Levin ER, Pedram A and Frank HJ. Atrial natriuretic peptide inhibits the production and secretion of endothelin from cultured endothelial cells. Mediation through the C receptor. *J Biol Chem* 267: 17384-17389, 1992.

Hu YL, Li S, Shyy JY and Chien S. Sustained JNK activation induces endothelial apoptosis: studies with colchicine and shear stress. *Am J Physiol* 277: H1593-H1599, 1999.

Huang C, Ma WY, Hanenberger D, Cleary MP, Bowden GT and Dong Z. Inhibition of ultraviolet B-induced activator protein-1 (AP-1) activity by aspirin in AP-1-luciferase transgenic mice. *J Biol Chem* 272: 26325-26331, 1997.

Idriss HT and Naismith JH. TNF alpha and the TNF receptor superfamily: structure-function relationship(s). *Microsc Res Tech* 50: 184-195, 2000.

Immenschuh S, Hinke V, Ohlmann A, Gifhorn-Katz S, Katz N, Jungermann K and Kietzmann T. Transcriptional activation of the haem oxygenase-1 gene by cGMP via a cAMP response element/activator protein-1 element in primary cultures of rat hepatocytes. *Biochem J* 334 (Pt 1): 141-146, 1998.

Immenschuh S, Tan M and Ramadori G. Nitric oxide mediates the lipopolysaccharide dependent upregulation of the heme oxygenase-1 gene expression in cultured rat Kupffer cells. *J Hepatol* 30: 61-69, 1999.

Immenschuh S and Ramadori G. Gene regulation of heme oxygenase-1 as a therapeutic target. *Biochem Pharmacol* 60: 1121-1128, 2000.

Inagami T, Misono KS, Fukumi H, Maki M, Tanaka I, Takayanagi R, Imada T, Grammer RT, Naruse M, Naruse K and . Structure and physiological actions of rat atrial natriuretic factor. *Hypertension* 10: I113-I117, 1987.

Isono M, Haneda M, Maeda S, Omatsu-Kanbe M and Kikkawa R. Atrial natriuretic peptide inhibits endothelin-1-induced activation of JNK in glomerular mesangial cells. *Kidney Int* 53: 1133-1142, 1998.

Ito K, Ozasa H, Sanada K and Horikawa S. Doxorubicin preconditioning: a protection against rat hepatic ischemia-reperfusion injury. *Hepatology* 31: 416-419, 2000.

Jack DB. One hundred years of aspirin. Lancet 350: 437-439, 1997.

Jaffe EA, Nachman RL, Becker CG and Minick CR. Culture of human endothelial cells derived from umbilical veins. Identification by morphologic and immunologic criteria. *J Clin Invest* 52: 2745-2756, 1973.

Jin M, Otaka M, Okuyama A, Itoh S, Otani S, Odashima M, Iwabuchi A, Konishi N, Wada I, Pacheco I, Itoh H, Tashima Y, Masamune O and Watanabe S. Association of 72kDa heat shock protein expression with adaptation to aspirin in rat gastric mucosa. *Dig Dis Sci* 44: 1401-1407, 1999.

Johnson AD, Berberian PA, Tytell M and Bond MG. Differential distribution of 70-kD heat shock protein in atherosclerosis. Its potential role in arterial SMC survival. *Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol* 15: 27-36, 1995.

Kangawa K and Matsuo H. Purification and complete amino acid sequence of alpha-human atrial natriuretic polypeptide (alpha-hANP). *Biochem Biophys Res Commun* 118: 131-139, 1984.

Karin M. The regulation of AP-1 activity by mitogen-activated protein kinases. *J Biol Chem* 270: 16483-16486, 1995.

Kasibhatla S, Brunner T, Genestier L, Echeverri F, Mahboubi A and Green DR. DNA damaging agents induce expression of Fas ligand and subsequent apoptosis in T lymphocytes via the activation of NF-kappa B and AP-1. *Mol Cell* 1: 543-551, 1998.

Katori M, Buelow R, Ke B, Ma J, Coito AJ, Iyer S, Southard D, Busuttil RW and Kupiec-Weglinski JW. Heme oxygenase-1 overexpression protects rat hearts from cold ischemia/reperfusion injury via an antiapoptotic pathway. *Transplantation* 73: 287-292, 2002.

Katsuyama K, Shichiri M, Kato H, Imai T, Marumo F and Hirata Y. Differential inhibitory actions by glucocorticoid and aspirin on cytokine-induced nitric oxide production in vascular smooth muscle cells. *Endocrinology* 140: 2183-2190, 1999.

Kawashima A, Oda Y, Yachie A, Koizumi S and Nakanishi I. Heme oxygenase-1 deficiency: the first autopsy case. *Hum Pathol* 33: 125-130, 2002.

Kerr JF, Wyllie AH and Currie AR. Apoptosis: a basic biological phenomenon with wideranging implications in tissue kinetics. *Br J Cancer* 26: 239-257, 1972.

Keyse SM and Tyrrell RM. Heme oxygenase is the major 32-kDa stress protein induced in human skin fibroblasts by UVA radiation, hydrogen peroxide, and sodium arsenite. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* 86: 99-103, 1989.

Kharbanda S, Saxena S, Yoshida K, Pandey P, Kaneki M, Wang Q, Cheng K, Chen YN, Campbell A, Sudha T, Yuan ZM, Narula J, Weichselbaum R, Nalin C and Kufe D. Translocation of SAPK/JNK to mitochondria and interaction with Bcl-x(L) in response to DNA damage. *J Biol Chem* 275: 322-327, 2000.

Kiemer AK and Vollmar AM. Effects of different natriuretic peptides on nitric oxide synthesis in macrophages. *Endocrinology* 138: 4282-4290, 1997.

Kiemer AK and Vollmar AM. Autocrine regulation of inducible nitric-oxide synthase in macrophages by atrial natriuretic peptide. *J Biol Chem* 273: 13444-13451, 1998.

Kiemer AK, Hartung T and Vollmar AM. cGMP-mediated inhibition of TNF-alpha production by the atrial natriuretic peptide in murine macrophages. *J Immunol* 165: 175-181, 2000.

Kiemer AK, Vollmar AM, Bilzer M, Gerwig T and Gerbes AL. Atrial natriuretic peptide reduces expression of TNF-alpha mRNA during reperfusion of the rat liver upon decreased activation of NF-kappaB and AP-1. *J Hepatol* 33: 236-246, 2000.

Kiemer AK and Vollmar AM. The atrial natriuretic peptide regulates the production of inflammatory mediators in macrophages. *Ann Rheum Dis* 60 Suppl 3: iii68-iii70, 2001.

Kiemer AK and Vollmar AM. Elevation of intracellular calcium levels contributes to the inhibition of nitric oxide production by atrial natriuretic peptide. *Immunol Cell Biol* 79: 11-17, 2001.

Kiemer AK, Lehner MD, Hartung T and Vollmar AM. Inhibition of cyclooxygenase-2 by natriuretic peptides. *Endocrinology* 143: 846-852, 2002a.

Kiemer AK, Gerbes AL, Bilzer M and Vollmar AM. The atrial natriuretic peptide and cGMP: novel activators of the heat shock response in rat livers. *Hepatology* 35: 88-94, 2002b.

Kiemer AK, Weber NC, Fürst R, Bildner N, Kulhanek-Heinze S and Vollmar AM. Inhibition of p38 MAPK activation via induction of MKP-1: atrial natriuretic peptide reduces TNF-alpha-induced actin polymerization and endothelial permeability. *Circ Res* 90: 874-881, 2002c.

Kiemer AK, Kulhanek-Heinze S, Gerwig T, Gerbes AL and Vollmar AM. Stimulation of p38 MAPK by hormonal preconditioning with atrial natriuretic peptide. *World J Gastroenterol* 8: 707-711, 2002d.

Kiemer AK, Weber NC and Vollmar AM. Induction of IkappaB: atrial natriuretic peptide as a regulator of the NF-kappaB pathway. *Biochem Biophys Res Commun* 295: 1068-1076, 2002e.

Kishimoto I, Rossi K and Garbers DL. A genetic model provides evidence that the receptor for atrial natriuretic peptide (guanylyl cyclase-A) inhibits cardiac ventricular myocyte hypertrophy. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* 98: 2703-2706, 2001.

Kohn G, Wong HR, Bshesh K, Zhao B, Vasi N, Denenberg A, Morris C, Stark J and Shanley TP. Heat shock inhibits tnf-induced ICAM-1 expression in human endothelial cells via I kappa kinase inhibition. *Shock* 17: 91-97, 2002.

Kopp E and Ghosh S. Inhibition of NF-kappa B by sodium salicylate and aspirin. *Science* 265: 956-959, 1994.

Kurose H, Inagami T and Ui M. Participation of adenosine 5'-triphosphate in the activation of membrane-bound guanylate cyclase by the atrial natriuretic factor. *FEBS Lett* 219: 375-379, 1987.

Laemmli UK. Cleavage of structural proteins during the assembly of the head of bacteriophage T4. *Nature* 227: 680-685, 1970.

Larose L, McNicoll N, Ong H and De Lean A. Allosteric modulation by ATP of the bovine adrenal natriuretic factor R1 receptor functions. *Biochemistry* 30: 8990-8995, 1991.

Lauer MS. Clinical practice. Aspirin for primary prevention of coronary events. *N Engl J Med* 346: 1468-1474, 2002.

Lavrovsky Y, Schwartzman ML, Levere RD, Kappas A and Abraham NG. Identification of binding sites for transcription factors NF-kappa B and AP-2 in the promoter region of the human heme oxygenase 1 gene. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* 91: 5987-5991, 1994.

Lee EG, Boone DL, Chai S, Libby SL, Chien M, Lodolce JP and Ma A. Failure to regulate TNF-induced NF-kappaB and cell death responses in A20-deficient mice. *Science* 289: 2350-2354, 2000.

Lee PJ, Alam J, Sylvester SL, Inamdar N, Otterbein L and Choi AM. Regulation of heme oxygenase-1 expression in vivo and in vitro in hyperoxic lung injury. *Am J Respir Cell Mol Biol* 14: 556-568, 1996.

Lee PJ, Camhi SL, Chin BY, Alam J and Choi AM. AP-1 and STAT mediate hyperoxiainduced gene transcription of heme oxygenase-1. *Am J Physiol Lung Cell Mol Physiol* 279: L175-L182, 2000.

Leitman DC and Murad F. Comparison of binding and cyclic GMP accumulation by atrial natriuretic peptides in endothelial cells. *Biochim Biophys Acta* 885: 74-79, 1986.

Leitman DC, Andresen JW, Kuno T, Kamisaki Y, Chang JK and Murad F. Identification of two binding sites for atrial natriuretic factor in endothelial cells: evidence for a receptor subtype coupled to guanylate cyclase. *Trans Assoc Am Physicians* 99: 103-113, 1986.

Levin ER. Natriuretic peptide C-receptor: more than a clearance receptor. *Am J Physiol* 264: E483-E489, 1993.

Levin ER, Gardner DG and Samson WK. Natriuretic peptides. *N Engl J Med* 339: 321-328, 1998.

Liang M, Croatt AJ and Nath KA. Mechanisms underlying induction of heme oxygenase-1 by nitric oxide in renal tubular epithelial cells. *Am J Physiol Renal Physiol* 279: F728-F735, 2000.

Lin LL, Wartmann M, Lin AY, Knopf JL, Seth A and Davis RJ. cPLA2 is phosphorylated and activated by MAP kinase. *Cell* 72: 269-278, 1993.

Lisy O, Jougasaki M, Heublein DM, Schirger JA, Chen HH, Wennberg PW and Burnett JC. Renal actions of synthetic dendroaspis natriuretic peptide. *Kidney Int* 56: 502-508, 1999.

Liu J, Kadiiska MB, Liu Y, Lu T, Qu W and Waalkes MP. Stress-related gene expression in mice treated with inorganic arsenicals. *Toxicol Sci* 61: 314-320, 2001.

Liu XM, Chapman GB, Wang H and Durante W. Adenovirus-mediated heme oxygenase-1 gene expression stimulates apoptosis in vascular smooth muscle cells. *Circulation* 105: 79-84, 2002.

Liu ZG, Hsu H, Goeddel DV and Karin M. Dissection of TNF receptor 1 effector functions: JNK activation is not linked to apoptosis while NF-kappaB activation prevents cell death. *Cell* 87: 565-576, 1996.

Lowry OH. Protein measurement with the Folin phenol reagent. J.Biol.Chem. 265-270. 1951. Ref Type: Generic

Lucas KA, Pitari GM, Kazerounian S, Ruiz-Stewart I, Park J, Schulz S, Chepenik KP and Waldman SA. Guanylyl cyclases and signaling by cyclic GMP. *Pharmacol Rev* 52: 375-414, 2000.

Maack T, Suzuki M, Almeida FA, Nussenzveig D, Scarborough RM, McEnroe GA and Lewicki JA. Physiological role of silent receptors of atrial natriuretic factor. *Science* 238: 675-678, 1987.

Maack T, Nikonova LN, Friedman O and Cohen D. Functional properties and dynamics of natriuretic peptide receptors. *Proc Soc Exp Biol Med* 213: 109-116, 1996.

Madamanchi NR, Li S, Patterson C and Runge MS. Reactive oxygen species regulate heat-shock protein 70 via the JAK/STAT pathway. *Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol* 21: 321-326, 2001.

Madge LA and Pober JS. TNF signaling in vascular endothelial cells. *Exp Mol Pathol* 70: 317-325, 2001.

Madrid LV, Mayo MW, Reuther JY and Baldwin AS, Jr. Akt stimulates the transactivation potential of the RelA/p65 Subunit of NF-kappa B through utilization of the Ikappa B kinase and activation of the mitogen-activated protein kinase p38. *J Biol Chem* 276: 18934-18940, 2001.

Maines MD. The heme oxygenase system: a regulator of second messenger gases. *Annu Rev Pharmacol Toxicol* 37: 517-554, 1997.

Majno G and Joris I. Apoptosis, oncosis, and necrosis. An overview of cell death. Am J Pathol 146: 3-15, 1995.

Mallat Z and Tedgui A. Current perspective on the role of apoptosis in atherothrombotic disease. *Circ Res* 88: 998-1003, 2001.

Marais R and Marshall CJ. Control of the ERK MAP kinase cascade by Ras and Raf. *Cancer Surv* 27: 101-125, 1996.

Marra DE, Simoncini T and Liao JK. Inhibition of vascular smooth muscle cell proliferation by sodium salicylate mediated by upregulation of p21(Waf1) and p27(Kip1). *Circulation* 102: 2124-2130, 2000.

Marra DE and Liao JK. Salicylates and vascular smooth muscle cell proliferation: molecular mechanisms for cell cycle arrest. *Trends Cardiovasc Med* 11: 339-344, 2001.

Mehta JL. Salutary effects of aspirin in coronary artery disease are not limited to its platelet inhibitory effects. *Clin Cardiol* 21: 879-884, 1998.

Merlie JP, Fagan D, Mudd J and Needleman P. Isolation and characterization of the complementary DNA for sheep seminal vesicle prostaglandin endoperoxide synthase (cyclooxygenase). *J Biol Chem* 263: 3550-3553, 1988.

Mezquita B, Mezquita J, Durfort M and Mezquita C. Constitutive and heat-shock induced expression of HSP70 mRNA during chicken testicular development and regression. *J Cell Biochem* 82: 480-490, 2001.

Misono KS. Natriuretic peptide receptor: structure and signaling. *Mol Cell Biochem* 230: 49-60, 2002.

Motterlini R, Foresti R, Bassi R and Green CJ. Curcumin, an antioxidant and antiinflammatory agent, induces heme oxygenase-1 and protects endothelial cells against oxidative stress. *Free Radic Biol Med* 28: 1303-1312, 2000.

Muller DN, Heissmeyer V, Dechend R, Hampich F, Park JK, Fiebeler A, Shagdarsuren E, Theuer J, Elger M, Pilz B, Breu V, Schroer K, Ganten D, Dietz R, Haller H,

Scheidereit C and Luft FC. Aspirin inhibits NF-kappaB and protects from angiotensin IIinduced organ damage. *FASEB J* 15: 1822-1824, 2001.

Munshi N, Fernandis AZ, Cherla RP, Park IW and Ganju RK. Lipopolysaccharideinduced apoptosis of endothelial cells and its inhibition by vascular endothelial growth factor. *J Immunol* 168: 5860-5866, 2002.

Murakami H, Yayama K, Chao J and Chao L. Atrial natriuretic peptide gene delivery attenuates gentamycin-induced nephrotoxicity in rats. *Nephrol Dial Transplant* 14: 1376-1384, 1999.

Murohara T, Kugiyama K, Ota Y, Doi H, Ogata N, Ohgushi M and Yasue H. Effects of atrial and brain natriuretic peptides on lysophosphatidylcholine-mediated endothelial dysfunction. *J Cardiovasc Pharmacol* 34: 870-878, 1999.

Murono S, Yoshizaki T, Sato H, Takeshita H, Furukawa M and Pagano JS. Aspirin inhibits tumor cell invasiveness induced by Epstein-Barr virus latent membrane protein 1 through suppression of matrix metalloproteinase-9 expression. *Cancer Res* 60: 2555-2561, 2000.

Murthy KS, Teng B, Jin J and Makhlouf GM. G protein-dependent activation of smooth muscle eNOS via natriuretic peptide clearance receptor. *Am J Physiol* 275: C1409-C1416, 1998.

Murthy KS, Teng BQ, Zhou H, Jin JG, Grider JR and Makhlouf GM. G(i-1)/G(i-2)dependent signaling by single-transmembrane natriuretic peptide clearance receptor. *Am J Physiol Gastrointest Liver Physiol* 278: G974-G980, 2000.

Nicholson DW, Ali A, Thornberry NA, Vaillancourt JP, Ding CK, Gallant M, Gareau Y, Griffin PR, Labelle M, Lazebnik YA and . Identification and inhibition of the ICE/CED-3 protease necessary for mammalian apoptosis. *Nature* 376: 37-43, 1995.

Nicoletti I, Migliorati G, Pagliacci MC, Grignani F and Riccardi C. A rapid and simple method for measuring thymocyte apoptosis by propidium iodide staining and flow cytometry. *J Immunol Methods* 139: 271-279, 1991.

Numano F, Kishi Y, Ashikaga T, Hata A, Makita T and Watanabe R. What effect does controlling platelets have on atherosclerosis? *Ann N Y Acad Sci* 748: 383-392, 1995.

Numazawa S, Yamada H, Furusho A, Nakahara T, Oguro T and Yoshida T. Cooperative induction of c-fos and heme oxygenase gene products under oxidative stress in human fibroblastic cells. *Exp Cell Res* 237: 434-444, 1997.

Oberle S, Polte T, Abate A, Podhaisky HP and Schroder H. Aspirin increases ferritin synthesis in endothelial cells: a novel antioxidant pathway. *Circ Res* 82: 1016-1020, 1998.

Oguro T, Hayashi M, Numazawa S, Asakawa K and Yoshida T. Heme oxygenase-1 gene expression by a glutathione depletor, phorone, mediated through AP-1 activation in rats. *Biochem Biophys Res Commun* 221: 259-265, 1996.

Oguro T, Hayashi M, Nakajo S, Numazawa S and Yoshida T. The expression of heme oxygenase-1 gene responded to oxidative stress produced by phorone, a glutathione depletor, in the rat liver; the relevance to activation of c-jun n-terminal kinase. *J Pharmacol Exp Ther* 287: 773-778, 1998.

Otterbein LE, Kolls JK, Mantell LL, Cook JL, Alam J and Choi AM. Exogenous administration of heme oxygenase-1 by gene transfer provides protection against hyperoxiainduced lung injury. *J Clin Invest* 103: 1047-1054, 1999.

Otterbein LE and Choi AM. Heme oxygenase: colors of defense against cellular stress. *Am J Physiol Lung Cell Mol Physiol* 279: L1029-L1037, 2000.

Otterbein LE, Bach FH, Alam J, Soares M, Tao LH, Wysk M, Davis RJ, Flavell RA and Choi AM. Carbon monoxide has anti-inflammatory effects involving the mitogen-activated protein kinase pathway. *Nat Med* 6: 422-428, 2000.

Paccani SR, Boncristiano M, Ulivieri C, D'Elios MM, Del Prete G and Baldari CT. Nonsteroidal anti-inflammatory drugs suppress T-cell activation by inhibiting p38 MAPK induction. *J Biol Chem* 277: 1509-1513, 2002.

Pages G, Lenormand P, L'Allemain G, Chambard JC, Meloche S and Pouyssegur J. Mitogen-activated protein kinases p42mapk and p44mapk are required for fibroblast proliferation. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* 90: 8319-8323, 1993.

Panahian N, Yoshiura M and Maines MD. Overexpression of heme oxygenase-1 is neuroprotective in a model of permanent middle cerebral artery occlusion in transgenic mice. *J Neurochem* 72: 1187-1203, 1999.

Pappolla MA, Chyan YJ, Omar RA, Hsiao K, Perry G, Smith MA and Bozner P. Evidence of oxidative stress and in vivo neurotoxicity of beta-amyloid in a transgenic mouse model of Alzheimer's disease: a chronic oxidative paradigm for testing antioxidant therapies in vivo. *Am J Pathol* 152: 871-877, 1998.

Pearson G, Robinson F, Beers GT, Xu BE, Karandikar M, Berman K and Cobb MH. Mitogen-activated protein (MAP) kinase pathways: regulation and physiological functions. *Endocr Rev* 22: 153-183, 2001.

Pedram A, Razandi M, Hu RM and Levin ER. Vasoactive peptides modulate vascular endothelial cell growth factor production and endothelial cell proliferation and invasion. *J Biol Chem* 272: 17097-17103, 1997.

Pedram A, Razandi M and Levin ER. Natriuretic peptides suppress vascular endothelial cell growth factor signaling to angiogenesis. *Endocrinology* 142: 1578-1586, 2001.

Petrache I, Otterbein LE, Alam J, Wiegand GW and Choi AM. Heme oxygenase-1 inhibits TNF-alpha-induced apoptosis in cultured fibroblasts. *Am J Physiol Lung Cell Mol Physiol* 278: L312-L319, 2000.

Pillinger MH, Capodici C, Rosenthal P, Kheterpal N, Hanft S, Philips MR and Weissmann G. Modes of action of aspirin-like drugs: salicylates inhibit erk activation and integrin-dependent neutrophil adhesion. *Proc Natl Acad Sci US A* 95: 14540-14545, 1998.

Pilz RB, Suhasini M, Idriss S, Meinkoth JL and Boss GR. Nitric oxide and cGMP analogs activate transcription from AP-1-responsive promoters in mammalian cells. *FASEB J* 9: 552-558, 1995.

Podhaisky HP, Abate A, Polte T, Oberle S and Schroder H. Aspirin protects endothelial cells from oxidative stress--possible synergism with vitamin E. *FEBS Lett* 417: 349-351, 1997.

Polte T, Oberle S and Schroder H. The nitric oxide donor SIN-1 protects endothelial cells from tumor necrosis factor-alpha-mediated cytotoxicity: possible role for cyclic GMP and heme oxygenase. *J Mol Cell Cardiol* 29: 3305-3310, 1997.

Polte T, Abate A, Dennery PA and Schroder H. Heme oxygenase-1 is a cGMP-inducible endothelial protein and mediates the cytoprotective action of nitric oxide. *Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol* 20: 1209-1215, 2000.

Polte T, Hemmerle A, Berndt G, Grosser N, Abate A and Schroder H. Atrial natriuretic peptide reduces cyclosporin toxicity in renal cells: role of cGMP and heme oxygenase-1. *Free Radic Biol Med* 32: 56-63, 2002.

Poss KD and Tonegawa S. Reduced stress defense in heme oxygenase 1-deficient cells. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* 94: 10925-10930, 1997.

Poss KD and Tonegawa S. Heme oxygenase 1 is required for mammalian iron reutilization. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* 94: 10919-10924, 1997.

Potter LR and Garbers DL. Dephosphorylation of the guanylyl cyclase-A receptor causes desensitization. *J Biol Chem* 267: 14531-14534, 1992.

Potter LR and Hunter T. Phosphorylation of the kinase homology domain is essential for activation of the A-type natriuretic peptide receptor. *Mol Cell Biol* 18: 2164-2172, 1998.

Potter LR and Hunter T. Identification and characterization of the phosphorylation sites of the guanylyl cyclase-linked natriuretic peptide receptors A and B. *Methods* 19: 506-520, 1999.

Potter LR and Hunter T. Guanylyl cyclase-linked natriuretic peptide receptors: structure and regulation. *J Biol Chem* 276: 6057-6060, 2001.

Prins BA, Weber MJ, Hu RM, Pedram A, Daniels M and Levin ER. Atrial natriuretic peptide inhibits mitogen-activated protein kinase through the clearance receptor. Potential role in the inhibition of astrocyte proliferation. *J Biol Chem* 271: 14156-14162, 1996.

Qui MS and Green SH. PC12 cell neuronal differentiation is associated with prolonged p21ras activity and consequent prolonged ERK activity. *Neuron* 9: 705-717, 1992.

Raffray M and Cohen GM. Apoptosis and necrosis in toxicology: a continuum or distinct modes of cell death? *Pharmacol Ther* 75: 153-177, 1997.

Raingeaud J, Gupta S, Rogers JS, Dickens M, Han J, Ulevitch RJ and Davis RJ. Proinflammatory cytokines and environmental stress cause p38 mitogen-activated protein kinase activation by dual phosphorylation on tyrosine and threonine. *J Biol Chem* 270: 7420-7426, 1995.

Redaelli CA, Tian YH, Schaffner T, Ledermann M, Baer HU and Dufour JF. Extended preservation of rat liver graft by induction of heme oxygenase-1. *Hepatology* 35: 1082-1092, 2002.

Ricchi P, Di Matola T, Ruggiero G, Zanzi D, Apicella A, di Palma A, Pensabene M, Pignata S, Zarrilli R and Acquaviva AM. Effect of non-steroidal anti-inflammatory drugs on colon carcinoma Caco-2 cell responsiveness to topoisomerase inhibitor drugs. *Br J Cancer* 86: 1501-1509, 2002.

Rosenzweig A and Seidman CE. Atrial natriuretic factor and related peptide hormones. *Annu Rev Biochem* 60: 229-255, 1991.

Rossig L, Dimmeler S and Zeiher AM. Apoptosis in the vascular wall and atherosclerosis. *Basic Res Cardiol* 96: 11-22, 2001.

Roulston A, Reinhard C, Amiri P and Williams LT. Early activation of c-Jun N-terminal kinase and p38 kinase regulate cell survival in response to tumor necrosis factor alpha. *J Biol Chem* 273: 10232-10239, 1998.

Rouse J, Cohen P, Trigon S, Morange M, Alonso-Llamazares A, Zamanillo D, Hunt T and Nebreda AR. A novel kinase cascade triggered by stress and heat shock that stimulates MAPKAP kinase-2 and phosphorylation of the small heat shock proteins. *Cell* 78: 1027-1037, 1994.

Ryter S, Kvam E and Tyrrell RM. Heme oxygenase activity determination by highperformance liquid chromatography. *Methods Enzymol* 300: 322-336, 1999.

Ryter SW and Tyrrell RM. The heme synthesis and degradation pathways: role in oxidant sensitivity. Heme oxygenase has both pro- and antioxidant properties. *Free Radic Biol Med* 28: 289-309, 2000.

Sahai A and Ganguly PK. Atrial natriuretic peptide: pathophysiological considerations. *Indian J Physiol Pharmacol* 36: 3-14, 1992.

Salzmann J, Flitcroft D, Bunce C, Gordon D, Wormald R and Migdal C. Brain natriuretic peptide: identification of a second natriuretic peptide in human aqueous humour. *Br J Ophthalmol* 82: 830-834, 1998.

Sammut IA, Foresti R, Clark JE, Exon DJ, Vesely MJ, Sarathchandra P, Green CJ and Motterlini R. Carbon monoxide is a major contributor to the regulation of vascular tone in aortas expressing high levels of haeme oxygenase-1. *Br J Pharmacol* 125: 1437-1444, 1998.

Sanchez dM, Casado S, Farre J, Garcia-Duran M, Rico LA, Monton M, Romero J, Bellver T, Sierra MP, Guerra JI, Mata P, Esteban A and Lopez-Farre A. Comparison of in vitro effects of triflusal and acetysalicylic acid on nitric oxide synthesis by human neutrophils. *Eur J Pharmacol* 343: 57-65, 1998.

Sandler RS, Galanko JC, Murray SC, Helm JF and Woosley JT. Aspirin and nonsteroidal anti-inflammatory agents and risk for colorectal adenomas. *Gastroenterology* 114: 441-447, 1998.

Savoie P, de Champlain J and Anand-Srivastava MB. C-type natriuretic peptide and brain natriuretic peptide inhibit adenylyl cyclase activity: interaction with ANF-R2/ANP-C receptors. *FEBS Lett* 370: 6-10, 1995.

Scapagnini G, Foresti R, Calabrese V, Giuffrida Stella AM, Green CJ and Motterlini R. Caffeic acid phenethyl ester and curcumin: a novel class of heme oxygenase-1 inducers. *Mol Pharmacol* 61: 554-561, 2002.

Schachter D and Sang JC. Regional differentiation in the rat aorta: effects of cyclooxygenase inhibitors. *Am J Physiol* 273: H1478-H1483, 1997.

Schulz-Knappe P, Forssmann K, Herbst F, Hock D, Pipkorn R and Forssmann WG. Isolation and structural analysis of "urodilatin", a new peptide of the cardiodilatin-(ANP)-family, extracted from human urine. *Klin Wochenschr* 66: 752-759, 1988.

Schwenger P, Bellosta P, Vietor I, Basilico C, Skolnik EY and Vilcek J. Sodium salicylate induces apoptosis via p38 mitogen-activated protein kinase but inhibits tumor necrosis factor-induced c-Jun N-terminal kinase/stress-activated protein kinase activation. *Proc Natl Acad Sci US A* 94: 2869-2873, 1997.

Schwenger P, Alpert D, Skolnik EY and Vilcek J. Activation of p38 mitogen-activated protein kinase by sodium salicylate leads to inhibition of tumor necrosis factor-induced IkappaB alpha phosphorylation and degradation. *Mol Cell Biol* 18: 78-84, 1998.

Schwenger P, Alpert D, Skolnik EY and Vilcek J. Cell-type-specific activation of c-Jun N-terminal kinase by salicylates. *J Cell Physiol* 179: 109-114, 1999.

Seger R and Krebs EG. The MAPK signaling cascade. FASEB J 9: 726-735, 1995.

Sharma RK. Evolution of the membrane guanylate cyclase transduction system. *Mol Cell Biochem* 230: 3-30, 2002.

Shiah SG, Chuang SE and Kuo ML. Involvement of Asp-Glu-Val-Asp-directed, caspasemediated mitogen-activated protein kinase kinase 1 Cleavage, c-Jun N-terminal kinase activation, and subsequent Bcl-2 phosphorylation for paclitaxel-induced apoptosis in HL-60 cells. *Mol Pharmacol* 59: 254-262, 2001.

Silberbach M, Gorenc T, Hershberger RE, Stork PJ, Steyger PS and Roberts CT, Jr. Extracellular signal-regulated protein kinase activation is required for the anti-hypertrophic effect of atrial natriuretic factor in neonatal rat ventricular myocytes. *J Biol Chem* 274: 24858-24864, 1999.

Silberbach M and Roberts CT, Jr. Natriuretic peptide signalling: molecular and cellular pathways to growth regulation. *Cell Signal* 13: 221-231, 2001.

Siow RC, Sato H and Mann GE. Heme oxygenase-carbon monoxide signalling pathway in atherosclerosis: anti-atherogenic actions of bilirubin and carbon monoxide? *Cardiovasc Res* 41: 385-394, 1999.

Slomiany BL and Slomiany A. Delay in oral mucosal ulcer healing by aspirin is linked to the disturbances in p38 mitogen-activated protein kinase activation. *J Physiol Pharmacol* 52: 185-194, 2001.

Snyder YM, Guthrie L, Evans GF and Zuckerman SH. Transcriptional inhibition of endotoxin-induced monokine synthesis following heat shock in murine peritoneal macrophages. *J Leukoc Biol* 51: 181-187, 1992.

Stingo AJ, Clavell AL, Aarhus LL and Burnett JC, Jr. Cardiovascular and renal actions of C-type natriuretic peptide. *Am J Physiol* 262: H308-H312, 1992.

Stocker R, Yamamoto Y, McDonagh AF, Glazer AN and Ames BN. Bilirubin is an antioxidant of possible physiological importance. *Science* 235: 1043-1046, 1987.

Sudoh T, Kangawa K, Minamino N and Matsuo H. A new natriuretic peptide in porcine brain. *Nature* 332: 78-81, 1988.

Sudoh T, Minamino N, Kangawa K and Matsuo H. C-type natriuretic peptide (CNP): a new member of natriuretic peptide family identified in porcine brain. *Biochem Biophys Res Commun* 168: 863-870, 1990.

Suematsu M and Ishimura Y. The heme oxygenase-carbon monoxide system: a regulator of hepatobiliary function. *Hepatology* 31: 3-6, 2000.

Suenobu N, Shichiri M, Iwashina M, Marumo F and Hirata Y. Natriuretic peptides and nitric oxide induce endothelial apoptosis via a cGMP-dependent mechanism. *Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol* 19: 140-146, 1999.

Suga S, Nakao K, Hosoda K, Mukoyama M, Ogawa Y, Shirakami G, Arai H, Saito Y, Kambayashi Y, Inouye K and . Receptor selectivity of natriuretic peptide family, atrial

natriuretic peptide, brain natriuretic peptide, and C-type natriuretic peptide. *Endocrinology* 130: 229-239, 1992.

Suga S, Itoh H, Komatsu Y, Ogawa Y, Hama N, Yoshimasa T and Nakao K. Cytokineinduced C-type natriuretic peptide (CNP) secretion from vascular endothelial cells--evidence for CNP as a novel autocrine/paracrine regulator from endothelial cells. *Endocrinology* 133: 3038-3041, 1993.

Suzuki T, Yamazaki T and Yazaki Y. The role of the natriuretic peptides in the cardiovascular system. *Cardiovasc Res* 51: 489-494, 2001.

Takahashi M, Okazaki H, Ogata Y, Takeuchi K, Ikeda U and Shimada K. Lysophosphatidylcholine induces apoptosis in human endothelial cells through a p38-mitogen-activated protein kinase-dependent mechanism. *Atherosclerosis* 161: 387-394, 2002.

Tamemoto H, Kadowaki T, Tobe K, Ueki K, Izumi T, Chatani Y, Kohno M, Kasuga M, Yazaki Y and Akanuma Y. Biphasic activation of two mitogen-activated protein kinases during the cell cycle in mammalian cells. *J Biol Chem* 267: 20293-20297, 1992.

Tegeder I, Pfeilschifter J and Geisslinger G. Cyclooxygenase-independent actions of cyclooxygenase inhibitors. *FASEB J* 15: 2057-2072, 2001.

Tenhunen R, Marver HS and Schmid R. The enzymatic conversion of heme to bilirubin by microsomal heme oxygenase. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* 61: 748-755, 1968.

Thompson CB. Apoptosis in the pathogenesis and treatment of disease. *Science* 267: 1456-1462, 1995.

Thornberry NA. Interleukin-1 beta converting enzyme. *Methods Enzymol* 244: 615-631, 1994.

Thornberry NA and Lazebnik Y. Caspases: enemies within. Science 281: 1312-1316, 1998.

Thun MJ, Namboodiri MM and Heath CW, Jr. Aspirin use and reduced risk of fatal colon cancer. *N Engl J Med* 325: 1593-1596, 1991.

Tomisato W, Tsutsumi S, Rokutan K, Tsuchiya T and Mizushima T. NSAIDs induce both necrosis and apoptosis in guinea pig gastric mucosal cells in primary culture. *Am J Physiol Gastrointest Liver Physiol* 281: G1092-G1100, 2001.

Tournier C, Hess P, Yang DD, Xu J, Turner TK, Nimnual A, Bar-Sagi D, Jones SN, Flavell RA and Davis RJ. Requirement of JNK for stress-induced activation of the cytochrome c-mediated death pathway. *Science* 288: 870-874, 2000.

Tremblay J, Desjardins R, Hum D, Gutkowska J and Hamet P. Biochemistry and physiology of the natriuretic peptide receptor guanylyl cyclases. *Mol Cell Biochem* 230: 31-47, 2002.

Tsukagoshi H, Shimizu Y, Kawata T, Hisada T, Shimizu Y, Iwamae S, Ishizuka T, Iizuka K, Dobashi K and Mori M. Atrial natriuretic peptide inhibits tumor necrosis factoralpha production by interferon-gamma-activated macrophages via suppression of p38 mitogen-activated protein kinase and nuclear factor-kappa B activation. *Regul Pept* 99: 21-29, 2001.

Van Antwerp DJ, Martin SJ, Kafri T, Green DR and Verma IM. Suppression of TNFalpha-induced apoptosis by NF-kappaB. *Science* 274: 787-789, 1996.

Vane JR. Inhibition of prostaglandin synthesis as a mechanism of action for aspirin-like drugs. *Nat New Biol* 231: 232-235, 1971.

Vane JR, Flower RJ and Botting RM. History of aspirin and its mechanism of action. *Stroke* 21: IV12-IV23, 1990.

Vane JR, Anggard EE and Botting RM. Regulatory functions of the vascular endothelium. *N Engl J Med* 323: 27-36, 1990.

Vane JR and Botting RM. Anti-inflammatory drugs and their mechanism of action. *Inflamm Res* 47 Suppl 2: S78-S87, 1998.

Vane JR and Botting RM. Mechanism of action of nonsteroidal anti-inflammatory drugs. *Am J Med* 104: 2S-8S, 1998.

Venugopal J. Cardiac natriuretic peptides--hope or hype? J Clin Pharm Ther 26: 15-31, 2001.

Vittimberga FJ, Jr., McDade TP, Perugini RA and Callery MP. Sodium salicylate inhibits macrophage TNF-alpha production and alters MAPK activation. *J Surg Res* 84: 143-149, 1999.

Vollmar AM and Schulz R. Atrial natriuretic peptide is synthesized in the human thymus. *Endocrinology* 126: 2277-2280, 1990.

Vollmar AM and Schulz R. Atrial natriuretic peptide in lymphoid organs of various species. *Comp Biochem Physiol A* 96: 459-463, 1990.

Vollmar AM and Schulz R. Gene expression and secretion of atrial natriuretic peptide by murine macrophages. *J Clin Invest* 94: 539-545, 1994.

Vollmar AM and Schulz R. Expression and differential regulation of natriuretic peptides in mouse macrophages. *J Clin Invest* 95: 2442-2450, 1995.

Vollmar AM, Schmidt KN and Schulz R. Natriuretic peptide receptors on rat thymocytes: inhibition of proliferation by atrial natriuretic peptide. *Endocrinology* 137: 1706-1713, 1996.

Vollmar AM. Influence of atrial natriuretic peptide on thymocyte development in fetal thymic organ culture. *J Neuroimmunol* 78: 90-96, 1997.

Wagner M, Hermanns I, Bittinger F and Kirkpatrick CJ. Induction of stress proteins in human endothelial cells by heavy metal ions and heat shock. *Am J Physiol* 277: L1026-L1033, 1999.

Wajant H and Scheurich P. Tumor necrosis factor receptor-associated factor (TRAF) 2 and its role in TNF signaling. *Int J Biochem Cell Biol* 33: 19-32, 2001.

Wajant H, Henkler F and Scheurich P. The TNF-receptor-associated factor family: scaffold molecules for cytokine receptors, kinases and their regulators. *Cell Signal* 13: 389-400, 2001.

Wallach D, Boldin M, Varfolomeev E, Beyaert R, Vandenabeele P and Fiers W. Cell death induction by receptors of the TNF family: towards a molecular understanding. *FEBS Lett* 410: 96-106, 1997.

Wang CY, Mayo MW and Baldwin AS, Jr. TNF- and cancer therapy-induced apoptosis: potentiation by inhibition of NF-kappaB. *Science* 274: 784-787, 1996.

Wang CY, Mayo MW, Korneluk RG, Goeddel DV and Baldwin AS, Jr. NF-kappaB antiapoptosis: induction of TRAF1 and TRAF2 and c-IAP1 and c-IAP2 to suppress caspase-8 activation. *Science* 281: 1680-1683, 1998.

Wang Z and Brecher P. Salicylate inhibition of extracellular signal-regulated kinases and inducible nitric oxide synthase. *Hypertension* 34: 1259-1264, 1999.

Weissmann G. Aspirin. Sci Am 264: 84-90, 1991.

Weyand CM, Kaiser M, Yang H, Younge B and Goronzy JJ. Therapeutic effects of acetylsalicylic acid in giant cell arteritis. *Arthritis Rheum* 46: 457-466, 2002.

Whitmarsh AJ and Davis RJ. Transcription factor AP-1 regulation by mitogen-activated protein kinase signal transduction pathways. *J Mol Med* 74: 589-607, 1996.

Widmann C, Gibson S, Jarpe MB and Johnson GL. Mitogen-activated protein kinase: conservation of a three-kinase module from yeast to human. *Physiol Rev* 79: 143-180, 1999.

Wiesel P, Foster LC, Pellacani A, Layne MD, Hsieh CM, Huggins GS, Strauss P, Yet SF and Perrella MA. Thioredoxin facilitates the induction of heme oxygenase-1 in response to inflammatory mediators. *J Biol Chem* 275: 24840-24846, 2000.

Willis D, Moore AR, Frederick R and Willoughby DA. Heme oxygenase: a novel target for the modulation of the inflammatory response. *Nat Med* 2: 87-90, 1996.

Wojciak-Stothard B, Entwistle A, Garg R and Ridley AJ. Regulation of TNF-alphainduced reorganization of the actin cytoskeleton and cell-cell junctions by Rho, Rac, and Cdc42 in human endothelial cells. *J Cell Physiol* 176: 150-165, 1998.

Wong CK, Zhang JP, Lam CW, Ho CY and Hjelm NM. Sodium salicylate-induced apoptosis of human peripheral blood eosinophils is independent of the activation of c-Jun N-

terminal kinase and p38 mitogen-activated protein kinase. *Int Arch Allergy Immunol* 121: 44-52, 2000.

Wu CF, Bishopric NH and Pratt RE. Atrial natriuretic peptide induces apoptosis in neonatal rat cardiac myocytes. *J Biol Chem* 272: 14860-14866, 1997.

Xia Z, Dickens M, Raingeaud J, Davis RJ and Greenberg ME. Opposing effects of ERK and JNK-p38 MAP kinases on apoptosis. *Science* 270: 1326-1331, 1995.

Yachie A, Niida Y, Wada T, Igarashi N, Kaneda H, Toma T, Ohta K, Kasahara Y and Koizumi S. Oxidative stress causes enhanced endothelial cell injury in human heme oxygenase-1 deficiency. *J Clin Invest* 103: 129-135, 1999.

Yang DD, Kuan CY, Whitmarsh AJ, Rincon M, Zheng TS, Davis RJ, Rakic P and Flavell RA. Absence of excitotoxicity-induced apoptosis in the hippocampus of mice lacking the Jnk3 gene. *Nature* 389: 865-870, 1997.

Yang L, Quan S and Abraham NG. Retrovirus-mediated HO gene transfer into endothelial cells protects against oxidant-induced injury. *Am J Physiol* 277: L127-L133, 1999.

Yin MJ, Yamamoto Y and Gaynor RB. The anti-inflammatory agents aspirin and salicylate inhibit the activity of I(kappa)B kinase-beta. *Nature* 396: 77-80, 1998.

Zhang S, Han J, Sells MA, Chernoff J, Knaus UG, Ulevitch RJ and Bokoch GM. Rho family GTPases regulate p38 mitogen-activated protein kinase through the downstream mediator Pak1. *J Biol Chem* 270: 23934-23936, 1995.

Zhu W, Roma P, Pellegatta F and Catapano AL. Oxidized-LDL induce the expression of heat shock protein 70 in human endothelial cells. *Biochem Biophys Res Commun* 200: 389-394, 1994.

Acknowledgement

I would like to express my gratitude to Prof. Dr. Angelika M. Vollmar for entrusting me with this very interesting work and for the competent and committed instruction during lab research. The constant motivation and the stimulating discussions throughout the last years have been very helpful for the progression and completion of this work.

I would like to thank Prof. Dr. Pfeifer to devote the time to be coreferee of this work.

Another person I would like to gratefully thank is Dr. Alexandra K. Kiemer for her tireless support and interest in my work. I would like to thank her for letting me benefit from her great experience and knowledge in many interesting discussions. Her competence in technical questions and her personal commitment have decisively contributed to the successful completion of this work.

A special thanks is addressed to Dr. Nina Weber and Brigitte Weiss for performing the EMSA experiments.

Moreover, I would like to thank the lab team of B.4.014, including Nina Weber, Anke Förnges, Christian Müller, Tobias Gerwig, Brigitte Weiss and Raima Yasar, for a great time during lab course, for sharing the ups and downs of lab work with me, for helpful discussions, encouraging support, great teamwork and working atmosphere. I want to express my special gratitude to Nina Weber, Anke Förnges and Robert Fürst for being great friends, for helping me through the hardest time of my life and for encouraging me to finish this work. Furthermore, I would like to thank the team in charge for PB III for performing so many successful practical courses for the students with me during the last years. A special thanks to Stefanie Kulhanek-Heinze and Dr. Alexandra K. Kiemer for the great teamwork and all the fun we had during the instruction of the students. A great thanks also to the technical staff of our research group, including Brigitte Weiss, Rita Socher, Raima Yasar and Ursula Kollmannsberger. I would also like to thank all members of the research group of Prof. Vollmar not mentioned by name for being great collegues. A great thanks also to the staff of the Klinikum Grosshadern as well as the Taxis Klinik for continuously providing us with umbilical cords without which this work would not have been possible. A great thank you to Karl for his patience, support and above all for his love. Last but not least, I would like to express my special thanks to my parents for supporting me throughout the whole time and always being there for me in critical situations.

Munich, October 2002

Nicole Bildner

Curriculum vitae

Personal data

Name:	Nicole Jutta Erika Bildner, Mohaupt
Date and place of birth:	07.12.1972, Berlin
Married since:	25.05.1998
Citizenship:	German

Education

1979 – 1983:	Elementary school, Kirchheim
1983 – 1992:	Grammar school Kirchheim
06/1992:	Abitur

Studies:

WS 1992 – SS 1997:	Study of pharmacy at the LMU Munich
08/1994:	First state examination pharmacy
10/1997	Second state examination pharmacy
11/1997 – 04/1998:	Internship at the Rumford-Apotheke, Munich
05/1998 – 10/1998:	Internship at the Klinge Pharma Inc., Munich
11/1998 - 02/1999:	Work in the same department at Klinge Pharma Inc.
03/1999:	Third state examination pharmacy and certificate as a pharmacist
03/1999 – 11/2002:	Ph.D. dissertation on "Characterization of Heme oxygenase-1 induction in human endothelial cells" in the research group of Prof. Dr. A. M. Vollmar, Department of pharmacy and drug research, Ludwig-Maximilians-Universität